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People worshiped the dragon because he had given authority to
the beast, and they also worshiped the beast and asked, “Who is like the beast?
Who can wage war against it?”–
Revelation 13: 4
















 


 


 


CHAPTER
ONE


 


 


 


The
sun set like the blood-rimmed eye of a god grown sick of its own creation.


But
the only way to avoid that omniscient gaze was to welcome darkness. Dr. Meg
Perriman wasn’t ready for that. Not when the cool May night crawled with hungry
dead things. Dead things like her daughter.


In
the weeks since she’d discovered the virus that triggered a zombie apocalypse,
Meg had seen the horror spread across the world and reach into her home. She
and her son Jacob had found respite on an isolated farm in a rural area west of
Raleigh, but an invading swarm of zombies had scattered their fellow survivors
and delivered more recruits to the ranks of the living dead.


They’d
escaped the attack with three others and now faced the bleak task of starting
all over again. With little food and only a few firearms, they were ill
equipped to wage war. But Meg was more determined than ever to destroy the one
enemy even more terrible than the zombies.


“We’d
better pick one of these houses and get squared away for the night,” said Rocky
Maldonado, the soldier who’d volunteered to escort Meg to a research facility.
He’d led the group through the woods and now to the edge of a suburban
neighborhood, and all of them were worn out.


“That
one looks secure,” Meg said, pointing out a two-story home in the gated
subdivision beyond the highway. Tall pines surrounded the house, but the yard
was open enough to provide both a good line-of-sight and room to run if
necessary. Easter lilies and daffodils lined the driveway, their cheerful
petals rebelling against the gloom. A Chevy Suburban and a Camry sat parked
outside the garage.


“Good
enough,” Rocky said. “Maybe we can take one of those vehicles out in the
morning. We don’t want to stray too far until we see if any others survived the
farm. We’re going to need some warm bodies to carry out your plan.”


“I
wish we had some way to signal them,” Meg said. “We can’t build a fire or make
too much noise, or we’ll attract deaders.”


“Let’s
just get through the night and then regroup.” He forced a grin toward Meg’s
ten-year-old son Jacob. “Sound like a plan, Champ?”


“Aye-aye,
sir,” the boy said, his voice raspy with stress and exhaustion. His mop of
brown hair was stringy and damp from their race through the forest, and a red
scratch ran the length of one cheek. Meg hugged him close as he gave the
soldier a salute.


“We’ll
sweep the backyard,” said Bill Flanagan, the balding old man who’d encountered
them in the forest outside the farm. The moody teenager Kit lurked behind him,
carrying a revolver that seemed far too large for her frail hands. As the two
of them split from the group, Jacob gazed up at Meg in alarm.


“She’ll
be okay,” Meg said. She didn’t tease Jacob for his crush on the older girl. At
least he was still human.


Rocky
led the way to the front of the house, sweeping his M16 before him. Even though
they hadn’t seen any deaders in the past hour, Meg
could feel them all around, lurking just out of sight. She could almost smell
them—their distinct rot penetrated the crisp green aromas of spring, the sticky
sweetness of pine needles, and the smoke of distant fires. Meg dangled her
Glock against her hip, ready to swing it into action at a moment’s notice.


The
front door was open, and Meg was about to suggest they try for one of the
neighboring houses barely visible between the trees. But Rocky pushed the door
ajar with the barrel of his semiautomatic rifle and stepped inside. He motioned
for the two of them to stay, but the elongating shadows around them were more
menacing than the gloomy interior.


“We
don’t have time to play it safe,” Meg whispered, pulling Jacob into the house
and softly closing the door.


“Fine,”
Rocky whispered back. “Just warn me before you start shooting.”


The
house harbored some of the same stench that plagued the air outside. Meg
reflexively tried the light switch beside the door, but the grid had collapsed
in the days after the initial outbreak. As her eyes adjusted, she made out a
middle-class museum diorama—a rumpled fashion magazine on a glass coffee table,
a scuffed leather sofa, an obscenely large flat-screen TV, an uninspired
pastoral painting on one wall, and a bookcase cluttered with DVDs. Rocky
crossed the carpet to the foot of the stairs and pointed up to indicate he
would search the second floor.


As
he cautiously negotiated the steps to avoid squeaks, Meg headed for the
kitchen. It was unoccupied by either the living or the dead, with dishes piled
in the sink and something thick and wet oozing from beneath the refrigerator.
Instead of checking the cupboards for food, she backtracked and searched the
far end of the house. The smell was coming from the master bedroom. Two figures
were completely covered by a sheet, flies buzzing above the bodies in frantic
orbits. Dark brown splotches marked where the lumps of their heads should’ve
been. Meg tucked her nose into her elbow and closed the door before Jacob could
see.


But
it was too late. “How come they didn’t turn?” Jacob whispered.


“Murder-suicide,”
she spoke a little louder, assured the house was empty. “Somebody must’ve found
them and covered them up.”


“Weak.
You’re supposed to fight to the last breath.”


“We
can’t judge them. We don’t know their situation.”


“Dad’s
lost somewhere in the city, and Ramona died and crawled up out of her grave,
but you don’t see us curling into a ball and giving up.”


“We’re
going to find your father. And Ramona…she’s beyond our help now.”


“I
don’t even have a gun. I can’t help anybody.”


She
gave Jacob a gentle stroke on the temple. “As soon as Rocky has time to train
you, honey.”


“The
world will be over before then.”


Meg
wished she could’ve spared him from all this. But he was bright and understood
the implications in ways she never could. She’d been a successful virologist
and researcher who’d managed to balance career and motherhood. She’d held a
solid image of her future, steadily gaining respect in her field and adding to
the world’s body of scientific knowledge, putting her kids through college, and
eventually retiring with Ian to travel in comfort. She’d imagined life staying
generally the same.


Jacob,
however, had not yet developed a strong sense of identity or grounding in
society’s expectations. He was already adapting to this horrible new reality in
ways that both frightened and pleased her. Meg couldn’t see things ever
returning to the way they were before, but Jacob offered a sense of hope.
Without hope, Meg might be tempted to exit like the couple in the bedroom had.


“You’re
going to grow up,” Meg said. “And we’re going to make it through this. I
promise.”


Jacob
peered at her in the dim hallway. “I’m too old for fairy tales.”


He
returned to the living room and slumped onto the couch. Rocky’s footfalls
overhead grew swifter and heavier as he completed his search. “All clear,” he called
down the stairs.


Meg
checked the back door. Bill and Kit emerged from a hedgerow that bordered the
neighboring property. The mismatched duo—an old man cut from a fishing catalog
and a wiry dark-clad Goth—crossed the scruffy lawn. She opened the door and
gave them a thumb’s up. Soon the group was safely barricaded inside with the
curtains drawn.


Kit
and Jacob scrounged in the kitchen for food while the others cleared the
dining-room table. Meg found a flashlight in the hall closet and the pantry
yielded some candles. It wasn’t home, but it was the first time Meg found herself relaxing since the zombie hordes had swarmed the
farm.


Then
came the roar of jets overhead, and she was reminded that safety was an
illusion.


She
felt the shriek before she heard it.


“Incoming!”
Rocky bellowed, knocking over the table and pushing Bill to the floor. Kit dove
over Jacob and covered his body with hers. Meg ducked beside the sofa as the
windows bloomed with sudden light.


The
explosion rattled the glass and shook the walls. The concussion caused the
candle flames to bob and flicker.


“Don’t
move!” Meg shouted to Jacob, but the bombardment had already moved on, a series
of muffled explosions trailing away to the north.


As
the group rose and shook off the shock, Rocky said, “We must be at the edge of
the Zombie Free Zone if they’re bombing way out here.”


“That
means Ingram has pushed the boundaries and claimed more turf since we left Promiseland,” Bill said.


At
the mention of Reverend Cameron Ingram, Meg’s gut clenched with tension. The
man had risen to power in the wake of the zombie apocalypse, was appointed head
of emergency response and subsequently became president of the United States.
From his megachurch compound in the heart of Raleigh, he’d exerted his
influence over the rest of the world, threatening to withhold military forces
and relief supplies from countries that didn’t succumb to his sway. As the
population dwindled and the zombies multiplied, Ingram employed a twisted mix
of religion and authoritarianism to force people under his control.


Those
who refused, like Meg and her friends, were left to fend for themselves in a
zombie wasteland.


And
even exile wasn’t punishment enough for those who refused to wear the Eye and Three
tattoo that Ingram required of his followers.


“Ingram’s
not just blasting zombies back to hell,” Meg said. “If you’re outside the wall,
you’re the enemy.”


“It’s
a military strategy,” Rocky said. “Expand your territory and plant your flag.
I’ll bet he has advance scouts patrolling the perimeter of the city.”


“He’s
also baiting zombies out of the zone,” Meg said.


“What
do you mean?” Bill asked, peering through the curtains at the glimmering fire
on the horizon.


“Those helicopters that flew over the
farm.
They were dropping barrels in the woods. I thought it might be some kind of
anti-viral drug, although I knew they couldn’t have come up with a cure under
these circumstances. But then we found one during our escape. The barrels were
full of blood and body parts.”


“No
effing way,” Kit said.


“It’s
true,” Jacob said.


“They
might’ve been just luring the zombies farther away from Raleigh, but maybe they
saw the farm was populated and decided they didn’t want people to have an
alternative to Promiseland,” Rocky said. “Ingram’s
crazy enough to think we’re a threat to his power.”


“Why
complicate it?” Meg said. “He’s an evil shit-stain that needs to be wiped
away.”


“We
can’t even defend an isolated farm with thirty people and a stack of firearms,”
Bill said. “How do we attack a fortified church defended by the military?”


“Mom
thinks Ingram is the Antichrist,” Jacob said. “Mark of the
beast, New World Order, and all that.”


“She’s
not the only one,” Kit said.


“I’m
Catholic,” Rocky said. “I don’t believe in the devil, but I believe in Ingram.”


“If
he was really bitten by a zombie and didn’t get infected, wouldn’t he be a
source of some immunity compound?” Bill asked Meg. “Like, you could use his
blood to come up with a vaccine?”


“If
science still existed, maybe,” she answered. “But with everything that’s
happened, I can’t believe in either science or God. Because neither one can
explain all this.”


“Even
if we somehow manage to kill Ingram, what really changes?”


“Don’t
underestimate the power of revenge,” Meg said.


“Is
it really worth risking your life over? Your son’s
life?”


“From
what we heard on the shortwave radio at the farm, Ingram’s established a series
of shelters around the world for his followers,” Rocky said. “If he’s out,
maybe we can unite against the zombies instead of fighting each other.”


“Kumbaya and praise the Lord,” Kit said. Jacob smirked at
her sarcasm.


“Either
way, we need to enter the Zone. Outside it, we’re exposed to both zombies and heavy
ordnance. Inside it, all we have to do is dodge the military patrols.”


“You
really don’t think they would kill us just because we don’t have the mark, do
you?” Bill asked.


“We
don’t know what it’s like in the Zone,” Meg said. “Maybe Ingram’s giving people
a chance to convert to the Eye and Three. But I’ll bet he’s not giving them
food or supplies.”


“So
it’s dog-eat-dog there, but at least we wouldn’t have to worry about
zombie-eat-dog,” Rocky said.


“Speaking
of which, I found some canned chicken in the cupboard,” Kit said. “Anybody hungry?”


“Bring
it on,” Bill said.


“So,
we wait until morning, try one of the cars, and see if we can find any
survivors from the farm,” Rocky said. “Once we have reinforcements, we head
into the Zombie Free Zone. Sound like a plan?”


“Better
than all the other ones,” Meg agreed.


She
only hoped the slight flush of fever in her veins didn’t have a plan of its
own.
















 


 


CHAPTER
TWO


 


 


 


“Do
you have any idea where we are?” Sydney Hall asked.


“Somewhere in North Carolina.” Arjun Sharma
wasn’t trying to be a smart-ass, because he was as scared as Sydney, but he
also didn’t want to admit he was lost.


They’d
left the zombie-infested farm maybe an hour ago, although time was as abstract
as geography. They seemed to have wandered through the trees for years, the
aimless journey broken up only by the occasional distant gunshot and scream.
Even the birds and squirrels had abandoned this godforsaken labyrinth of woods.
He’d probably led Sydney in circles, veering to the left or right each time
they heard a twig snap or leaves rattle.


“Maybe
we should’ve left a trail of bread crumbs.” Sydney pushed strands of sweaty
blonde hair from her forehead.


“Yeah,
maybe that would work for Knocker,” Arjun said, referring to the reclusive
outdoorsman who’d shown up at the farm before the attack. “But I’m a kid of the
digital age. If it was Easter eggs and secret avatars, no problem, but this…”


He
waved his hands helplessly around at the oaks, scrub pines, rhododendron, and
blossoming dogwoods that surrounded them.


“On
the bright side, we’re so lost even the zombies can’t find us,” Sydney said.


“And
on the dark side, it’s going to be dark soon.”


“Cool.
We might run into the Blair Witch.”


“Don’t
even start. Zombies didn’t exist until a few weeks ago, and now you’re
summoning witches. Let’s keep it real.”


“I
thought you were allergic to reality, since you design games for a living.”


Arjun
ducked under a tree limb, but he was so tired he didn’t stoop low enough, and
the branches raked at his scalp. Irritated, he slapped at the limb, scraping
skin from the back of his hand. “I used to design games. Way back in the
good old days of electricity and Dunkin’ Donuts. Now I’m just a pilgrim without
a compass.”


Sydney
squinted up through the treetops ahead of him. “I can’t tell where the sun is.”


“I
saw on a Scooby-Doo cartoon that moss grows on the north side of a tree. The
bad guys tricked the gang by moving the moss to the other side.”


“But
do we want to go north?”


“Raleigh’s
to the east, but who wants to go back to Raleigh?”


“‘Just keep walking straight,’ they
said. ‘We’ll
eventually reach the highway,’ they said.”


“Let
me find some moss.” Arjun approached the nearest tree, which he was pretty sure
was an oak. He circled the trunk, feeling along the rough, crenulated bark. It
all looked the same to him.


“What’s
that?” Sydney said, pointing past his shoulder.


He
turned. There, carved deep into the trunk of a pine, was a crude arrow. He
touched the gash of white wood, and his fingers came away sticky with sap. “Fresh cut.”


“Knocker,”
Sydney said.


“He
left us a sign. One that zombies can’t follow.” Arjun
scanned the ground for any disturbance that might indicate foot traffic but
quickly gave up. “Let’s go for it.”


A
gunshot popped somewhere behind them, the first one they’d heard in a while.
The fight was mostly over. That meant the people who’d remained on the farm
were dead. Arjun figured the gunfire must’ve drawn the zombies toward the farm,
helping clear their escape route. He and Sydney owed their lives to the
sacrifices of others.


Arjun
resolved to make their lives count.


They
traveled a hundred feet before they found the next mark, and then wandered off
course for maybe ten minutes before they discovered another carved-out arrow.


“This
is a little harder than GPS,” Arjun said.


“Yeah,
but now we know the direction,” Sydney said, picking up speed. “Just head where the shadows of the trees are pointing.”


“That
means the sun’s going down fast behind us.”


“Then
we’d better be faster than the sun.”


Arjun
jogged after her. “Hey, wait up!”


“Don’t
you hear it?”


She
disappeared amid a copse of low cedars. Arjun cursed under his breath and
swatted the branches away, pushing on blindly. He bumped into her almost hard
enough to knock both of them to the ground.


Arjun
recovered his balance, his eyes stinging from the slap of soft evergreen
needles. “What were you—”


The
response was a soft growl.


It
wasn’t Sydney.


The
zombie clawed out from the foliage, its odor rolling in a stinking tsunami of
decay. The figure wore a suit jacket with filthy cuffs, the white dress shirt
gone beige with filth. It lurched forward on one leather shoe, the other foot
sporting a sock with a blackened big toe poking through a hole. Arjun backed
away from the snarling, slavering face that had gone gray-green with rot.


He
could outrun the deader, but where was Sydney? He didn’t want to use his
revolver because the noise might draw more of them. He retreated without taking
his eyes from the creature’s listing, juddering advance. Sydney didn’t respond
when he called her name, but the sound agitated the deader even more.


With
another growl, it staggered toward him, arms spreading wide to embrace its
prey. Arjun darted to the side, putting a thick hickory tree between them. When
the deader reached around from the left, Arjun danced to the right, and soon
they were circling the tree like videogame characters engaged in a silly chase.
After the fourth revolution, Arjun turned back toward the zombie, jabbing the
barrel of his revolver toward those leering, rheumy eyes. It was a risky blow.
If the metal struck bone, Arjun would likely be thrown off-balance and into the
eager arms of the deader.


But
his aim was true: the barrel jammed into the thing’s right eye socket. Arjun
put all his weight toward shoving the cylinder as deeply as he could into his
adversary’s brain. But the deader withdrew from the impact, and Arjun was
pulled forward, afraid to let go of the revolver’s grip. The creature’s
fingernails raked across his chest, ripping fabric and slicing a thin electric
strip in Arjun’s skin.


Screw
this.


Arjun
pulled the trigger and the .32 roared, sending a geyser of gore, blood, and
bone boiling from the back of the thing’s skull. He stepped away as the huge carcass
swayed and sagged forward.


Sydney
called his name as he flung the slick gore from the smoking barrel. “I’m okay,”
he called back through the woods.


“It
was just one zombie. I figured you could handle it.”


“You
could’ve warned me.”


“If
I yelled, then it would’ve come after me instead. Now come on.”


He
stepped over the body, half expecting one of the hands to reach out and grab
his ankle. He wandered through the dark cedars in the direction of Sydney’s
voice and emerged into a clearing that sloped down to a narrow creek. Sydney
stood on the other side, waving him over.


“I
heard a car,” she said. “We must be close to the highway.”


Arjun
jumped over the creek and followed her up the ridge. Dusk had moved in and
shadows blended together, crickets and mockingbirds taking up their night
songs. The forest felt claustrophobic now, the canopy pressing down like a
suffocating veil and the trees merging into a series of black walls.


“I
can’t see anything,” he said.


“Shh,” Sydney replied.


Then
he heard it—the soft snapping of a damp twig. He lifted the revolver, ready for
another zombie to reel out of the hungry darkness.


The
glaring light was so sudden that he nearly fired from surprise. He blinked into
the high-powered halogen beam.


“Took
you long enough,” said the unseen figure holding the flashlight. “If you hadn’t
fired your revolver, we would’ve left without you.”


Knocker. Arjun lowered
his gun, embarrassed at his nervousness. He tried to compensate by acting
nonchalant. “Thank God for zombies.”


Sydney
squinted against the light. “Wait a sec. ‘We’? You found the others?”


“Some
of them,” Knocker said, lowering the flashlight. “They’re waiting by the road.”


“How many?” Sydney asked.


“Three of us.”


Only three. Arjun’s stomach
clenched. “Any kids?”


“No.”


Without
waiting for their reaction, Knocker turned and headed off into the gloom.
Sydney took Arjun’s hand, squeezing it in silent understanding. The odds were
low that all of them would escape the farm, but he’d clung to the image of the
whole group joyously reuniting like some stupid episode of Cheers.


He
was reminded of something a physics professor at Duke had told the class: Revise
dreams downward in the face of new evidence.


If
his dreams got any lower, they would be in hell’s basement.


The
woods thinned rapidly and they emerged on a slight rise overlooking a four-lane
highway. The last light of day reflected off hundreds of windshields. None of
the vehicles were moving, but a Silverado pick-up truck idled on the shoulder
nearest them, its parking lights emitting twin amber glows. It sported a camper
shell and a thick metal brush guard girded the front grill.


“Sonia’s
at the wheel,” Knocker said as they crossed the drainage ditch, all of them
glancing around to see if any deaders had been drawn
by the commotion. Arjun was relieved the woman had survived, but he wasn’t
overly surprised. Sonia Thorpe was tough and competent, a former public safety
official with the State of North Carolina. She’d maintained a leadership role
even as political structures crumbled and apparently had already organized a
small group of survivors.


“Who else?” Sydney asked.


“Moreau, the French radio guy at the
farm.
He’s riding shotgun.”


Arjun
and Sydney both waved at the cab, although they could only see dim silhouettes
cast by the dashboard lights.


“Have
you looked for any others?” Arjun asked as Knocker opened the truck’s tailgate
and helped Sydney inside the camper.


“We’ve
spent the last hour cruising up and down the shoulder. Like I said, we were about
to head out when I heard the shot.”


Disconsolate,
Arjun climbed in beside Sydney. Knocker joined them, closed the tailgate, and
banged on the glass near the cab. Sonia’s dark curly hair bobbed as she nodded
in acknowledgement. The Silverado rolled forward with a low rumble, keeping on
the grass to avoid the thick clots of abandoned vehicles on the pavement.


Knocker
had turned off the flashlight when they’d exited the woods, but now he turned
it on and hooded the beam. The camper was packed with bundles of sleeping bags,
a tent, a case of bottled water, some canvas bags that appeared to hold canned
goods, and two rifles, as well as a metal toolbox and an Igloo cooler.


“We
scavenged a little while we were hunting,” Knocker said.


“See
any deaders?”


“A few. We were moving
slow, but just kept going so they didn’t catch up. Most of them must’ve been
drawn to the farm.”


“No
wonder. Everybody loves an all-you-can-eat buffet.”


A
deafening roar in the distance caused the big Chevy to shake. A pillar of
yellow-orange light blossomed a few miles to the west. It was followed by a
series of smaller blasts.


“Bombers,”
Knocker said, with his usual equanimity. “Must be driving the deaders farther out.”


“Where
are we headed?” Sydney asked.


“Sonia
wants to double-check the area before we make a plan.”


“If
the zombies don’t get us, the military will,” Arjun said. “I vote we drive away
from here as fast as possible.”


“Nobody
called for a vote.” Knocker pursed his lips in his reticent version of a grin.
He killed the light and Arjun looked out the window as the fire grew crimson in
the distance. The Silverado rode at no more than ten miles an hour, giving him
a chance to study the stranded vehicles. Corpses sat in some of them, belted in
an eternal journey to nowhere. Others held squirming zombies trapped by their
brainlessness, slapping at smeared windows in the torment of their hunger. When
the truck’s movement caught their attention, they banged their fists and skulls
against the glass in anguish.


At
one point, they passed a caravan of three vehicles heading in the opposite
direction on the outbound shoulder. Neither they nor Sonia changed speed,
honked their horns, or took any action to acknowledge one another. Arjun drew
some small comfort that others were out here trying to hang on, but the gulf
between them was discouraging.


Sydney
pressed up against him and he wrapped an arm around her shoulders. He welcomed
the contact. It took the end of the world for him to find someone he’d want to spend
the rest of his time with, and now it seemed he wouldn’t have very much time
left to enjoy it. He kissed the top of her head. Her hair, tangled and wild
with spring, gave off an intoxicating scent that smothered the rot and ash of
the wasteland.


“How
are you guys fixed for ammo?” Knocker asked, pulling them from their brief
reverie.


“I
think I’ve got three bullets left in my revolver,” Arjun said.


“I’ve
got six,” Sydney said. “And they’re called ‘rounds,’ not bullets. Don’t set
yourself up for a lecture from a gun nut.”


“I’m
not a nut,” Knocker said. “A gun’s just a tool. And you need the right tool for
the job—in this case, sending zombies to hell.”


He
fished out one of the rifles and handed it to Sydney, who passed it to Arjun.
When Knocker tried to give her the other one, she pushed it away. “I’m only
killing up close and personal.”


“What
do I do with this?” Arjun asked.


Knocker
turned on the flashlight long enough to show him the safety and how to work the
bolt action. “Marlin .270, magazine holds four rounds. After you fire, work the
bolt to eject the spent casing and load the next round. Lower the top of the
front sight so it’s in line with the groove of the rear sight. Simple enough?”


“Let
me guess,” Arjun said. “It kicks like a mule and it’s as loud as a drunken
politician.”


“Yeah. Ear protection
would be nice, but of course then you set yourself up for a sneak attack.”


“File
under ‘Things I wish I never had to know,’” Sydney said.


“We
researched these for a videogame,” Arjun said. To impress Knocker, he said, “I
know I don’t look like much, but I have fired a rifle before.”


“Believe
me, I hope you never have to fire one again,” the older man said. Arjun still
didn’t know what to think of the reclusive woodsman. Was his terse manner due
to an intentional desire to distance himself from others, or did he just want
to deliberately project a mysterious persona? Arjun had a feeling Knocker had
been like this long before the zombie apocalypse. Some men were born to their
times, and others discovered their times crept upon them during the course of
their lives. Either way, Arjun was glad for his company.


The
Silverado slowed to a stop with a soft squeak of brakes. Knocker leaned forward
to look through the cab and the front windshield. Then he scrambled to the rear
and opened the camper gate. “Sit tight,” he ordered before slipping out of the
truck bed.


Arjun
and Sydney pressed toward the front, peering into the murk beyond the reach of
truck’s headlights. “I don’t see anything,” Sydney said.


The
passenger door opened and Moreau called out in his French accent. “Hello! Are
you zombie or human?”


A
figure stopped at the edge of the light, little more than a stack of darker
gray against the blackness. Arjun set aside the rifle and gathered his
revolver. “Get ready.”


“I
don’t think it’s a deader,” Sydney said. “Why would it stop if it was hungry?”


Knocker
had veered away from the truck and taken up position among the dead cars beside
them. He called out from his concealment. “Identify yourself or you’re dead.”


The
figure stepped forward, arms wide. The woman wore a camou
jacket and khaki trousers, a rifle slung across her back. A field cap held back
a mass of tawny hair. Her face was dirty and bruised, green eyes squinting
against the headlamps.


“Don’t
shoot!” she said, holding one hand up to shield her eyes.


“Anyone with you?” Moreau asked.
“More soldiers, perhaps?”


“No,
it’s just me,” she said.


“No
sudden moves,” Knocker called, easing his way over to the driver’s-side door.
Arjun could see Sonia behind the wheel, one hand clutching a Glock. She lowered
her window and spoke to Knocker in low tones, no doubt debating what to do
about their discovery.


“Maybe
I should get out and help,” Arjun said.


“Don’t
be ridiculous. If this is an ambush, we’re safer in here. And if it’s not, all
we need is one more trigger-happy cowboy to make things worse.”


“If
that’s a cowboy and Indian joke, it’s pretty weak.”


“I
didn’t ask to be Indian. Like Knocker said, nobody called for a vote.”


After
a minute, with the soldier standing mute fifty feet in front of the truck,
Knocker called to her. “If you want to join us, you’ll need to surrender your
weapons.”


She
put her hands on her hips and looked around. “And how exactly am I supposed to
protect myself?”


“Nothing
personal,” Knocker said. “You can understand why we need to play it safe.”


“Well,
whatever you decide, you better do it fast. There’s a patch of zombies as big
as a school bus headed this way. Took out half my squad.”


“She’s
lying,” Sydney said.


“How
can you tell?” Arjun asked.


“She’s
not scared at all. If she’s cut off from her unit, she should be shitting her
pants.”


“Maybe
she’s tough. Or has good training.”


“One
thing I know about is lying women.”


“Sounds
like a story I’d like to hear sometime.”


“If we live long enough. But you’d never
be able to tell if I was lying or not.”


But
Knocker and Sonia must’ve been convinced, because Sonia doused the headlights
and Knocker walked out to meet her. He escorted her to the rear of the truck
and shined his flashlight into the camper.


The
soldier poked her head through the gate. “Howdy, folks.
Looks like you’re ready for war.”


Sensing
Sydney’s unease, Arjun kept his revolver at the ready as she climbed inside. The
soldier made no move toward the rifle strapped to her back, though. She was
about Arjun’s age but somehow seemed older and rougher, more worn by time. She
introduced herself as Private Tanner.


Knocker
joined them and sat across from her with his semiautomatic rifle in his lap. He
kept the flashlight switched on and set it on the camper floor, the beam aimed
toward the rear. The camper was suffused with a soft golden glow that would
have been cozy under ordinary circumstances.


“I
saw the mark on your hand,” Knocker said. “The Eye and
Three.”


The
woman made an unconscious attempt to cover it up and realized it was too late.
“Yeah, my whole unit got the tattoo. It was required.”


“So much for Land of the Free.”


“You’re
thinking in old terms. We don’t have room for concepts like that anymore. There’s only the dead and the about-to-be.”


“What
was your unit doing out this way?” Arjun asked, sensing that she was about to
erupt into an angry rant.


“Clearing the ZFZ. Zombie Free Zone. That’s the only Land of the Free that
matters now.”


The
Silverado rolled forward again, driving in the direction from which the soldier
had emerged. A traffic pile-up forced the four-wheel-drive pickup to climb the bank
and the equipment in the camper slid to the downhill side where the soldier
sat. The soldier eyed the extra rifles on the floor.


“What’s
happening at Promiseland?” Knocker asked in a casual
tone that hid his suspicions.


“President
Ingram’s ordered all shelters to expand their ZFZ’s,” Tanner said. “We’re
finally pushing back and claiming some turf. Once we get a foothold, then we’re
really going to kick some zombie ass.”


“So
I assume we’re near the edge of the Zone.”


“You’re
on the wild side. Uncharted territory. When those
zombies cut through us like a pack of sharks, my only chance was to go past the
border. Plus with the bombing runs the flyboys are making, you don’t want to
hang around the edge too long. You might get fried. In a weird way, it’s safer
to be a lot outside than a little outside.”


“Won’t
the Army come looking for you?” Arjun asked.


“Nah. I don’t have a
radio. I’m presumed dead. Which means I’m presumed to be a
deader.”


“Lucky
we came along when we did,” Knocker said.


“Lucky for you, maybe.”


“What
does that mean?” Sydney asked.


The
soldier closed her eyes as if the gentle rocking of the truck had lulled her to
sleep.
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Cameron
Ingram had rarely pondered the nature of good versus evil.


As
the son of a prominent evangelist, it should have been a dominant theme of his
life. But during his early years of sin, he’d been too consumed by his
indulgences rather than moral philosophy. And once he decided on the path of
righteousness, he walked away from the wreckage without a single look back.
During his rise to celebrity stardom as a preacher, some in the liberal press
had sought to take him down, but he simply acknowledged his transgressions and
touted the Lord’s forgiveness.


Now
he had come full circle. He’d surrendered to God’s will and it had led him
right back to evil. All that had transpired—his ascension up the ranks of
political power, the virus, the demons rising from their graves, and now the de
facto leadership of the devastated world—was beyond his understanding. But
his trust in God was so deep that he humbly accepted the mortal crown thrust
upon him.


The
job of Antichrist was not for the faint of heart.


Flickering
bands of scarlet danced in the window of his top-floor office, cast by fires ringing
the Zombie Free Zone. The Air Force’s bombing runs had eased off in the last
couple of weeks. The lack of infrastructure meant munitions would soon dwindle,
and his defense secretary Gen. Ridley ordered a reduction in aerial campaigns.
Even the field patrols had reached their limits. The multitudes of zombies
pressed against the perimeter on all sides, and the bulk of remaining forces
took up defensive positions to hold the fifty square miles around Promiseland.


Col.
Benton Hayes, the bald, narrow-eyed commander of field operations, stood
uneasily at parade rest before Ingram. “We were unable to meet objectives by
the deadline,” the colonel said, staring straight ahead instead of meeting
Ingram’s eyes.


“So,
you failed?”


“We
were too ambitious, Mr. President,” Hayes replied.


“No.
Your faith was lacking.”


“Sir,
I’ve taken your mark and the vow of allegiance. I believe in our mission.”


“And
still you failed.”


The
room’s other occupant, Cyrus Woodley, was slumped in a leather chair in the
corner, wincing as if the electric light hurt his eyes. As Ingram’s loyal
bodyguard, he’d carried out all manner of dark deeds. Now, in the darkest hour,
he’d relapsed into the heroin habit from which Ingram had rescued him long ago.


“Feed
him to Sarah Beth,” Cyrus mumbled, slurring the sibilant.


Benton
visibly shuddered and then stiffened to attention. Ingram had tried to keep his
wife’s condition secret, but, like the viral infection that spawned the
apocalypse, rumors had a way of spreading.


“I
believe in redemption,” Ingram said. “That’s the story of the human race, isn’t
it? Falling short of perfection and finding grace by admitting it?”


“Except
there’s no longer a heaven to hide away in,” the body guard said.


Col.
Hayes sensed his life was at stake. He did an admirable job of keeping his
voice from shaking. “I will do better, sir. I’ll personally oversee the
scouting runs across the Zone.”


“I’ve
heard we’ve had some defectors,” Ingram said, enjoying the man’s anxiety.


“My
platoon leaders report that all who try to leave are
shot on sight. Desertion is a capital offense in any war.”


“Good.
We can’t let the mark be adulterated.”


From
the courtyard five floors below came the rumbling of heavy machinery. The
military’s staging area had been moved several blocks beyond Promiseland, but helicopters still used the street outside
as a landing pad. Ingram had ordered the evacuation of all civilian refugees
from his church complex, but that operation was as disorganized as all the
others. Those who had flocked to the church for sanctuary in the immediate
aftermath of the outbreak were now reluctant to leave. Ridley and Hayes planned
to recruit more soldiers from among their ranks, but military control was
eroded by the constant chaos.


“Is
that all, sir?” Hayes asked hopefully.


Ingram
waved him away, and the older man scurried toward the door like a roach evading
a boot. Ingram suppressed a chuckle. Then he was alone with Cyrus.


“He’s
incompetent,” the bodyguard said. At six-three and two hundred and twenty pounds,
Cyrus had been a mixed martial arts fighter before his days as an addict. The
dosage he’d most recently injected made him appear soft and sagging despite his
muscles.


“He’s
perfect for the job,” Ingram said. “I don’t want to expand the Zone too far.
All who want salvation can only find it through me. If they reject me, let the
zombies have them.”


“So,
zombies are a necessary evil?”


“I’d
call them a necessary good.”


“And what about Sarah Beth? Is she
necessary?”


Ingram’s
rage flared momentarily, and then he smiled at his old friend. “I can’t kill
her again.”


“You
thought she’d be immune like you. Only she didn’t get bitten. She caught the
virus from you.”


“And
I’m supposed to feel guilty? When it was God who set this in motion?”


Cyrus
stirred in the chair, gripping its arms and pulling himself forward. “You act
like an innocent bystander. You chose this.”


“I
wouldn’t take this from anyone else, Cyrus. But I know your heart. I know your
loyalty—to both me and my wife.”


“For
all the good it did her.”


“You
could stop a bullet for her, but you couldn’t stop an invisible plague.”


“I
could release her from this hunger.” Cyrus stood, wobbling slightly. The room
where Sarah Beth was confined was located two doors down the hall. Cyrus had
tried once to shoot her, but he’d been unable to pull the trigger. Even heroin
hadn’t provided enough of an escape for him. He was still obsessed with her
condition.


“You
know how to release her from hunger. Get her something to eat.”


Cyrus
glowered at him with murky, bloodshot eyes. “Tonight?”


“It’s
almost midnight. It should be pretty easy.”


Cyrus
shook his head. “I can’t do that anymore. I can’t prolong her suffering.”


“You’re
the only one I can trust.”


“Are
you sure you can trust me?”


“With my life.”


“Easy for you to say.” He pointed to
the bite mark on the back of Ingram’s hand that served as the model for the Eye
and Three tattoo. “You can’t be killed.”


“You
should get some sleep,” Ingram said. “You look exhausted.”


“I
look like a junkie. Thanks to you.”


True,
Ingram had given him the heroin that had led him back to the needle. But Cyrus
had made the choice to melt it down and inject it. No, that wasn’t quite true.
None of them ever had a choice.


Even
those survivors who refused Ingram’s mark were acting in accordance with a
grand design. They were set pieces on a stage whose script had been written
many centuries before. And if the Antichrist didn’t exist, it would’ve been
necessary to invent him.


Ingram
helped Cyrus back to his quarters at the far end of the top floor. The larger
man leaned against him with most of his weight, but Ingram was equal to the
task. Ingram’s physical strength grew by the day, even as Cyrus’s diminished.


The
hallway was quiet except for staff at work in the multimedia studio from which
Ingram had formerly broadcast sermons and shows. Ingram still delivered
messages via satellite to other shelters across the globe, but much of the
studio was now used as a command center for the military. A guard posted
outside the studio snapped to attention and saluted as they passed.


Cyrus’s
quarters were little more than a large closet with an anteroom that held a cot.
It stank of old laundry, sweat, and an acrid chemical odor. Discarded syringes
were scattered on the floor, along with crumpled beer cans and foil wrappers
from FEMA meals. Although a series of diesel generators provided electricity to
the complex and powered local water and sewer systems, Cyrus had obviously
urinated in a bucket rather than visit the restroom in the hallway.


Cyrus’s
handgun was lying on a desk beside a baggie of dirty white powder. As Cyrus
collapsed on the cot, perspiration dotting his pale forehead, Ingram collected
the weapon and slipped it into his jacket pocket. He didn’t want his bodyguard
tempted by suicide. There was still much work ahead.


He
bid Cyrus goodnight and returned to the hallway. He entered the stairwell,
where another armed guard was posted on the landing. The fourth floor was
occupied by members of Ingram’s makeshift government, and the third floor by
the church’s administrative staff and off-duty FEMA officials. The second floor
had been commandeered by the military and housed officers and their families.
Ingram passed these by and entered the ground floor where the public entries to
the church sanctuary were located.


The
doors to the facility were open, taken over by survivors who’d accepted the Eye
and Three mark. They slept on pews and on the carpeted
floor, surrounded by their meager bundles of blankets, food, and personal
possessions. Two months prior, the sanctuary had held ten thousand congregants
while Ingram delivered a worship service broadcast live on a number of media
networks. Now it was a den of squalor, made filthy by the faithful who’d sought
refuge within its walls. Despite a strict medical surveillance program,
infections flared up every few days, and the afflicted were transported outside
the Promiseland walls, executed, and burned. That was
one more reason Ingram was eager to relocate the refugees across the Zone.


Ingram
lowered his head and rushed through the hallway without looking around. Even
with the dim lighting, he was afraid of being recognized. His cleanliness and
tailored suit alone were enough to set him apart. He loathed the grabbing hands
and pleading voices of the survivors gathered at the church, people so
desperate and afraid they would submit to any indignity in exchange for
protection. They needed something to believe in, and God had given them Ingram.


He
passed through a security checkpoint where he showed his scar to a soldier
wielding a flashlight. The soldier swept the beam over the Eye and Three
without looking at Ingram’s face. Ingram crossed the hundreds of cots in the
gymnasium that served as an emergency shelter. Even though no network service
was available, the several cell phone screens glowed in the darkness like
forlorn stars. The odor here was nearly unbearable, but Ingram didn’t want to
venture out to the walled compound that surrounded the facility.


The
tattoo stations had closed for the night, and the service areas were unlighted.
A few refugees milled around the medical tents, probably waiting for news of
loved ones being treated for various conditions. While the flu was not
tolerated, the unsanitary conditions had already led to cases of cholera and typhoid.
His National Security Advisor had not yet suggested execution and cremation for
such victims, but Ingram planned to propose such a policy himself if conditions
worsened.


An
umber-skinned boy of ten or eleven stood behind one of the tents, unattended by
any adults. Ingram eased over to him. The boy’s brown eyes looked up and he
flinched.


Ingram
smiled. “Hello, young man. I hope you’re not sick.”


“I
was, but I’m better now.”


Ingram
examined the sclera of his eyes and found them clear and the corners free of
mucus. His complexion was robust, and he wasn’t so thin that he’d been missing
meals. He did indeed look healthy. Good.


“Are
your parents here?”


The
boy shook his head. “Deaders got ‘em.”


“I’m
sorry to hear that.” Ingram didn’t mind lying. It was part of the job
description.


“One
of those women told me to wait here and she would bring me a blanket and a
pillow, but she ain’t come back yet.”


He
must’ve meant one of the FEMA officials. “How long have you been waiting?”
Ingram asked.


“Maybe an hour. Or fifteen
minutes, something like that.”


“Maybe
I can help.”


“You
got blankets?”


“I
can find you one. Why don’t you come with me?” Ingram almost held out his hand but
didn’t want to touch the boy.


“Won’t
I get in trouble? The woman told me to wait.”


“Well,
I’m the woman’s boss, so I’ll tell her not to mess you with you. How’s that?”


The
boy eyed his obviously expensive suit. He’d been born and raised in a world
where wealthy white men were awarded authority without question. That power dynamic hadn’t changed much just because of a few
billion zombies. “I guess so.”


“Have
you gotten a mark yet?”


“What
you mean?”


Ingram
tapped his hand. “A tattoo that allows you to stay here at Promiseland.”


The
boy lifted his hand and showed where the dull yellow ink had been injected into
his skin. The tattoo looked fresh. “It hurt.”


“It
won’t hurt for long. I promise. But we need to show it to the guard so we can
go into the main building.” Ingram lowered his voice to a conspiratorial tone.
“It means we’re special.”


The
boy brightened a little, eager to be included after the loss of his parents. A
couple of government workers came by, talking to one another in low tones. They
ignored Ingram and the boy, who in the shadows were just two more refugees out
of thousands.


Ingram
walked with the boy back through the checkpoint, and this time the guard aimed
his beam into Ingram’s face. Startled, the soldier’s hand trembled and lowered
the flashlight. “Mr. President! I didn’t recognize you!”


“At ease. My friend here
needs some help. He’s marked. I can vouch for him.”


“Of course, sir. Sorry to
disturb you.”


“You’re
doing your duty. We expect no less. Carry on.”


Ingram
passed the sanctuary without looking inside and ascended the stairs. He’d gone
half a flight when he realized the boy hadn’t followed. “Young
man?”


The
boy stood agape, staring at the inside of the church. He must’ve been awed by
the gleaming organ pipes, the vast flat-screen monitor behind the massive
pulpit, and the choral balcony, as well as the stained glass in the high
steeple that caught the distant firelight. The white steeple was one of the
most prominent remaining landmarks in the city and was a deep source of pride
for Ingram.


“You
like the colored glass?” he asked the boy after descending a few steps. He
didn’t want anyone inside the sanctuary to hear.


The
boy nodded as if mesmerized.


“Once
we get your blanket and pillow, I can take you up on the roof so you can see it
from the outside. Would you like that?”


“Are
you really the president?”


“Yes,
I am. Have you heard of the United Nations?”


“Nuh-huh.”


“That
means all the countries in the world. I’m the leader of everybody.”


“Even
the zombies?”


“Even
them, but they won’t do what I tell them to do. Now let’s go. It’s way past
your bedtime. Mine, too.”


The
boy practically skipped up the stairs, elated at having discovered a kind
spirit in such a desolate, turbulent setting. They didn’t encounter anyone on
the stairs, since it was now past midnight and a curfew was in effect, and once
again Ingram passed the guard on the fifth-floor landing.


The
hallway was empty, the lights turned off to conserve electricity. Emergency
lights cast a watery glow as Ingram led the boy to a door near his office. He
pulled a key from his jacket pocket, bumping Cyrus’s handgun.


“Is
this where the blankets is?” the boy said.


“Yes.”


“No
wonder it took that woman so long. It’s a long way.”


“You’re
going to sleep tight. Don’t you worry.” He unlocked
the door and ushered the boy inside the dark, cramped space. “One more door and
we’re there.”


“It
smells bad in here.”


“Dirty laundry.”


He
could sense the boy’s tension. But he didn’t allow time for doubts and maybe
screams. He opened the inner door and finally touched the boy, dragging him by
the wrist. The glimmer of firelight imbued the room with a hellish red. Sarah
Beth’s rasping growl sounded like that of an animal.


Which she was, in a way.


“Dinner time, honey.” He shoved the
boy toward his wife, who shambled out of the shadows. Her jaw was twisted in a
rigor of snapping, slavering lips and teeth, eyes gummed with the onset of rot,
skin pallid and streaked with gray-green blotches of veins.


“Deader,” the boy wheezed, unable to
draw enough air to shout.


He
tried to flee but Sarah Beth had him in her diseased talons and then her mouth
found fresh meat and finally the boy screamed, but the shrill sound didn’t
escape the room and in seconds gave way to a wet gurgle.


“I
love you,” Ingram said, leaving her to the privacy of her feast.
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“This
isn’t good,” Meg said, peering through the curtains at the pinkish dawn.


Her
declaration applied not only to the walking corpses outside, but also to the mild
fever that had intensified overnight. As one of the first people exposed to the
Klondike Flu while researching Paleolithic viruses in Alaska, she’d unwittingly
helped spread the disease in its early stages. Her own illness had been severe
but short-lived, and a day later she’d been on the road to recovery. Her
daughter Ramona, however, had not been so fortunate. Ramona’s exposure had
eventually led to her death and subsequent resurrection. And even the grave
hadn’t kept her, as she’d been revived a second time, and now wandered the land
as something too horrible to contemplate.


The
group had slept late, and Bill had risen first and made some percolator coffee
on the propane camping stove. The smell had awakened Meg from where she slept
on the sofa, and she realized they’d failed to post a night watch. They’d
assumed some measure of safety because the neighborhood had been so sedate, the
kind of middle-class American subdivision where only quiet horrors were
allowed, and those confined exclusively to behind closed doors. But a sense of
unease had settled upon her and led her barefoot and shivering to the window.


“What
did you say?” Bill asked, coming out of the kitchen with a steaming mug of
coffee.


“We’ve
got company.”


Bill
joined her at the window, looking out at the parade of zombies milling along
the street. Some of them were scorched, as if they’d been in the blast radius
of the previous night’s bombing run. Strips of charred flesh hung from their
arms and faces. Some of them had their clothes completely melted away while
others were swathed in ragged black scraps. One turned toward the house and
seemed to stare at the window, genderless and alien-looking due to its singed
hair and eyebrows, ribs showing where the meat had sagged away.


“They
can’t see us,” Bill said as Meg drew back from the window.


“Maybe
they can smell us.”


“No,
look, they’re just wandering around like somebody opened the door to the
lobotomy factory.”


“Where
did they come from?”


“My
guess is the air raid pushed them out this way.”


“They’re
attracted to noise, bright lights, and living flesh, as if only a small part of
their lizard brain is connected to their central nervous system. Ingram and his
army used that primitive response to lure deaders out
to the farm. Maybe we can do the same thing—weaponize
the zombies.”


“We
don’t know for sure if the army was targeting us,” Bill said, blowing on his
coffee and taking a sip. “They could’ve just been pushing the zombies away from
the city like Rocky said. It’s a pretty decent strategy, if you think about it.
Sorry. I’m being rude. Would you like a cup of coffee?”


“Caffeine
gives me the jitters.” She nodded out the window. “And so do those things.”


“We’re
safe for now. But this does screw up our plan of looking for other survivors.”


Rocky came down the stairs, buttoning
his field jacket.
He sniffed his armpits. “If this lasts much longer, I’m going to need to do
some laundry.”


“Zombies
on the street,” Bill said by way of greeting.


“I
know. I saw them from upstairs.”


“Kit still sleeping?”


“I
think she was in the bathroom. I didn’t knock.”


Meg
went over to check on Jacob, who was bundled up in a sleeping bag in the corner
of the living room. His face was so relaxed that she was reluctant to wake him.
Let him escape this madness as long as he can.


“I
counted almost two dozen,” Rocky said. “We could probably shoot our way through
them, but that might bring more. We don’t know the bigger picture yet, so maybe
we should just lay low until they move on.”


“What
if they don’t?” Meg asked.


“There’s
always a Plan B.” Rocky went into the kitchen and began banging cupboard doors.


Kit
came down the stairs, wiping her face and brushing her short dark hair with one
hand. She’d washed it and it hung in tangled strings against her pale neck.
She’d taken the time to apply her trademark black eyeliner. She’d found some
sky-blue adult pajamas in one of the dresser drawers, and the rolled-up sleeves
and cuffs made her look younger than her thirteen years. “What’s
up, gang?”


“Me,”
Jacob said drowsily from his sleeping bag. “Why’s everybody so noisy?”


“To
attract the deaders, of course,” Meg said.


“Funny,
Mom.”


“One
of them is crossing the yard,” Bill said from his position by the window. He
stepped back and drew the curtain, collecting his Winchester rifle from where
it leaned against the wall.


“Doors
are locked, and they won’t try the windows unless they have a reason,” Rocky
said, returning from the kitchen and chewing something he’d found. “So let’s
not give them a reason.”


“If
they break in, we’re trapped,” Bill said.


“Do
we really need to scare the children?” Meg asked.


“We’re
not children anymore,” Jacob said.


It
was true. He’d had to grow up too fast and into a world Meg would never wish on
her worst enemy. And Rocky was right: All of them needed to be prepared to react
at all times.


“We’re
not trapped,” Meg said, matter-of-factly. “We’ve got a back door, we’ve got a
garage, or we can retreat up the stairs and barricade ourselves in the bedroom.
We can jump out of a second-story window if we have to, or climb onto the roof.
There are always options.”


“You’re
right,” Rocky said. “And we can gun our way out if necessary.”


“Okay,
then,” Kit said. “Now that that’s settled, let’s have some breakfast.”


As
they ate, they took stock of their food supplies, figuring they had enough to
last two days. Bill had checked out the Suburban in the driveway before going
to bed, finding the keys on a table in the kitchen. It held half a tank of gas
and was large and muscular enough for them to bully their way through any
traffic pileups they encountered. Water would be a problem unless they managed
to raid the neighboring houses.


Meg’s
symptoms were mild enough that she was able to disguise them. A bone-deep
lethargy accompanied the fever, but fortunately the others were resting anyway.
No one noticed how she remained seated instead of standing. Jacob shot her a
couple of curious glances. Her pallor and slightly flushed cheeks could easily
be taken for stress and exhaustion, though. She made sure to put extra effort
into her return smiles.


All
is well, my darling. Mommy’s not getting sick again.


Mommy’s
not turning into a deader.


“Meg?”
Rocky stared at her. “What do you think?”


She
realized the others were looking at her, too. “Sorry. Spaced
out there for a second. What are we talking about?”


“Do
we give up on looking for other survivors?”


“I
want to head back to Raleigh, or at least what’s left of it.”


“I
know your husband’s missing, but me and Kit don’t have
anything left back there,” Bill said. “I’m sure my home’s gone or infested with
deaders by now, and neither of us have any relatives
in the city. And Rocky’s got his own family to worry about.”


“Do
I get to have an opinion?” Kit snapped. “Or am I just your property now?”


Bill
opened his mouth to speak and wisely pressed his lips into a tight line of
ambivalence.


“What
do you want to do, Kit?” Jacob asked her. He’d sat beside her at the dining
table and now leaned forward. He was almost close enough to intrude on her
personal space. While he was never a shy child, Meg was surprised to see him so
uninhibited toward her.


“I
agree with your mom. Until we take down that creepy Reverend Ingram, we’re not
going to get around to the real work of fighting back against the deaders.”


“I’m
on board,” Rocky said. “I wouldn’t be surprised if some officers and soldiers
are already deserting. Even though most people in the military are dedicated to
their duty, they pledged service to an entirely different set of ideals than
the ones Ingram has imposed. So, if we can find some who have already turned
against Ingram, maybe we have a chance.”


“What
about your family?” Bill was a little defensive now that the debate was getting
away from him.


“I
want something to take back home with me,” the soldier replied. “I don’t want
to show up scared. I want to deliver some hope.”


The
odds were low that his wife and son were still alive, but no one challenged
him. He was right. Without hope, they might as well join those brainless hordes
that rejected the peace of the grave.


Bill
got up from the table and peeked through the curtains. “Little Miss Sunshine is
hanging around on the porch. And it looks like the deaders
are holding a block party.”


“Maybe
we can draw them away,” Meg said.


“Let
me!” Kit said, jumping up and bumping into the table in her enthusiasm. “I can
outrun those suckers.”


“We’re
not using any live bait,” Rocky said. “I think she means we can create a
distraction. Maybe some noise, a fire, or blow something up. I found some gas cans
and charcoal-lighter fluid in the garage. I prepped a couple of Molotov
cocktails, filled a couple of glass bottles and corked them with rags.”


Meg
wasn’t eager for such a demanding enterprise. “Maybe we should wait and see if
the situation changes.”


“I
thought you were hot to get to Promiseland.”


“We
need to be at full strength when we hit Ingram. It’s not going to be easy.”


“Are
you okay, Mom?” Jacob asked.


“Yeah,
I’m just…” She should lie. It was best for everyone. But didn’t she want Jacob
to face reality? How could she expect honesty from him if she wasn’t willing to
do it herself?


“You’re
what?” Rocky took a closer look at her. “Looks like you’re sweating. And it’s
not even warm for May.”


“Okay,”
she said. “I’ve got a little fever.”


“A little fever?” Bill hastened
from the window to see her face. “Isn’t that like being just a little bit
dead?”


“I’ve
told you all that I was sick before.” She tried to remain calm, but she
couldn’t fend off a sense of persecution. “And I was one of those who got better.
I assumed it was a natural immunity.”


“Is
it really immunity if it comes back?” Rocky asked, imperceptibly pushing his
chair back from the table.


Meg’s
scientific brain kicked in despite herself. “I could be immune and still have
delayed symptoms. Or the infection could be developing in slow motion, or even
mutating as it goes. If we’d been able to access the labs at BioGenix, perhaps I’d know more. Nobody’s been able to
investigate this virus yet.”


“So,
you could be turning Full Metal Zombie at any moment,” Kit said.


“That’s
my mom you’re talking about!” Jacob’s vehemence was sudden and startling,
especially since it was directed at Kit.


“Maybe
she just has a normal cold,” Rocky said.


“Yeah,
do you really believe anything could be ‘normal’ anymore?” Kit said.


“I’m
perfectly aware of my symptoms,” Meg said. “And you know what people look like
when they turn. If it comes to that, just put me down.”


Jacob
wailed in protest, falling into Meg’s arms. “You can’t leave me here with
nobody.”


She
looked over the boy’s shoulder at Rocky. “Promise you’ll take care of him if
anything happens.”


“That
goes without saying,” Rocky said. “For all of us.
Right, Bill?”


The
old man gave a shrug. “We’ll all be sleeping with both eyes open. One on the zombies and one on her.”


“I’d
never endanger the group. Especially my own son. If I
got that bad, I’d take care of the problem one way or another.”


“What
about it, Kit?” Bill said. “You and me could head out
on our own. Go west toward the mountains like we talked about.”


Jacob
turned in Meg’s lap, blinking at the girl with his tear-soaked eyes. Kit’s
expression softened and she said, “We stick together and have each other’s
backs.”


Meg,
emotional herself, nodded in gratitude at the teenager.


“Any
of us could get sick,” Rocky said. “Or get bitten. If we’re going to take down
Ingram, we’re going to make sacrifices along the way.”


Jacob
stood up. “Do you guys hear that?”


Kit
turned toward the front door. “Yeah. Almost sounds
like…music.”


Then
Meg heard it. Their young ears were more perceptive than those of the adults,
but now she could make out the low rhythmic thumping of a bass instrument and
then the high-pitched shriek of horns. The sounds grew louder as they all
crowded around the windows facing the street.


The
pick-up came around the corner, approaching from the highway. The truck bore a
camper shell, and the cab windows were rolled down. Then the familiar harmonies
of The Beatles kicked in: “We all live in a yellow submarine…”


“Beatles!”
Jacob said. “That’s got to be Sydney!”


Meg
recalled the woman’s theory that you could judge a person by their favorite
Beatles song. But even if it wasn’t Sydney, it was the first potential ally
since they’d fled the farm.


“We
need to flag them down,” Rocky said.


“Let
me open the door and fire a couple of shots in the air.”


“No.
They might think somebody’s shooting at them and either take off or start
shooting back.”


“What
about your Molotov cocktails?” Meg asked.


Without
responding, Rocky sprinted toward the garage off the kitchen. Within seconds,
he was back and racing up the stairs, a petroleum-filled bottle in each hand.
“Don’t want to open any windows down here!” he exclaimed as he ran.


Jacob
and Kit ran after him, while Meg watched the zombies on the street turn toward
the approaching vehicle and shamble toward it. Bill kept a respectful distance
from her, fearing her infection, and watched from a different window.


“I’m
not going to bite you,” she said to him.


“That’s
what they all say.”


One
of the cocktails flew from an upstairs window, bouncing into the grass and
flaring up. But the bottle didn’t break so the flame did little more than spout
up and flicker before extinguishing.


The
next one sailed out with more vigor behind it and crashed in the driveway. The
glass shattered and spread the flaming fuel along the pavement. For a moment,
Meg thought it was going to reach the vehicles and threaten the house, but
momentum carried the remaining gasoline toward the street. The fire danced in
the breeze and the vehicle slowed a hundred yards away. Then the engine roared
over the music and the truck darted forward, plowing through a couple of deaders in its path.


The
truck swerved to dodge a third, bouncing up onto the curb while Ringo Starr
nasally sang of the joys of undersea life. The vehicle plowed through a stand
of azaleas and irises, its fat, knobby tires ripping into the lawn as it rolled
toward the house.


“Cover
me!” Bill shouted, yanking the door open.


Meg
collected her Glock from the table and stepped outside behind him. The
ragged-ribbed zombie had wandered off the porch at the sound of the approaching
truck, but Meg fired at it anyway. Bill leapt off the porch, waving his rifle
in the air.


The
truck slid to a stop on the grass and people spilled out of the cab and the
camper. Meg recognized them at once.


Her
heart lifted as Sonia, Sydney, Arjun, Moreau, and Knocker headed for the door
while Rocky and the kids shouted encouragement from upstairs. A woman in a
military uniform was among the arrivals. She turned and fired her M16 at the
approaching horde of zombies before following.


As
the group crowded through the front door, and Meg closed it behind them, the
zombies decided to crash the party.
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Arjun
stood with Sydney at the front window, wondering if he should break the glass
so he could shoot. The nearest zombie was within eighty feet of the house. Its
abdomen was ripped open and a greasy, gray loop of intestines trailed out
behind it on the ground. It had once been a male, judging by the shriveled
genitalia that dangled between its legs, but death had nearly erased its
gender. Arjun wished those ragged pants had been constructed of sturdier
material. But no doubt an even more loathsome sight would soon scrub the image
from his memory.


They
had no time for a heartwarming reunion. Everyone checked their weapons, and
Arjun conducted a quick count of the other survivors. He was glad to see Rocky,
Bill, and Kit had made it and he wasn’t surprised at all to discover Meg and
Jacob had escaped the farm. But Meg looked a little pale and shaky which made
him uneasy.


“You
could’ve made a more subtle entrance,” Bill said.


“No,
we couldn’t,” Sonia said. “We’ve been driving through the local neighborhoods looking
for survivors. We figured loud music was the only way we could guarantee to be
noticed.”


“Well,
the deaders sure as hell noticed.”


“No
worries,” Tanner said, slapping a fresh magazine into her rifle. “There’s
barely a platoon’s worth of them outside. I could clear them all by myself if I
had the ammo.”


“Up
here!” Rocky called from the head of the stairs. “Bill, you and Meg stay
downstairs in case any of them break through. The rest of us can shoot down
from the second floor.”


Arjun
glanced at Sonia for confirmation. She’d been the acknowledged leader of their
group before the farm, but Rocky usually took charge during battle situations.
Sonia darted toward the stairs, signaling her agreement with the plan. That was
good enough for him.


He
was directed into a bedroom along with Sydney and Kit. The room only had one
window, and it faced the rear of the property. He slid open the window and
knelt with the bolt-action Marlin Knocker had given him. He rested the barrel
on the window ledge, trying to remember the instructions for firing it.


“I
don’t see anything.” Sydney stood over him with her revolver, setting her
backpack on the floor beside them. Kit flopped down on the bed and stared at
the ceiling.


“We
should’ve kept going,” Arjun said. “We’d be out of this mess by now.”


“And probably into another one.”


He
hadn’t been totally on board with Sonia’s plan to stick around and search the
area for more survivors, but no one asked his opinion. They’d parked and dozed
for a few hours, taking turns standing guard, although Knocker didn’t trust
their new addition. Tanner held the rank of private first class in the 2nd
Marine Division out of Camp Lejeune, but she had offered no further details of
her unit’s mission.


At
one point, Knocker had siphoned some gasoline from a van while Arjun stood
watch. It had been so dark he couldn’t have seen a deader if it had bitten him
on the nose.


When
Moreau suggested using the truck’s CD player as a loudspeaker this morning,
most of the others acted like it was the greatest idea since sliced bread. Even
Sydney thought it was brilliant. None of the others seemed to appreciate that
the noise would draw the attention of deaders as well
as survivors. They’d had a few close calls, but Sonia had skillfully navigated
the big Silverado so they didn’t have to do any shooting. But nobody came out
of the houses they passed, and Sonia drove in ever-widening circuits around the
farm to expand the search.


Still,
the mission had proven partially successful, even if they were now trapped
instead of mobile. Having more armed allies was always better than the
alternative.


Gunfire
erupted on the other side of the upper floor, single shots delivered at a
measured pace. Rocky was enforcing discipline rather than having everyone cut
loose with all they had. Which was wise, considering hey had a finite supply of
ammo.


“You
guys looked all morning and didn’t see anyone else?” Kit asked.


“We
saw movement inside a couple of houses, but nobody came out,” Sydney said. “Could’ve been zombies. We didn’t mess with anyone who
didn’t want company.”


“So,
everybody else is dead.”


“We
don’t know that for sure.”


“Yes,
you do.”


“We’re
lucky enough to find each other,” Arjun said. “And we’ll be even luckier if we
all make it out of here alive.”


Sydney
sucked in a sharp breath. “There’s one!”


“Where?”


She
pointed through the trees into the adjoining yard. A shabby figure wobbled
across the lawn, head dipping and lifting as if on a string. Even from this
distance, the grayish rot was evident on its face.


Arjun
aimed down the barrel, lining up the sights as Knocker had instructed. “This is
going to be loud.”


He
jerked the trigger, expecting to need more physical exertion to fire the gun.
Instead it roared and kicked before he was ready, nearly punching him backwards
to the floor. He didn’t see where the shot landed, but the deader moved faster,
twitching and jerking. Sydney shook her head at him.


Embarrassed
at looking inept and foolish, he yanked back the bolt. A brass casing spun out
and bounced along the carpet, and he saw the next round sliding into the
chamber as he slid the bolt home. Ears ringing, he took aim again, targeting
the creature’s chest. The Duke University sweatshirt was nearly shredded, but
the school name was still visible amid the grime. He centered on the K,
relaxed, let out a breath, and squeezed the trigger more gently.


The
gun was just as loud, but this time he was ready for the kick and took it
without flinching. The zombie’s torso exploded in a great
gout of pinkish-gray sludge. The creature spun and nearly dropped, dancing like
a speed freak at a rave, arms flung out by its sides. Then it swayed back and
forth and took another shambling step toward the house.


“The head!” Kit said,
standing on the bed and looking past him. She held a revolver she’d told them
was empty. “Don’t you know you’re supposed to aim for the head?”


How
could he have forgotten? And he knew the reason: too many damned video games.
He’d slipped into his fantasy and screwed up. 


Sydney
levelled her revolver over his right shoulder, thrust her arms out the window
in a two-handed grip, and popped off a couple of shots that went wild. The
deader gained speed, now within forty yards of the house. Arjun aimed again. He
had to nail it before Sydney beat him to it.


“I
got this.” He took a deep breath, calming himself, and aimed for the forehead.
Only now the zombie jiggled and twitched from the damage to its body, yawing
crazily with each step. And somehow it managed to move even faster, as if it
smelled the fresh meat waiting inside the house.


He
adjusted for speed and fired just as Sydney did, and the double-clap percussion
filled the room. The zombie’s skull exploded like a bag of soup, spraying red
in all directions. The headless corpse staggered forward for a few more uneven
steps. Then the body realized it no longer received instructions and it folded
into a gangly heap.


“Claiming
it,” Arjun said. His shoulder was sore, but he didn’t dare rub it.


“This
isn’t a game, Nerd Boy,” Sydney said.


“I
swear, you and Bill are exactly the same,” Kit said. “Why do guys have to keep
score?”


“So
we know who’s winning,” Arjun said.


“Well,
guess what? The deaders are winning.”


Arjun
scanned the view in both directions, but the zombies had focused their attack
on the front of the house. “It’s clear back here. Why don’t you guys go help
the others?”


“Rocky
told us to stay here,” Sydney said. “He’s the one with combat experience. Real experience, not virtual.”


“Why
do you want to dog me? I’m doing the best I can. Besides, I never forced you to
stick with me.”


“I
didn’t ask to fall in love with you, either. Believe me,
I’m as surprised as anybody.”


“You
guys are cute,” Kit said. “Having a lovers’ spat right in the
middle of the zombie apocalypse.”


Arjun
realized the ridiculous of the situation and broke out in laughter. He hadn’t
laughed in so long that he couldn’t contain the great rolling gasps of air that
bubbled up and wracked his lungs. To be sure, the laughter was freighted with
other emotions like fear, despair, and even the giddy relief of still being
alive, and they all fogged together into a near delirium.


Sydney
stared at him bug-eyed for a moment, and then she, too, started giggling. As
they shook with unrestrained mirth, Kit dropped onto the bed, bounced onto her
behind, and then sat shaking her head. “You old people are so damned hard to
figure out.”


Arjun
leaned against the wall, nearly limp from his fit of release. He wiped the
tears from his eyes and his rib cage gave one more painful spasm, and the mood
passed. Sydney had already recovered and was again posted at the window.


“Deader
at three o’clock,” she said with cold indifference.


She
fired three times and missed, and Arjun once more knelt in shooting position
with his Marlin resting on the ledge. He was accustomed to the gun now, and he
was braced for its noise and power. He lined up the sights with confidence and
drilled the zombie between the eyes. Maybe not perfectly, but close enough to
widen both eye sockets into a single gaping maw of gore.


“I
can’t hit the side of a barn at this distance,” Sydney said.


“Save
it for close work,” Arjun said. “And then pray that they don’t get that close.”


Something
thumped against the side of the house below them. Arjun leaned out the window
and saw that several deaders had worked their way
around the side of the house from the front. One of them tripped over a
garden-hose reel cart and lay in the green coils as if in the grip of a python.
As it squirmed, it only entangled itself more deeply. Another batted at the
back entrance, banging its head against the screen door. It pulled away a strip
of gray mesh and then hammered at the aluminum frame. In seconds, the jagged
metal had gouged away chunks of flesh from its hands and forearms, but still it
pounded against the barrier that deprived it of a warm-blooded feast.


Arjun
tried to angle the rifle beneath him while balancing his waist on the window
ledge, but he was afraid of falling. “I can’t get in position,” Arjun said to Sydney.
“This is yours.”


He
made way for her and held her legs while she leaned out and fired. Pahk pahk.


“Got one!” She wriggled
back inside to reload.


“Let
me shoot it,” Kit said. “Rocky taught me how.”


“Sure
you can handle it?”


“No
problem.”


Arjun
couldn’t fault her confidence, but she held the revolver as if it were brick.
He couldn’t help but offer advice. “Two hands. Line up
the sights—”


Sydney
gave him a look and interrupted, “—squeeze hard because it’s double-action.
It’s a bit tricky the first couple of times but you’ll get used to it. The
important thing is to try to hold the gun steady while you fire.”


“Let
me do this before they get away,” Kit said.


“Plenty more where they came from.”


Despite
her initial awkwardness, Kit handled the revolver with quite a bit of skill. It
took her four shots to kill the one tangled in the garden hose. She blamed her
poor aim on the creature’s writhing and squirming. She passed the weapon back
to Sydney and said, “Kind of boring.”


“Well,
let’s hope it doesn’t get any more exciting than this,” Arjun said.


The
gunfire on the other side of the house had diminished, and Kit ventured out of
the room to check on the others. Rocky sounded the all clear and everyone
gathered downstairs to assess the situation. From the living room, Arjun
conducted a rough count of the bodies on the lawn and in the street. Somewhere around twenty of them. A couple still crawled or
wriggled, dragging their shattered bodies, but they were so slow and torn up
the danger was low. None had breached the house, although the back bedroom
window had broken.


The
two groups shared their stories of fleeing the farm and regrouping, and Meg
reported her discovery of the barrels of offal that had lured the zombies to
the farm. Private Tanner claimed to know nothing about the tactic. Arjun didn’t
quite believe her, but so far she’d behaved herself despite that creepy brand
on the back of her hand. The others seemed glad to have another trained warrior
on the team, so he kept his doubts to himself.


With
the revelation that Ingram and the army had intentionally tried to eradicate
them, the group reached a consensus to take down the preacher. “I don’t buy
this Antichrist bullshit,” Rocky said. “But as long as he’s running a
dictatorship that hangs innocent people out to dry, then none of us are safe.”


“The
military’s not all the way behind him,” Tanner said. “I mean, we were all
afraid to say much, since there were so many spies and brown-nosers in the ranks, but I’d say a good chunk of them are
down for a coup.”


“But
what if we can’t kill him?” Kit said. “What if he really is supernatural?”


“You
can destroy anything,” Arjun said. “Believe me, I’ve researched them all:
silver bullets for werewolves, stakes to the heart for vampires, skull shots
for zombies. For fallen angels, you chop off their heads or rip out their
hearts and burn what’s left.”


“Or
you spout some religious mumbo jumbo from a crumbling old book,” Meg said.
“Yeah, I’ve seen the same movies.”


“Let’s
assume he’s either a man or some weird type of smart zombie,” Rocky said. “That
means we can kill it. And if we need to do it another way, we’ll figure it out.
No matter what Ingram is, we have to try.”


“Then
it’s settled,” Sonia said. “We go to Promiseland and
take care of business.”


“I
can help you sneak past the perimeter defense,” Tanner added. “I know a little
about the deployments in this sector.”


“We
should move out while it’s quiet,” Knocker said. “All that shooting could draw deaders from miles away.”


“We
have no supplies for all of us,” Moreau said. “I do not think we find much
where the planes have bombed.”


“Me
and Bill will check the neighbors’ houses,” Kit said. “We could use a little
more food and water.”


“Make
it fast,” Rocky said. He nodded when Sydney passed some ammunition to the
teenager. “Load up first.”


“Can
I go with them, Mom?” Jacob asked.


“Maybe
next time,” Meg said. Arjun thought she looked even paler than before and her
eyes were a little bloodshot.


“We’ll
load up the Silverado and the Suburban,” Sonia said to Bill. “Meet us back here
in twenty minutes. Shoot if you run into trouble.”


“What
else would I do?” Bill asked. “I’m too damned old to run.”


“I’m
not,” Kit reminded him with a grin.
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“Desertion,”
Ingram said to his assembled Cabinet in the fifth-floor communications center
at Promiseland. “I can’t abide betrayal, not after
all I’ve sacrificed for my followers.”


“What
do you expect?” said Camila Lopez, his National Security Advisor. “Some people
aren’t happy with the way you waltzed your way to the top out of nowhere.
They’d spent their entire careers licking boots and thinking those boots would
carry them up the ladder when their tongues got knotted in the laces. They
don’t understand power.”


“The
international coalition’s holding together,” Rebecca Hahn said. “China and
Russia have instituted the Eye and Three policies and are now requiring their
citizens to accept your mark.”


The
U.N. ambassador had used sex to ingratiate herself into Ingram’s favor, but
she’d also serviced his desire to spread his control across the globe. By
threatening to withhold military support against the zombie hordes that plagued
every nation and refusing relief supplies to any reluctant leaders, Ingram had
brought much of the world beneath his heel. While the non-Christian nations had
resisted as long as they could, they eventually submitted after a few rogue
dictators found themselves erased by the living dead. Ingram’s agents in the
field had assisted in several of those cases.


While
Ingram’s earlier worldview was confirmed—that those who worshipped lesser gods
and false idols were also constitutionally weaker—he now recognized that
religion no longer belonged in this world. God had granted Ingram this mortal
throne precisely because God had no interest in ruling these people. God was
ready to be done with it all. Let the final battle begin.


“They
love me across the ocean but the very people I let into my church are now
forsaking me,” Ingram said, turning his back on the polished oak conference
table. He could feel the collective eyes on him, all hanging on his every word
and fearing his next decree. He smiled to himself.


Yes,
this is worth it. Thank you, God, if you can hear me at all anymore.


“We’ve
only had a dozen or so confirmed cases of desertion,” Gen. Ridley said. “Three
of those soldiers were apprehended and shot. And not in the head, either. They
were turned loose beyond the Zone to terrorize all those who haven’t joined
us.”


Ingram
whirled and stared at the man, whose blue eyes seemed to go gray beneath his
bushy white eyebrows. “You’re lying. Col. Hayes has already given me a status
report.”


Ingram
waved to his communications director, Olin Starnes. The freckle-cheeked young
man collected a stack of papers and read from the top sheet. “Thirty-three
deserters from Company C as of yesterday, nineteen from Company A, and twelve
from Company E.”


“Not
to mention approximately three hundred civilians from the shelter itself,” said
Secretary of State Stefan Drabowski. “And it’s the
same at the other seventy-nine official shelters across the country, not to
mention the smaller relief outposts.”


“Why
are they leaving?” Lopez asked.


“Not
enough food. Even though people are protected in the shelters, they resent not
being able to come and go as they please. And some of them rebel against the
forced labor. It’s a uniquely American problem, though. Other deserters are
motivated by ideological reasons.”


“Meaning
what, exactly?” Ingram asked. “They came to me willingly. They availed
themselves of the sanctuary I offered. They saw the miracle of my immunity. Was
that not proof enough?”


“They
came to believe.” Cyrus Woodley’s words were only slightly slurred, but only
Ingram knew him well enough to notice. The bodyguard stood by the door, spine
erect and looking alert. He must’ve had a decent night’s sleep or else had put
off his morning injection.


“Believe
what?” Hahn asked. “Most of us accept Reverend Ingram as president and world
leader of the Eye and Three. Anyone who rejects his grace is a fool. Worse, an enemy.”


“Yet
they’d rather risk being eaten alive out there than to get consumed by the love
within these walls,” Cyrus said.


The
Cabinet members shifted uncomfortably in their chairs, except for Gen. Ridley,
who slumped down as if wishing to become invisible and avoid Ingram’s wrath.
“I’d be careful if I were you,” Lopez said. “That sounds dangerously like
blasphemy, and—”


“Let
him speak,” Ingram said, holding up a hand to interrupt Lopez. “I always
appreciate Cyrus’s counsel. He’s the only one I can trust to be honest.”


Hahn
opened her mouth to object but read the expression in Ingram’s eyes. Of all of
them, she’d seen the scars and bite marks from where he’d fed Sarah Beth. While
the others suspected Ingram was much more than he appeared,
Hahn was closer to the truth than any of them. Perhaps too close.


Not
that Ingram feared the truth. He welcomed it. Now that God had abdicated His
place in the heavens, Ingram was the truth.


“You
demand our loyalty and love,” Cyrus said, meeting Ingram’s eyes and holding his
gaze without flinching. “Yet you don’t give it in return.”


“I’ve
created a safe haven for anyone who wants it, even those I would deem
undesirable if times were different,” Ingram said. “We have health screenings
to prevent the spread of infection, we have armed security to defend our
borders, and we have a universally recognized symbol that bonds us all
together. If zombies are all instinct and destruction—pure evil, in other
words—we represent what is possible if we unite for a common cause.”


“And
what is that cause, Cameron?” Cyrus was one of the few brave enough to use his
given name, especially in front of others.


“To
become one,” Ingram said. “One world, one people, one God.”


“Not
God.”


An
audible gasp issued from several mouths. Gen. Ridley summoned enough courage to
say, “President Ingram, if you’d like me to have this man arrested for treason,
it would be an honor.”


“General,
you’re the one that has committed treason through your failure of leadership,”
Ingram said. “But let’s not worry about that at the moment. The more pressing
issue is whether we are all committed to the same vision of the future.”


“We’re
no better than the zombies,” Cyrus continued. “At least they feed for a reason:
because they’re hungry. We feed on one another because we’re spiritually empty,
dead inside, desperate to fill our minds because our hearts are empty.”


Ingram
realized Cyrus was loosely quoting from the Reverend’s many sermons. Although
the burly bodyguard had often hovered just on the fringes, always attentive to
his duty, he’d never seemed too actively interested in Ingram’s theology.
Ingram had led Cyrus to salvation and that had seemed all that the former drug
addict needed. Anything beyond grace—aside from his obvious devotion to Sarah
Beth—had seemed beneath his interest.


But
the student had been taking notes, apparently.


“Can
this wait?” Drabowski said. “We have a number of
logistical challenges on the table. FEMA supplies are drying up, and so is
gasoline for the military patrols, not to mention aviation fuel. Without planes
and helicopters, we won’t be able to maintain supply routes between the various
shelters. Already we’ve got two shelters cut off in Texas and one in New York.
Not to mention what’s going to happen when we break our promises of support to
other countries.”


“We
must win the battle before we win the war,” Ingram said. “And our opponents
have the advantage over us in one respect. They fight for a common reason, and
they don’t fight among themselves. You’re either with them or against them. No
shades of gray, no moral grandstanding, no delusions of eternal rewards.
Unfortunately, we’re fighting on two fronts.”


“Against zombies and what else?” Ridley asked.


“Those who don’t join us. I’d intended to
let the deaders do the job for us, simply by letting
them clear out the unbelievers. But time is no longer on our side, either.
Obviously, our strategy of expanding the Zombie Free Zones to put pressure on
the remaining survivors isn’t going to work.”


“Our
perimeter defenses are a success,” Ridley said with a defiance that harkened
back to his days at West Point. “But given the lack of supplies and ammo, we
won’t be able to maintain them indefinitely.”


“You
still don’t understand,” Ingram said, scanning from face to face. “This isn’t a
war of the flesh. It’s a war of the soul.”


“You’ve
made that perfectly clear, Cameron,” Cyrus said. “This is God’s will, all of
it. The zombies are a necessary evil, just like you are.”


“Mr.
Woodley, I won’t have you disrupting our meeting,” Drabowski
said. “I don’t know why you’re displaying such personal animosity, but you’re
disrespecting the office and the Eye and Three.”


“I
can handle this, Mr. Secretary,” Ingram said. To Cyrus, he said, “I used to
pray to know God’s will for me. And then one day He answered. And that answer
was for me to exercise my own free will. To become what the world needed.
Whether the flu outbreak and the zombie apocalypse were the harbingers is a
chicken-and-egg debate. For whatever reason, these things have all come to
pass.”


Ridley
sputtered in confusion, “But…we’re still a Christian nation, aren’t we?”


Cyrus
gave a deep, croaking laugh from his parched throat. “Ambassador Hahn can use
it as a political tool with the rest of the world, and you can manipulate your
subordinates with it, but we’ve all taken sides now.” He held up his Eye and
Three tattoo. “Cameron’s right—we haven’t all signed
on to stand together. No, all we’ve done is unite in
our rejection of God and all that we used to hold dear.”


A
knock on the door interrupted the debate. The tension was palpable as Ingram
nodded at Starnes, who went to the door and opened it. Col Hayes burst in,
bookended by two lieutenants. The colonel snapped off a salute at Ridley and
Ingram.


He
glanced at the president before addressing Ridley. “Hostiles have breached the
western perimeter, sir.”


Ridley
flushed with anger. Ingram had already embarrassed him, and now his tactics had
failed. “What’s the enemy strength?”


“Hard to tell. We had
helicopter recon, but the aerial bombardment started a wildfire. The smoke’s
too thick for surveillance. Reports on the ground suggest a few hundred, at
least.”


“Is
that a problem, General?” Ingram asked. Considering the advanced weaponry and
firepower of the military, he was surprised Hayes even bothered them with a
report.


“We
can handle it. Excuse me, sir.” Ridley left the room, followed by the soldiers.


Ingram
let the others stew in silence for half a minute. Then he said, “Desertion and
failure. I need to know which of you I can count on. I’m talking about
something much deeper than a mark.”


Hahn
stood up, flashing a flirtatious and grating smile. “You know I’ll do anything
you ask, Mr. President.”


“I
believe in your vision,” Lopez said, her dark eyes inscrutable as she fingered
the silver cross that hung from a necklace. She’d been the National Security
Advisor under President MacMillan, but when the man had been executed after a
zombie bite and Ingram assumed the office, he’d kept her on. She’d been a
follower of his sermons for years. But something about her professions of faith
struck him as false, a political expediency perhaps designed to make up for her
Hispanic and Catholic heritage. Maybe she felt a need to be holier than thou to
prevent anyone questioning her patriotism or bloodline.


Drabowski nodded in
agreement. “We need a strong leader in these dark times, and I pledge my life
to you.”


“We
must think bigger than just our country, Mr. Secretary,” Ingram said. “The entire
world is looking to us as a guiding light in the darkness.”


“No,
sir, they’re looking at you. We’re just here to help fulfill your
destiny.”


Cyrus
let out a deranged cackle. “Destiny? Can’t you see
what this man is? If he’s even a man anymore.”


“Would
it make any difference?” Ingram said, bemused. Cyrus was the only one whose
opinion he cared about, and he spoke as if the others weren’t present. “Would
any of them change their minds?”


“You’re
not a man of God. You lost faith.”


“I
didn’t lose faith. God lost faith.”


Cyrus
visibly tensed and Ingram wondered if the former MMA fighter would attack him.
But Cyrus seemed already defeated, ready to retreat into his fog of poppies and
pain. “Then all of this is for nothing.”


“God
gave up on the human race,” Ingram concluded. “That’s why He gave the world to
the zombies.”


The
Cabinet members glanced nervously at one another. Ingram reveled in their
discomfort. And he realized the zombies weren’t demons after all, and perhaps
he had chosen the wrong group of followers.
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They
stuck to the back roads, using the map Sonia had secured before leaving Promiseland.


After
the clutter of the interstate, Bill was relieved to have more room to maneuver,
even if they were veering many miles out of the way. He had grown fond of the
freedom of movement after the open spaces of the farm. Living in a congested
urban area now seemed like a prison sentence, and he couldn’t believe he’d
spent most of his life in Raleigh. Of course, that would never be a worry
again—there weren’t enough people left to create congestion.


Kit
was riding in the Silverado behind them with Meg and Jacob. His grandfatherly
affection for her couldn’t overpower her sense of responsibility to the boy,
who clearly adored her. He hoped Jacob’s young heart wouldn’t be crushed by the
cruel realities of their age difference. But nobody ever said life was fair,
certainly not when you were falling in love.


“What
are you thinking about?” asked Sydney, who sat beside him in the middle of the
back seat. Arjun, on her other side, had fallen asleep shortly after they’d hit
the road an hour ago. Moreau acted as navigator up front, relaying directions
to Sonia at the wheel. The bed of the truck was piled with blankets, food, and
a five-gallon can of gasoline Bill and Kit had scavenged.


“Whether
life is fair,” Bill said.


“I’d
say the universe is balanced. Yin and yang.”


“Like,
sometimes the zombie eats you, and sometimes you eat the zombie?”


“More
like good can come of tragedy. Like this guy.” She nodded toward the dozing
Arjun. “We lived next door to one another, but hardly ever spoke until this
happened. Now, I can’t imagine life without him.”


Bill
scoffed. “Some life.”


“I
hate it when people say, ‘Everything happens for a reason.’ Always sounds like
a cop-out excuse for something they fucked up. But if the universe is a set of
endless possibilities, then some of those possibilities are bound to have a
happy ending.”


“So
the price of your happiness is for six billion people to die or turn into
zombies? I’d hardly call that a fair trade.”


“What
is it with this philosophy?” Moreau asked, turning around in his seat. “Are you
saying we should not make the best of these circumstances?”


“I’m
saying the universe doesn’t give a shit.” Bill pointed out the window at a
deader hurtling toward them from behind a Toyota sedan. “You think that guy
feels like one of God’s special little people right about now?”


“Want
me to hit it?” Sonia glanced at him in the rearview mirror.


“I
don’t think insurance would cover the damage.”


As
Sonia swerved to avoid the oncoming deader, Bill noted that there was nothing
remarkable about it. It wore a soiled red sweater and a nasty film coated its
mustache and beard, as if it had been rooting in a trough of sour swill. No
doubt the mess had come from some living person’s vital organs. Its next meal
might be years away, considering how few living humans still walked the planet.
And yet it would never slow down, would never give up, would never tire of its
mission to feed.


“It’s
their world now,” Sydney said. “They’ll be here long after we’re all dead.”


“It’s
even worse than that,” Bill said. “We’re going to join them.”


“Not
me,” Moreau said. “I want a bullet to the head if such a thing comes to pass.
Promise me.”


“We’ve
all made that promise just by sticking with each other,” Sonia said. “It goes
without saying.”


“I
wonder how many dead people are inside these houses,” Sydney said.


“At
least out here the population isn’t as dense as in the city,” Sonia said.


“But
it’s getting more crowded,” Bill said. “Look at all these cars. And more gas
stations and stores.”


“According
to the map, we must be approaching the town of Clegg,” Moreau said. 


They
passed a garage, a bagel bakery, a beauty salon, and a dentist’s office. The
houses were set closer to the road, and rotting corpses littered the sidewalks
and yards. The traffic pileup grew thick as they entered the downtown area, a
grim reminder of the thousands who had unsuccessfully tried to flee the
outbreak. The silence and stillness of the small town was as disconcerting as
if the streets had teemed with deaders. The sky
amplified the foreboding atmosphere with a thick mass of roiling gray clouds.


“Must
not be anything to eat here,” Sydney said. “The zombies have moved on.”


“I
don’t like the looks of it,” Bill said.


“I
agree,” Moreau said. “I have the feeling of being watched.”


Sonia
eased over to the curb and idled, waiting for the Silverado to pull up beside
them. She rolled down the window and looked over at Knocker in the front
passenger seat. “What do you guys think?”


Rocky, who was at the wheel, said, “So
far, so good.
It’s slow going but at least we’re making progress.”


“The
closer we get, the less walking we have to do.”


“Looks
like a shopping center up ahead,” Knocker said.


“We’ve
got enough food for now,” Bill said, not eager to make a dangerous stop.


“Yeah,
but we need guns and ammo. Especially if you guys are talking
about taking on the whole U.S. Army.”


Bill
looked into the Silverado’s camper shell but couldn’t see Kit and the others
through the tinted glass. He gave a wave anyway while Sonia and Rocky debated a
scavenging run.


“He’s
right,” Rocky said. “I wouldn’t be surprised if all the stores have been
looted, but it’s worth a try, and it’s faster than going house to house hoping
we stumble onto a private arsenal.”


“Let
the record show that I don’t like this idea,” Bill said.


“Duly
noted for posterity,” Sonia said. “When we write the official historical record
of the Great Zombie Apocalypse, we’ll add an asterisk.”


“As
long as I get a piece of the movie rights,” Sydney said. “And we’ll get Arjun
to design the game.”


Arjun
stirred at the mention of his name and blinked awake. “Whu-where
are we?”


“Still
in hell,” Bill said.


“I
see a Walmart sign,” he murmured drowsily. “You must be right.”


“Save
money, live better,” Sydney said, employing the retail giant’s motto.


The
trucks had to drive up on the shoulder and navigate a grassy slope down to the
side of the shopping center, which housed half a dozen stores in addition to
the Walmart. In the distance and visible above the tree line were the upper
floors of hotels, which meant they were nearing the airport from the southwest.
A giant scar in the landscape showed where a bombing run had ripped up a strip
of houses and tumbled cars onto their sides. A water tower bearing the town’s
name canted at an awkward angle like a giant alien spider hobbled by gravity.


The
parking lot wasn’t quite full, but Sonia and Rocky didn’t want to risk entering
the maze of glass and metal in case they needed to make a quick getaway. They
parked on the bank near a loading dock, and the two groups cautiously unloaded.
Kit came over and joined Bill, which pleased him more than he let on. “Ready to do some more shopping?”


“As long as we put it on your card
instead of mine.”


A
zombie pinned beneath a stack of wooden pallets hissed at them, pawing the air
in a desperate attempt to free itself. It wore the blue vest of a Walmart
associate, a tuft of white hair adorning the wrinkled, grayish face. Their
arrival had aroused its hunger. As it writhed, its purulent torso sprung a
leak, oozing a foul burgundy substance onto the concrete. The stench was
overpowering, even from thirty feet away. Bill covered his nose, mentally
adding deodorant to the shopping list.


As
they changed course to avoid coming closer to the deader, it gave a violent shudder
of effort, and its upper body tore free of the trapped abdomen and legs. It
dragged itself along the concrete with a wet scuffing sound, innards trailing
behind it in greasy ropes and rags. It wasn’t moving fast enough to pose any
danger, but the hunger gleaming in those dry dead eyes was unnerving.


“Half
off today,” Arjun joked.


“I’ll
laugh when we make it back alive,” Tanner said. “Want me to put it down?”


“No
shots,” Rocky said. “No doubt plenty of the bastards are hiding in the cracks
and crevices. We don’t want to draw them out.”


“Who
said anything about shots?” Tanner slid a wicked-looking combat knife from a
sheath strapped along her boot. Before anyone could stop her, she walked over
to the chuffing, slobbering deader and casually drove
the blade into the base of its skull. She pulled the weapon free with a moist
squelch and wiped the knife on her trouser leg.


Bill
stepped between Kit and the gruesome scene, but she scowled at him. “You’re not
my boss.”


She
glanced over at Meg, who’d done the same to Jacob. The boy likewise protested
that he’d already seen way, way worse. Like his sister’s empty grave.


Rocky
took the job of hitting the Walmart while Sonia and her group tackled a Food
Lion and CVS Pharmacy. Tanner joined up with Sonia’s group so they would have a
trained soldier in the ranks, while Bill and Kit followed Rocky. After
collecting food earlier this morning, Rocky was eager to prowl for other kinds
of merchandise.


The
steel door that led to the loading dock was slightly askew, and Rocky pushed
through into the dark. Meg brandished a flashlight, sticking close behind him
as he entered the dark warehousing area. Jacob and Kit followed, then Moreau,
with Bill bringing up the rear. Even though the storage space was cavernous,
Bill could already feel the walls closing in on him, especially with cardboard
boxes and crates of retail goods piled all around. The place had a bad smell,
as if rats had eaten poison and died in the walls.


They
emerged onto a narrow alcove that held a film processing station, restrooms,
and an employee breakroom. The vast open floor of the retail superstore lay
just beyond it, a dim and gray mausoleum instead of a psychedelically bright
shrine of consumerism.


“Me,
Meg, and Jacob will check sporting goods for weapons,” Rocky said in a stage
whisper. “You guys look for the rest of the items we talked about.”


“Where
are the radios?” Moreau asked.


“Walkie talkies,” Rocky said. “They don’t sell shortwave
radios. They’ll be in electronics. Should be some batteries
there, too. Otherwise, we’ll have to go up front.”


“I
could use a new outfit,” Kit said, tugging at the sleeve of her black T-shirt
that featured a band Bill had never heard of. The logo looked like some kind of
strange Celtic runes. “I’ve been wearing this for days.”


“I’ll
pick something up for you,” Meg said. “I could use some slacks and a blouse
myself.”


“American
women,” Moreau said. “So the stereotype is true.”


“So
is the one about the French not taking showers,” Kit said, mockingly pinching
her nostrils closed.


“I’m
French-Canadian,” he said. “There is a great difference.”


“Not the ‘showers’ part.”


Moreau
grinned, his uneven teeth showing white in the gloom. “Perhaps
so, my young friend.”


Rocky
put his finger to his lips in a shushing motion. “Time to put
on our game faces.”


The
distant front of the store was bright, but the rest was windowless. Meg shined
the flashlight around to help everyone get their bearings as they stepped from
the alcove.


“We’re
in luck,” Bill said. “We’re already in electronics.”


A
cashier’s counter with glass showcases filled the center of the electronics
section. Meg’s flashlight revealed hundreds of shards of glass on the floor
glittering like diamonds. Some of the cameras, phones, and computer tablets had
been taken.


“Somebody
beat us to it,” Rocky said.


“What
kind of dummy would steal iPhones in a world without a cellular network?” Kit
said.


“Probably
a dummy that never had any money,” Bill said. “Knowing I can have anything in
the store…I’m already thinking crazy here. Like I want a
big-screen TV and a nice gold watch and a leather jacket.”


“A
watch might be useful, but the jewelry counter’s
usually near the front,” Meg said. “Good luck getting there and back.”


“Sporting
goods is always over with the toys on the far left side as you enter,” Rocky
said. “Hardware and auto supplies, too. My guess is all the guns have been
taken, but since we’re here, we may as well take a look. We’ll regroup here in
ten minutes, okay?”


Bill’s
eyes had adjusted so he didn’t think they needed a flashlight. As the group
split up, Moreau, Kit, and Bill all took separate aisles, each pushing a
shopping cart. His had a squeaky wheel that angled off to one side so he had to
waggle the cart over the dusty linoleum. He found himself looking at rows of
phone cords, jacks, headphones, and assorted tech gear. He didn’t see anything
useful, but he had to squint to discern the various items.


A
moment later a rectangular light winked at him from the end of the aisle.
“Peek-a-boo,” Kit said.


“What
do you have there?”


“Samsung smartphone. Still has a
charge.”


“What
about the dummies who loot phones in a dead world?”


“I’m
using the light. Won’t last long, but hey, plenty more where
this one came from.”


She
gave him one and showed him how to employ the light function. He’d always
resisted such complicated phones, not that he had anyone to call. But he was
grateful for the yellow-white glow it emitted. He hastened his search, heading
to the next aisle where audio equipment lay stacked on shelves and hung from
pegs in bubble-wrapped packages. He checked one to see that it took size C
batteries and then put all six of them in his cart. He didn’t see anything else
of use and returned to the counter, where he found plastic bags and a display
rack of batteries. The cash register was open. Someone had taken all the money,
leaving only a handful of pennies in their small tray.


Talk
about dummies.


Something
clattered to the floor a few aisles over. “Moreau?” he said in as loud a voice
as he dared.


Leaving
his cart, he hurried over, levering a round into the chamber of his Winchester.
The clatter continued, growing louder as he neared. He rounded the corner where
a fancy desktop computer filled the endcap, directing the phone light before
him.


The
thing had Moreau by the throat.
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The
route to the sporting-goods section was littered with ransacked items and torn
packages. The mess looked like the result of pure vandalism to Rocky, with no thought
given to the possible value of the merchandise in a world where money no longer
mattered. Jacob had difficulty navigating the shopping cart through the
obstacles, but Meg helped him keep up with Rocky.


He
couldn’t imagine what kind of person would spend their time and energy on
senseless destruction when survival was a full-time job, but he supposed some
had been waiting for such an opportunity all their lives. He wasn’t about to
check, but he was positive the beer and wine sections had been completely
ransacked and looted. No doubt the pharmacy had been stripped of its
painkillers and amphetamines as well. Hopefully Sonia’s crew would salvage some
antibiotics and first-aid supplies at CVS. He was already eager to be out of
the foreboding superstore.


Meg
hooded her flashlight to suppress the beam, fearing the light might alert any
nearby zombies. Rocky figured he would be able to hear them shambling through
the clutter, but they also possessed an ability to slip into a kind of lethargy
when no stimuli were around to trigger their hunger. Meg had proposed just such
a theory when explaining their altered limbic systems disrupted the information
sent to the body. Perhaps they would never know, but Rocky was just fine with
letting sleeping dogs lie.


He
heard the soft voices of Bill and the others in the electronics section and
realized zombies might have difficulty locating them due to the tricky echoes
in the boxy space. When they passed the window treatments and hardware aisles,
Rocky knew they were getting closer. This was the “man corner,” where husbands
could kill time while their wives spent the welfare check. He could smell the
rubber and oil and wax.


When
they reached the fishing poles and lures, Rocky took the flashlight from Meg and
played it around the counter where the guns were kept locked in a showcase. The
glass was shattered and the case was empty, just as he expected. The ammo had
been ransacked as well, but the looters had been sloppy—a number of rounds had
spilled from their boxes and lay glinting on the floor. He set Jacob to work
collecting them, figuring to sort them by caliber later.


Meg
pushed the cart over to the camping section, where she loaded four-packs of
small propane tanks, a couple of tents, hunting knives, and a couple of
hatchets. Rocky was searching for machetes when he encountered a weapon he
hadn’t considered—a bow-and-arrow set. He had fooled around with archery as a
teenager and figured now might be a good time to relearn the ancient art. He
collected a few of the highest-quality bows and every arrow he could find,
drawing a smile from Meg when he loaded them in the cart.


“So
you’re Robin Hood now?” she asked.


“I’ll
teach Jacob,” he whispered.


“You’re
going to turn him into one of the Merry Men?”


“It
doesn’t hurt. And someday he might have the chance to teach others.” He
pocketed a flint-and-steel kit for starting fires. “Plenty of lighters around,
but you never know.”


“You
never know.”


Rocky
glanced at Jacob, who was out of hearing and busy dropping rounds into a
plastic bag. “How are you feeling?”


“You
mean, am I turning into a zombie? Aren’t we all?”


“Some faster than others.”


“I’m
fine.”


He
left it at that and went to the hardware section to find some rope and chain.
He imagined they might have to camp outdoors at some point, given the vast
swathes of destruction wrought by the air raids. They’d have to rig up a
security system of tin cans, maybe even trip wires connected to air horns. He
couldn’t recall seeing a toolbox in the Suburban, so he stuck a pair of pliers
and a screwdriver in his belt. Rocky was fantasizing about various analog alarm
systems when he heard Bill shout.


Jacob
and Meg started toward the sound, but Rocky waved at them to stay in place.
“I’ll handle it.”


Meg
had a nearly full magazine for her Glock Nine, so he was confident she could
defend them both if necessary. He sprinted into the darkness, nearly tripping
on a rolled-up carpet lying in the aisle. He bumped into a paint display,
knocking over a jumble of cans and making a metallic clatter.


If
any deaders were sleeping, they’re awake now.


He
saw a dancing rectangle of light and realized it was a cell-phone screen. Then
Kit’s diminutive silhouette emerged from the gloom behind it. “It’s Moreau!”
she said. “Deader got him!”


Rocky
cursed under his breath, bringing his M16 to bear. He followed Kit’s pointing
finger toward the sounds of the struggle. He swerved around a towering
cardboard rack to see Bill fighting a dark shape. They were atop Moreau, who
lay sprawled on the floor. Rocky couldn’t risk a shot in such tight quarters
and poor light. He let his rifle dangle from its shoulder strap as he entered
the fray.


Another
cell phone lay on the floor near the grunting figures, its lurid light creating
an almost stroboscopic effect on the scene. A pool of black-looking blood
spread along the tiles, but Rocky couldn’t tell who was spilling it.


“It
got Moreau,” Bill muttered through clenched jaws.


Bill
had his arms around the deader’s neck, yanking
backward as if they were wrestlers in a ring. The creature’s head turned as if
trying to bite, but Bill kept his elbow locked under the thing’s chin. Every
time, the slobbering lips parted, Bill used leverage to clack those stained
teeth back together. But its face was already slick with blood and a chunk of
stringy flesh hung from one corner of its mouth.


Rocky
looked for an angle of attack and remembered the screwdriver. He tugged it from
his belt. “Hold it still.”


Bill
wrapped it in a headlock, but the thing was inhumanly strong, nearly pitching him
off like a bucking bronco. Moreau was still motionless beneath them. Rocky
jabbed out with the screwdriver tip, aiming for the temple but not seeing an
opening.


“Do
it!” Bill said. “Can’t hold on…much longer.”


Rocky
jammed the blade forward and Bill let out a high-pitched shriek of pain. The
flat metal tip had skewered a well of meaty flesh between two of his fingers
before piercing the deader’s skull. Rocky had no
choice but to bear down and thrust the screwdriver to the hilt, pinning Bill’s
hand to the writhing monster. As the blade pierced bone with a squishy thunk and penetrated the deader’s
brain, the creature fell limp with a final shudder. Bill tugged his hand away,
ripping a seam between his fingers that sprayed blood across them both.


“Damn,
that hurts,” Bill said, clamping the wound with his free hand and rolling away
to sit on the floor with his agony.


Rocky
kicked the deader away and knelt to examine Moreau, but he didn’t need to be in
any rush. Moreau’s eyes were wide and staring at the corrugated ceiling high
above, seeing nothing except whatever visitations greet the dying. His throat
had been torn open, a crenulated section of windpipe exposed amid the tattered
flesh.


Kit,
Meg, and Jacob stood watching in grim silence.


“We’ve
got to move out,” Rocky said. “If any others are in here, they’ll be coming.”


“Too
late,’ Meg said.


She
raised her Glock and fired down the aisle. A deader plopped onto the floor with
a wet smack. The two shots were like cannon blasts in the night, booming around
the superstore and awakening every terrible thing inside. 


Kit
helped Bill rise, and they scurried to the alcove near the rear. Jacob and Meg
pushed the two shopping carts, unwilling to leave the goods they’d risked their
lives for. Rocky was willing to bet Moreau didn’t consider it a fair bargain.


“Roll!” Rocky shouted.
Screeching and squeaking and clattering rose around them as deaders
crawled from their crannies and sniffed blood in the air.


He
turned and unleashed a three-round burst at the approaching noises, unable to
spot any of the zombies but aware of the vague shapes squirming amidst the
gray. He unleashed another burst and a yellow tracer zipped the length of the
store, shattering a plate-glass window at the front entrance. He followed the
others, backing out and hoping that no zombies lurked in the restrooms. He
cursed himself for his complacency—he should’ve swept the entire area before
starting the shopping spree.


But
he couldn’t blame himself for Moreau’s death. He hadn’t created the virus and he
hadn’t invented zombies. Die here or die there, what difference did it make?


He
considered a mad charge into the nebulous writhing mass of them, going crazy
and emptying his magazine, taking down as many as he could before they got him.
But ultimately he was too cowardly to feel the teeth grazing against his flesh
and nipping at his skin. And even if Moreau was dead, the others in the group
weren’t.


He wasn’t.


As
he pushed through the steel door, the sudden daylight blinded him. The door
slammed behind him as Meg and Kit shoved it closed. Bill’s injured hand was
tucked into his shirt, the wound wrapped but the blood showing through the
fabric.


“Was
it worth it?” Bill said, kicking at one of the shopping carts. “Just for a bunch of junk?”


Rocky
ignored him, intent on pushing pallets and cinder blocks against the door,
which hadn’t latched. Already he could hear fingernails raking at the metal
surface. “This won’t hold them for long.”


“So
you’re just going to leave him to be eaten? He doesn’t deserve a funeral
because he’s not American?”


“If
it’s a bad idea to risk our lives for some stuff that might help us stay alive,
then is it worth it for somebody who’s already dead?”


“You…you
didn’t even put him down,” Jacob said. “He’s going to turn.”


The
boy’s solemn brown eyes bore holes deep into Rocky’s conscience. He’d been so
intent on escape he hadn’t considered Moreau at all. A military unit never left
one of their own in enemy hands. He’d failed.


“I…”
He considered knocking over the barricade and re-entering the store, but
already the door trembled from the weight pushing against it. He’d seen at
least a dozen deaders, and no doubt more were making
their way toward the action.


Tanner
came running from around an oversized air-handling unit, M16 at the ready.
“What’s going on?”


“We
lost Moreau,” Meg said.


Tanner
glanced at Rocky. “And you left him?”


“I
zoned out.” Rocky felt lightheaded, as if he’d been in the
blast radius of a stun grenade.


The
door swung outward a couple of inches, shoving the pile of scrap debris along
the concrete. Filthy gray fingers appeared in the opening, knuckles split, fingernails peeled away, skin dappled with rotten green
splotches.


“Come
on,” Meg said, assuming command in the face of Rocky’s indecision. Meg and Kit
rolled the shopping carts down a ramp and headed for the trucks. Jacob
followed, then Bill, limping a little from brawling on the hard floor.


“I
didn’t put him down,” Rocky said to Tanner.


“Jesus,
dude. You had one job.”


“It
all happened so fast. All I could think about was getting the rest of them
out.”


“And yourself.”


“No.
It wasn’t like that.” Only Rocky wasn’t so sure.


Sonia
appeared, a bulging backpack slung over one shoulder, her Glock held beside her
hip. “Moreau?”


Rocky
nodded.


“Nothing
we can do now. Load up.”


Tanner
looked from one of them to another, and then sprinted up the ramp to the door,
which had nudged open a few more inches. Now entire arms thrust through the
gap, clawing at the air.


Before
Rocky could react, Tanner shoved past him and jammed the barrel of her M16
toward the hissing horde. She sprayed a deafening fusillade inside the store,
and the putrescent hands dropped away. But more took their place, and soon
Tanner’s magazine was empty. She banged the bottom of her fist against the
door. “Fuck all of you!” she screamed, standing just out of reach the deaders.


“Load
up,” Sonia repeated, calm in the face of Tanner’s outburst.


Rocky
obeyed. Tanner huffed and fumed for another few moments, rebelling as much as
she could, and then accepted the fact that she was just another civilian now.


The
rest of the group was already gathered at the trucks with their bounty loaded.
Sonia consulted the map for a moment, and then Knocker took it from her and
slid into the passenger seat that Moreau had formerly occupied.


Life
went on.
















 


 


CHAPTER
NINE


 


 


 


Due
to her science background, Meg was the most qualified to tend Bill’s wound.


She
swabbed it with hydrogen peroxide and alcohol, both of which caused Bill to
yelp in pain. They rode in the camper along with Jacob, Tanner, and Kit,
surrounded by the loot they’d scored.


“Did
anybody know his first name?” Meg asked as she dried the wound with a paper
towel.


“Francois,”
Kit said. “Kind of fancy. He was teaching me some
French.”


“Rocky
should’ve never left him like that,” Bill said.


“We
were all there,” Meg said. “None of us thought about it.”


“I
guess it’s not like the movies,” Jacob said. “Where you get the big dramatic
death scene and plenty of time to say your goodbyes before you make your corny,
noble exit.”


“Maybe
we should say some words,” Kit said. “Like a memoriam or whatever.”


“You
got anything, Private Tanner?” Meg asked.


The
soldier shook her head, not even bothering to look at Meg.


“Well,
I’m not very religious, but I suppose I could come up with something.”


“How
about ‘He died for our sins’?” Kit said. “Or maybe a Pepe Le Pew quote from the Warner Brothers cartoons?”


“He
was French Canadian, not French,” Bill said with a sneer.


“We
should be grateful we made it. Especially you, Bill.”
Meg studied the wound in the half-light leaking through the tinted windows.
“You could use some stitches.”


“Not
with this truck rocking and rolling like this. I’d end up like a Frankenstein.”


Meg
was about to engage in the bit about “Actually, it was Frankenstein’s monster…”
but decided the time wasn’t right for forced levity. Tanner was silent and
sullen, staring out the window at the increasingly developed landscape. Kit and
Jacob were both morose and recovering from the shock of the attack. And Bill
was in no mood to be mollified.


“Okay,”
she said. “But we need to do it before infection sets in. Hope you’re up on
your tetanus shots.”


“The
screwdriver was new, so it’s probably clean,” Bill said. “Still hurts like the
devil, though.”


“Good
thing they raided the pharmacy,” Kit said. She rummaged through the bags of
pills, bandages, and ointments, pulling out a Butterfinger candy bar. “And
somebody was thinking of the kids.”


She
unwrapped it and snapped it in half, giving the larger
piece to Jacob. He crunched it with glee, crumbs falling from his open mouth.
The two youngsters were so used to death by now that they’d already accepted
Moreau’s passing for the most part. Meg wondered if children were blessed with
the evolutionary trait of forgetfulness. But trauma found the deepest, darkest
places inside and only slithered up years later, grown stronger through the
suppression.


When
she removed the paper towel from the gash in Bill’s hand, she turned it over to
examine it more carefully in anticipation of sewing it closed. The entry point
of the puncture wound was a little ragged, but the rest was a clean tear and
would be easy to stitch. Yet near the base of the two fingers was another
frayed section of flesh. This wound featured a series of bloody indentions that
already looked swollen.


Teeth
marks.


Bill
had been bitten.


She
froze for a moment, feeling Bill’s eyes on her. Did he know?


She
continued wiping for a moment, then casually squeezed some antibiotic ointment
onto a cotton gauze pad and pressed it against the entire wound. Then she
wrapped some medical adhesive tape around his hand to hold the pad in place,
followed by a beige Ace bandage.


“What’s
the prognosis?” Kit asked.


“He
won’t be juggling bowling pins for a while, but no permanent damage.” Meg asked
Bill if he needed a painkiller.


“A
couple of Tylenol will do me fine,” he said. “I want to keep a clear head.”


He
accepted the tablets from Kit and washed them down with bottled water.


Meg
wondered how long it would take for the infection to spread to his brain stem.
No doubt the virus was already making its insidious trek through his
bloodstream. But wasn’t it also inside her, mimicking and mutating her healthy
cells, slowly changing her into nothing but an endlessly starving host?


She
decided to keep an eye on him rather than alarm the others. Let him enjoy his
last days or hours without the anguish of knowing his fate. She still wasn’t
sure if he knew what had happened. His wrinkled, weathered face was an ancient
mask that could hide anything.


And what about her own illness? Wasn’t she
exposing the others to the virus simply by sitting in a confined space with
them? Didn’t her very breath pose an existential threat to all of them,
including her son?


One
of the new walkie talkies squawked and Arjun’s voice
came over the speaker. “What’s the next turn, over, or copy, or whatever the
hell code I’m supposed to use?”


Sonia
answered from the cab, since the walkie talkies were
all tuned to the same frequency. “We’re coming up on 540. Things might get
hairy there near the airport.”


Tanner
picked up the walkie talkie lying in the camper. She
keyed the mike and said, “That’s near the edge of the Zone, so we might run
into an air raid, over.”


“Copy
that,” Sonia said. “But skies are clear right now so we might as well
cover as much ground as we can.”


Sonia’s
words were figurative instead of literal, since the weather had turned cool and
overcast. But Meg was concerned that they were still thirty miles from Raleigh
and were making little progress due to the road conditions. She wasn’t sure how
much time she had left.


Knocker’s
face appeared in the rear window of the cab, peering into the camper. He caught
Meg’s eye, pointed to Bill, and mouthed “How is he?”


Meg
gave a subtle thumb’s-up. How could she explain otherwise?


The
Silverado rolled to a stop and Meg assumed a pile-up had jammed the
intersection connecting to the airport’s main access highway. But Kit turned
from the window. “This isn’t good.”


“What
isn’t?” Bill asked, distracted by the pain in his hand.


“The road.”


“What’s
wrong with it?”


“It’s…gone.”


The
walkie talkie hissed again. “End of the line, gang,”
Sonia said. “They’ve blown up the beltway.”


Behind
them, Rocky got out of the Suburban and walked up to the Silverado. Arjun and
Sydney climbed out of the cab with him and began stuffing supplies into their
backpacks. Meg opened the tailgate and the camper emptied as well. Everyone
gathered to study the scarred wasteland stretching out before them.


“Air
raids,” Tanner said. “Told you.”


The
highway had been blasted into an uneven series of potholes and trenches, with
greasy puddles of water collecting in the low places. Cars and trucks were
twisted rags of metal and plastic, with pieces of broken glass scattered in the
mud like the mosaic of some mad artist. Beyond the great gashes of earth lay a
blackened patch of stubby trees and the charred skeletons of buildings. A
decomposed corpse hung from a sagging utility pole, and Meg couldn’t tell
whether it was a zombie.


“Guess
we’ll be walking,” Rocky said.


Bill
shot him a look, but most of his anger over Moreau had dissipated. He didn’t
appear to be showing any signs of infection yet, so Meg decided she would wait
until she had a chance to inform Sonia alone. Meg didn’t want the
responsibility of determining Bill’s fate.


“Maybe
we can find some more vehicles once we run into a road,” Sonia said. “We’re in
Morrisville, which is nothing but a support system for the airport. Lots of hotels, warehouses, and transport companies.”


“Doesn’t
look like much of anything’s left,” Arjun said.


“The
brass ordered a carpet-bombing campaign around the airport,” Tanner said.
“Figured if they couldn’t push the zombies out, they might as well burn them.”


“What
about the survivors who were staying here?” Sonia asked.


Tanner
shrugged. “Do you see any survivors?”


“Well,
the army can’t send any mobile units over this terrain,” Rocky said. “If they’re
trying to hold the Zone, they’re counting on foot patrols to do it.”


“That’s
why my unit got cut off,” Tanner said. “We got sent out into the wilderness
with no support.”


“Strange
that we didn’t see any bodies around where we picked you up,” Knocker said.


Tanner’s
upper lip curled in defiance. “What, you think I’m a deserter or something?
Would it make any difference if I was?”


“I
just like to know who I’m running with, is all,” the taciturn recluse said.


“You’re
one to talk,” Arjun said to Knocker. “You just wandered out of the woods one
day without a name and hung around once you figured the farm was safer than
wherever you came from.”


“Cool
it,” Sonia said, raising her voice. “We’re together now, and that’s all that
matters.


“Yeah.” Meg glanced at
Bill. “We’ve all got our secrets.”


The
smoke that had been veiled by the threatening sky now thickened into a layer of
haze. Fires raged just beyond the horizon, turning Morrisville to ash. Some of
the taller hotels were the color of charcoal, with broken windows reflecting
the reddish glimmer of distant flames. The air temperature had risen four or five degrees here, but Meg couldn’t
distinguish it from her own mild fever.


“We
can’t make it across that,” Arjun said.


“You
can if you’re determined enough,” Knocker said.


“Why
are you sticking with us, anyway? I thought you were a loner.”


Knocker
pointed his rifle out across the bleak ruins. “Anybody that would do something
like this needs to be taken down.”


“Nothing’s
changed but the mode of transportation,” Sonia said. “We’ve chosen a mission.
Of course you can back out at any time, but do it now if you’re going to. We
can’t afford to carry any dead weight.”


The
survivors looked at one another, trying to read enigmatic expressions. Meg
hugged Jacob to her side, silently speaking for both of them. Rocky and Tanner
had already taken a few exploratory steps into the blast zone, kicking at the
dirt and searching demolished vehicles. Kit tossed her revolver from hand to
hand, eager to get underway. Bill nodded at Sonia.


Sydney
looked expectantly at Arjun, who added, “We’re wasting daylight.”


The
group spent the next fifteen minutes packing up all they could carry, making tough decisions on which supplies they could
do without or perhaps score later inside the Zone. Tanner warned that the
scouting patrols might open fire before she and Rocky had a chance to hail
them. And given the widespread bombardment, the zombies encroaching on the
Zone, and the desperate state of any survivors, she dampened the hope of
fruitful scavenging.


“Anything
worth taking is already gone,” she said. “Promiseland’s
been sending out work crews to collect useful stuff.”


“Forced
labor,” Bill said. “We were on one of those crews. Lucky we managed to escape.”


Tanner
volunteered to lead an advance team, taking one of the walkie
talkies as well as a field pack full of bottled water, food, and bedding.
Knocker agreed to join her.


“I
want to go, too,” Kit said to Sonia. “I can be a runner.”


“We
don’t need runners,” Sonia said. “That’s what the walkie
talkies are for.”


“Let
her go,” Bill said. “Her eyes and ears are sharp. The rest of us would just
slow them down.”


“All
right, then. I guess you’ve earned the right to risk your neck like a
grown-up.”


Jacob
shot Kit a worried look, but she responded with an endearing smile. “We’ll find
a safe place to camp.”


After
the team was gone, guided by a compass Knocker had found that would direct them
toward downtown Raleigh, the rest finished packing. Rocky handed Jacob a walkie talkie and said, “Congratulations, Champ. You’ve
been promoted to Communications Officer.”


“Cool!”
The boy studied the buttons on the side of the device while Rocky gave him a
brief tutorial.


“Range
of about ten miles on open terrain with no interference,” Rocky concluded. “So
Kit won’t be out of touch.”


“Who
said I wanted to talk to Kit?”


Rocky
winked at Meg. “Oh, nobody.”


The
soldier kept only one of the bows he’d found in Walmart, as well as a nylon
quiver of arrows. Meg realized that they would have to abandon much of the
goods they’d piled into the shopping carts. Moreau’s death seemed less and less
like a necessary risk.


But
Bill didn’t comment. Instead, he shouldered a tent, a camping kit that included
a propane cook stove, and a gym bag of first-aid supplies along with his
Winchester. Meg made sure Jacob’s burden was suitable for his size, even though
she burdened herself with extra weight to make up for it. She was a little
lightheaded, but she chalked it up to weariness, reluctant to give the flu any
power over her.


The
group set out by late afternoon, receiving an update from Tanner, who reported
some zombie activity but no signs of life otherwise. Jacob quickly mastered the
various settings and squelch controls, taking pride in the chance to
contribute. At one point, a helicopter passed beneath the brooding ceiling of
clouds, too far away to notice them. Its thrumming rotors were the only sound,
like a giant winged beast assailing the air. It soon vanished to the west,
heading past the Zone to points unknown.


Progress
was slow as they navigated the scarred and scorched earth, traversing muddy
ditches and stacks of cracked brick. All around were suggestions of the life
that had once been—bicycles, traffic signs, crumbling patches of asphalt, the
already-rusting husks of vehicles. A few houses and buildings had been spared
the worst of the damage, but the group had little interest in exploring them.
Some of the cars and trucks were intact as well, but with no reliable roadway
system, using them was pointless. Through it all, the stench of burnt plastic
and putrid corpses clogged Meg’s nostrils until she was forced to breathe
through her mouth, each exhalation rattling in her lungs.


They’d
covered little more than a mile when Rocky, who’d taken point, waved at them to
duck low.


“Enemy
patrol,” he said.
















 


 


CHAPTER
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“Which
enemy does he mean?” Arjun asked Sydney as they hugged the ground behind a
waist-high cinderblock wall. “Zombies or Ingram’s goon
squad?”


“We’ll
find out once the shooting starts.”


The
Marlin rifle had grown heavier as Arjun carried it. The weapon was fine for
sharpshooting from a stable position, but it seemed unwieldy for field combat.
Not that Arjun had much experience on which to judge. In videogames, the
warrior avatars were usually muscular and carried their weapons effortlessly.
If not, all it took was revising a few lines of code to hone the illusion.


Meg
and her son hid behind the scrapped husk of a sprinter van. The boy’s walkie talkie hissed once before he silenced it. Sonia and
Bill had taken cover in a patch of scrub foliage amid a stand of silver maples
and sycamores. Arjun didn’t like the gray aspect Bill’s face had acquired since
he’d been injured at Walmart. The stab wound could flair into a serious
infection and possibly turn gangrenous with a lack of medical attention. And,
selfishly, Arjun realized the injured old-timer would slow them down.


Sydney
lifted her head above the wall. “I don’t see anything.”


“Where’s
Rocky?”


“He
took off.”


“I’m
no General Patton, but I think we’d be better off sticking together. If the
zombies cut us off from one another, we’re screwed.”


“And
if it’s the army, they’ve probably got grenade launchers and RPG’s that can
nail a bunch of us at once if we’re close together.”


“I
guess you’re right,” Arjun said. “Bad news either way.”


“Or
here’s a thought—what if it’s both? Zombies and soldiers?”


“I
don’t understand why Ingram wants to kill us. Just because we didn’t kiss the
ring and wear his little marketing brand?”


Sydney
brushed her hair from her forehead with the barrel of her revolver. “Some guys
just can’t stand rejection.”


She
had changed since the initial breakdown of society. She was tougher and
stronger, more self-confident and vital. Arjun’s attraction to her had grown,
even though his feelings had sprung forth from a bizarre Twilight Zone inside
him. As a game designer and coder, he was something of a control freak, which
had made this utter collapse challenging for him. But where he felt unsettled
and adrift, Sydney had provided an anchor.


“What
are you grinning at?” she asked.


“You.”


“Oh.
Is that all?”


He
leaned forward and gave her a kiss, tasting the beef jerky she’d had for lunch.
“Don’t die, okay?”


“Hadn’t planned on it.”


Arjun
wriggled sideways until he came to a crack in the wall where he could spy
without exposing himself. At first the only thing moving was a slow tangle of
smoke that crawled along the ground, and then he made out the shapes moving
among it. He immediately identified them by their helmets. Military.


Three
soldiers spread out in a line, appearing to conduct reconnaissance as they
checked vehicles and houses. They were half a football field away, talking
casually among themselves. They didn’t seem too high-strung, which led Arjun to
believe they expected no action in this sector. The air raids had been
conducted recently enough that not even a bird dared to inhabit the area.


“Why
didn’t Tanner and the others warn us?” Arjun whispered.


“Because
maybe she’s a Judas goat,” Sydney replied. “Led us right into
a trap.”


“That
doesn’t make sense. She’s had plenty of chances to gun us all down, or cut our
throats while we slept.”


“Yeah,
maybe you’re right. There’s just something off about her.”


“You
could say that about all of us.”


Arjun
eased his rifle barrel through the crack, aiming at the nearest soldier, a
cocoa-skinned male of about thirty with a thin mustache. Shooting a zombie was
one thing, but he wasn’t sure he could shoot a human. He only hoped the
soldiers would turn back before they reached the group’s hiding place.


And
what if he did manage to hit the man, which was not a given despite his recent
target practice? The other two carried semiautomatic weapons and were trained
in lethal combat. No doubt they were part of a larger unit that might include
rocket launchers and armored Humvees. And if the troops found themselves in a
firefight, they’d certainly radio for backup.


For
the first time, Arjun comprehended the folly of their mission. Reverend Ingram
commanded an entire army from the modern equivalent of a medieval castle, and
they were a ragtag bunch of survivors with barely enough ammo to fill a
baseball cap.


“They’re
spreading out!” Sydney said.


The
three soldiers split up, apparently deciding to cover more ground. One headed
for a hotel a quarter of a mile in the distance, walking along what had once
been a road. The second began going house-to-house in a neighborhood ringed
with scorched and stunted trees. The one with the mustache searched what had
once been an intersection featuring a car dealership and a gas station. The
station’s underground tanks had been ignited by the bombing campaign, and a
massive hole lay before the shattered shell of the building. The dealership’s
car inventory had lost many of their windows and a skin of gray smut lay over
their clearcoat finishes.


The
soldier glanced inside a couple of vehicles and poked the barrel of his rifle
at a moldering lump of rancid meat that had once been a human. Then he moved in
the direction where Meg and Jacob were hiding. He would be on them in less than
a minute, and she only had a Glock to defend herself. She would have no chance
against a trained killer.


“Are
we sure they want to kill us?” Arjun asked.


“If you believe Tanner, then yeah.”


“I
don’t think I believe her.” He leaned his rifle against the wall and said,
“Stay down.”


“What
are you—?”


Arjun
stood up as casually as he could and started walking toward the soldier. He
kept his hands at his sides, hoping to appear non-threatening. Sydney hissed
something at him but he didn’t pause or turn. He glanced once to make sure Meg
and Jacob were still hidden. He needed to do this alone.


Arjun
didn’t want to surprise the soldier, who might instinctively open fire, so he
called out, “Hey! Man, am I glad to see you!”


The
soldier spun so suddenly that Arjun braced for the impact of scalding lead.
Arjun thrust his arms into the air in the universal sign of surrender. “Whoa, whoa, whoa. I’m unarmed.”


The
soldier headed toward Arjun, keeping his weapon trained on the sudden arrival.
He spoke in a growly New England accent that sounded out of place here in the
South. “Don’t move. You alone?”


Arjun
almost snapped off a sarcastic “Do you see anybody?” but the soldier seemed in
no mood for fun and games. He decided to adopt Tanner’s story. “Yeah. I was with a few people, but we got overrun by
zombies. I was lucky to get away.”


The
soldier eyed him warily. “Where did you come from?”


Arjun
was relieved that the soldier hadn’t shot him yet. That meant Ingram’s forces
hadn’t declared open season on all free-range civilians. “Out
there.” He waved beyond the Zone. “Where nobody’s
dropping bombs.”


The
soldier looked him up and down. “You don’t have a mark.”


Arjun
feigned innocence, which wasn’t difficult given his nervousness. “A mark?”


The
soldier held up his hand to show the familiar tattoo. “Eye
and Three. Reverend Ingram.”


“I’ve
heard of him,” Arjun said. “That’s why I’m headed for Promiseland.”


The
soldier rubbed at his moustache, not lowering his weapon. “I’m not sure they’ll
take your kind there.”


“What
kind is that?”


“You’re
a foreigner.”


“I’m
an American citizen. I was born here.”


“So
you want to join us?”


Arjun
glanced around as if surveying the landscape. He surreptitiously confirmed that
the others were still in hiding and the other two soldiers were still out of
sight. “Yeah. I don’t think I can last much longer out
here. Too many damned zombies.”


“More every day. Some of them coming up from the grave, too.” The soldier
remained cold and aloof, not exactly hostile, but not welcoming, either.


“I
guess I’ll be on my way, then,” Arjun said, planning to walk far enough to draw
the soldiers away from the group and then circle back around.


He
took three steps before the soldier said, “Hold it.”


The
soldier walked over to him and studied his backpack. “What you got in there?”


“Not
much. Just a blanket, food, and some bottled water.”


“Dump
it.”


“I
need this stuff,” Arjun pleaded. “I won’t last a day without it.”


The
soldier shoved Arjun with his rifle. “I guess you don’t understand English too
good.”


Arjun
shucked his pack. As the soldier knelt and searched through the contents, Arjun
saw Sydney’s head poke up over the wall. She had the rifle. He gave a terse
shake of his head.


“What’s
this?” The soldier brought out four of the Marlin rounds from a side pouch.


“I
found those in a house. Thought I might be able to trade them
for something.”


Suddenly
wary, the soldier scanned his surroundings more intently, sweeping the rifle in
all directions. “I’m supposed to shoot you, but I’d rather not. Noise brings deaders, and deaders bring more deaders.”


“I
haven’t done anything.” Arjun’s mouth was dry. His plan now seemed stupid, and
he couldn’t think fast enough to talk his way out of the jam. He looked around
at the damaged cars on the cracked and crumbled pavement. He’d never make it if
he tried to run.


“That’s
just it. You haven’t submitted to Ingram.”


“I’m
trying,” Arjun wailed, not exaggerating his panic much. “Just give me a chance.
I’ll do anything.”


“We
can’t have any liars at Promiseland.”


“Those
are bullets. You asked if I was armed. Please…”


The
soldier lifted his weapon and aimed it at Arjun’s chest. Arjun’s blood ran cold
and a shadow seemed to pass over him despite the sunless sky. He thought of the
ending of a T.S Eliot poem that had stuck with him since high school English:


 


This
is the way the world ends


This
is the way the world ends


This
is the way the world ends


Not
with a whimper but with a bang.


 


He
was about to die, and all he could think was, “Why not end with both?”


And
simultaneous to that, instead of his life flashing before his eyes, was the
realization that he couldn’t contemplate anything more profound.


Arjun
met the soldier’s speckled brown eyes, wanting to explain or to glimpse some
last vestiges of compassion or perhaps just to convey his dread, a desperate
grasp at a final connection. And then he thought of Sydney, but still he stared
at his killer, whose eyes suddenly widened in concert with a soft, wet thwick that sounded like a sigh.


The
soldier’s eyes went far away and then rolled heavenward and fluttered to a
close just before he dropped onto the surface of the car lot. The shaft of an
arrow rose from his back, maroon blood staining the field jacket around the
entry point. The fletching quivered in the breeze as the dying man gave one
last shudder.


Rocky rose from behind a battered Ford
Focus where he’d been hiding. He held a bow in his hands, a second
arrow already notched.


“That
was stupid,” Rocky said.


“Why…?”


“I
didn’t have any choice. A shot would’ve brought the soldiers as well as any
zombies in the area.”


“You
were pretty far away. Were you sure—?”


“No.
I haven’t used a bow in twenty years.”


The
others emerged from concealment and approached the body. Sydney scolded Arjun,
shaking him by the sleeve and making him promise not to do anything so stupid.
Sonia collected the M16 and checked its magazine to make sure it was fully
loaded and then slung its strap over her shoulder. Bill pushed at the corpse
with one boot to verify it was dead.


Rocky
handed Bill an arrow and nodded at the fallen man. “You want to do the honors?”


Arjun
realized it was a peace offering of sorts. Bill took the arrow without a word,
gripped it in his good hand, and drove the tip into the dead soldier’s temple.
He wiped the arrowhead on the soldier’s back and handed it to Rocky. Rocky
retrieved the fatal arrow and cleaned it in the same manner, then returned both
to his pack. He also plundered the soldier’s field radio.


“Now
we know they’re out to kill us,” Sonia said. “That means no more negotiation or
hesitation.”


“What
do we do about the other two soldiers on patrol?” Meg asked.


“Evade
them for now.” To Rocky, she asked, “Will they overhear our calls?”


“No.
I checked. They’re on a different frequency.”


She
unclipped her walkie talkie from her belt and called
Tanner. “Come in, Tanner, you copy?”


Jacob
turned down his unit to reduce feedback and noise, just as Rocky had instructed
him. After a moment, Tanner responded: “Ten-four, what’s your ten-twenty?”


“Still
near the edge of the Zone. We got delayed. Ran into some of
your old friends, over.”


“Yeah,
we did, too. We couldn’t notify you because we had to go to radio silence, over.”


“A
likely story,” Arjun muttered, which drew a scowl from Sydney.


“All
clear now, over?” Sonia queried.


“Ten-four,
we’re about two klicks in. The foot patrol’s headed north, and a mobile unit
passed us heading west. Encountered a few deaders but
we evaded them without engagement, over.”


“Copy
that. We’re heading northeast to rendezvous as planned. It’ll probably be dark
by then so if you could scout us out a campsite, we’d be grateful. How are the
others?”


“We’re
all solid. Meet soon, and take her easy, over and out.”


“All
right, gang,” Sonia said, returning her walkie talkie
to her belt. “Let’s get walking. And if we meet any resistance, let’s not count
on arrows to save us next time.”


“They’re
going to be wondering where their Eye and Three comrade is pretty soon,” Rocky
said to the group. “I don’t want to be around when they come looking.”


As
they fell in behind Rocky, Sydney gave Arjun his rifle and said, “If you ever
do anything that stupid again, I’m going to kill you myself.”


“Fair
enough,” he replied with a wry grin of relief. “Since I’m going to end up dead
anyway.”
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They
crossed the remains of Morrisville as dusk descended, with Tanner relaying
directions from ahead.


Bill
was exhausted and his hand blazed with electric acid fire, but he didn’t dare
show any sign of frailty or weakness. He already felt bad for being old, and
now he was crippled. He might as well be half a man. But he didn’t lighten the
load in his pack and he kept his Winchester propped in the crook of his elbow,
trying to stay alert despite having to watch his step.


At
one point, a few bursts of semiautomatic fire came from the north, toward the
airport. The roar of a jet formation scoured the atmosphere not long afterward,
sending them all diving for cover. But no explosions followed in their wake and
soon the aircraft vanished amid the dark clouds. The damage to the terrain here
was minimal, and some semblance of civilization remained. They passed a highway
Sonia identified from the map as Aviation Parkway, and a number of vehicles sat
intact in parking lots and along the side of the road, but Sonia didn’t trust
that the roads would remain passable as they drew closer to Raleigh.


When
the group stopped to rest, Meg made Bill sit so she could change his bandages.
The odor was like bologna that had sat in a refrigerator drawer too long. The
wound had turned a ghastly shade of purple, and the ragged flesh around it
oozed with clear, viscid pus. The layer of ointment didn’t help matters. He was
glad Kit wasn’t around to see it.


As
Mag dabbed gently at it with a water-soaked cloth, she said, “It might be
getting infected.”


Bill
winced with the contact but forced himself to take the pain. “Sure, Doc. Guess
that explains the fever.”


“We’ll
try four Tylenol this time.”


“That’s
not what I meant. Your hands are too warm. You’re the one with the fever.”


They
looked at one another. Meg’s eyes bore the faintest tinge of yellow and the
veins in them were etched like red lightning. Her skin was pale and
perspiration dotted the skin above her eyebrows.


“You’re
turning, aren’t you?” Bill asked, keeping his voice low so the others wouldn’t
hear. They were engrossed in their snacks and bottled water, and Rocky checked
his weapons with an almost fetishistic ardor.


Meg
glanced around to make sure their conversation was private, and Bill realized
she’d led him away from the others so they could talk. “Maybe.
I won’t know until it’s too late.”


“Do
you really want to wait that long?”


“I
can’t predict the disease cycle. Since I’ve already had the flu once, I assumed
I was immune. But if it’s the same virus and it’s mutated and come out of
remission…”


“Oh,
so you’re staying alive and risking all of us for the sake of science?” Bill
was still angry over Moreau’s death, and now he was faced with this woman’s
selfishness. 


“Nobody
wants to die, especially not that way. But, yes, if we can learn something from
my condition, then perhaps we can help a lot of people. Maybe even find a
cure.”


“That’s
so noble of you.”


Meg
grabbed his wrist and held the wound up to his face. He’d momentarily forgotten
his own pain. “Take a good look.”


“It’s
disgusting. So?”


“And
you’re a little warm, too, aren’t you?”


“That’s
just the sweat from a hard workout.” But Bill’s pulse quickened. He’d been
feeling a little dizzy but had chalked that up to being old and tired.


“The
temperature’s in the sixties and it’s overcast,” Meg
said. “None of the others are sweating.”


Bill’s eyes widened in alarm. “You gave it to
me, didn’t you? I shouldn’t have let you mess with my hand when I suspected you
were a damned deader waiting to happen.”


Meg
glared at him. “Keep your voice down. Do you want everyone to know?”


“They
should know. Some of them suspect already.”


“Oh,
I know they know about me, but they don’t know about you.”


“What
do you mean?”


“Look
at your wound.”


He
did. He hadn’t studied it too closely before—it was too upsetting—but now he saw
the tiny rows of indentions and tears along his fingers. “No.”


“You
were bitten. It must’ve happened when you tried to rescue Moreau.”


He
clamped his good hand over the oozing gash. If only he squeezed hard enough,
maybe the infection would drain out. And she’d applied antibiotic ointment.
Maybe that would be good enough.


Please,
God, let it be good enough.


“I’m
sorry,” Meg said.


Bill’s
throat was so dry he croaked the words. “Can’t we do anything? Amputate?”


“It
entered your bloodstream immediately and raced throughout your body in seconds.
Even if we had known at the time…it would’ve been too late.”


Bill
gazed off in the distance, past the trees and houses that almost suggested that
the world was normal. Yet the horizon held a red haze of firestorms reflecting
off the cloud cover, smoke slow-dancing in great heaving sheets. Somewhere out
there, heaven and hell met in a chaotic blur. Sitting here on a plastic
five-gallon bucket, both of them seemed forever out of reach.


After
a few moments, he whispered, “How long do I have?”


“I’d
guess six hours, maybe more. Maybe twenty-four.
Depends on your constitution and how long your antibodies can fight off the
infection.”


Sonia
summoned the group together and said they should continue to the site the scout
team had secured for them. Bill stood, leaning against Meg for support, and
said, “Please don’t tell anyone. Let me deal with this on my own terms.”


She
nodded. “As long as you don’t endanger anyone else.”


As
they took up their packs and continued their march, Bill lagged behind, mulling
the implications of his infection. Would he know when he was turning? Would his
humanity slip away a little at a time, or would the zombie inside him swarm
over his consciousness in a rush? Would the hunger hit him while he was still
living and breathing?


Arjun
and Sydney had stopped and waited for him to catch up, but he hadn’t even
noticed. Bill had nearly bumped into them. “You’ve sure been quiet,” the young
man said to him.


Bill
was dismayed by the concern in their eyes. Did they see it? Did they know?
“Well, I’ve been flapping my gums for sixty-years and haven’t yet said anything
worth listening to.”


“Come
on,” Sydney teased. “Surely you have some folksy wisdom to share.”


“How’s
this? ‘Spend your money on good shoes, good tires, and a good mattress, because
that’s where you spend most of your time.’”


“Good
one,” Arjun said. “Want me to carry your pack?”


“I
don’t think we have much farther to go. Tanner on her last call said they were
near a lake, and I can smell the water.”


“I
hear they’ve booked us a waterfront hotel,” Sydney said. “First thing I’m doing
is calling in some room service. I could use a hamburger and fries.”


“Well,
we better find it fast, or we’re going to run out of daylight.”


Arjun’s
walkie talkie crackled and spat, and then Sonia’s
voice came on the air. “Where are you slackers at? We’re already here.”


Arjun
keyed the mike and spoke into it. “Where are we headed, over?”


“Day’s Inn, dead ahead.”


“Copy
that. We’re about five minutes away. See you soon.”


“Ten-four, over and out.”


The
hulking monoliths of several hotels rose before them, along with a broken
stretch of highway that Sonia identified as Aviation Parkway. One of the hotels
had suffered a direct hit in an air raid, and its top floors were a jagged
spire of crumbling concrete and steel rebar. The nearest hotel had caught fire
and its windows had blown out from the heat, looking like a series of sullen
eyes set in a blank black face. The third was the shortest and set back from
the others, a Days Inn sign with a sun logo attached to one side. The walls
were of rock and brick, with only a few windows on the ground floor. It looked
like an easy place to fortify.


They
picked their way through the intersection, where rows of vehicles were lined as
far as Bill could see in both directions. Rotted bodies sat as silent
passengers in some of them, while others had been looted. Doors spread wide as
if their occupants had decided to flee on foot rather than sit in an endless
traffic jam. Bill thought it was weird how many people instinctively jumped in
their cars when trouble arose, while his instinct had been to draw the curtains
and hunker down.


Well,
I guess it didn’t matter in the long run. They’re dead, and so am I.


Arjun
flung out an arm across his chest to block his way. “Shhh.”


“What
is it?” Sydney asked.


Arjun
crouched behind a Dodge minivan, waving at Bill and Sydney to take cover. A
soft gonging sound came from somewhere amid the traffic pile-up, followed by
the clatter of loose stones chinking off glass. Bill disengaged the
Winchester’s safety, wondering if he could trust his trigger finger.


The
first shape shambled out of the murk of dusk, bouncing from fender to fender as
it worked its way down the line of vehicles toward them. It moved with an
ambling ambivalence, as if it had no destination in mind and all night to get
there. Bill’s pulse quickened even though the deader was still a quarter of a
mile away. They should be able to outrun it to the Day’s Inn.


Then
several more shadows emerged from the pile-up, and then from the hollow
buildings and shattered storefronts that lined the highway. The twilight seemed
to come alive with them, as if they had been born of the night and sprung up
like deadly mushrooms after a foul rain.


“We’re
cut off,” Sydney said.


“Dozens
of the fuckers,” Bill said. “Where did they come from?”


“Must
be a lot of food here,” Arjun said. “Maybe survivors in the
hotels, or the military moving through.”


“Think
we can sneak through them?” Sydney’s voice was strained as if she’d tried to
suppress her fear.


“Bad
idea,” Bill said. “We’d probably lure them right to the others.”


Arjun
knelt on the gravel amid the odor of motor oil. He dialed down the volume on
the walkie talkie and called Sonia and Tanner. He
reported their situation and asked for guidance, but Bill knew what the answer
would be. And it came.


“Hold
your position and don’t fire,” Rocky said, taking command from Sonia due to
the combat situation. “We’re on the way.”


“Ask
him if Kit’s there,” Bill said, and Arjun complied.


“Affirmative,”
Rocky replied. “She’ll stay here with Meg and Jacob. The rest of us are
coming in locked and loaded, over.”


Arjun
signed off and fished extra rifle rounds out of his backpack and slid them into
his pants pocket. Bill had one in the chamber and five in the magazine, and
Sydney had five rounds in the chamber of her revolver.


“We
got this,” Arjun said. “Take down the flanks and let Rocky and the others clear
us a path to the hotel.”


“That
will make a hell of a racket,” Bill said. “Probably draw deaders
from miles around. Not to mention alert any military patrols in the area.”


“If
we make it to the hotel, we can fight them off,” Sydney said.


“And
then what? We’ll be trapped, with limited food and ammo. And the deaders will just keep coming.”


Arjun
peeked around the minivan at the approaching horde. “They’ll be here before the
others arrive. Guess it’s up to us.”


Bill
stood on stiff legs, holding onto the side of the minivan as blood rushed to
his head. He wiped at his face and found it moist with sweat. His injured hand
throbbed with each hard beat of his heart.


“Change
of plans,” he said.


“What
are you doing?” Sydney said. “Get back down here.”


“This
one’s on me. Meg will explain.” He rested his Winchester against the vehicle’s
rear tire and limped out into the open.


Both
Arjun and Sydney called his name, but he ignored them. He took a few shuffling
steps and looked back. The two lovers were little more than dark silhouettes.
If the zombies didn’t smell them, they’d probably be safe.


“This
is better than shooting,” Bill said, and he jogged beyond the cluster of cars
in the direction from which they’d arrived. He tripped over something torn from
the ground, a utility line or water pipe, but he regained his balance and
hurried on. When he’d gone about forty yards, he jumped up and down and yelled,
“Over here, you wormy sons of bitches!”


The
nearest zombie stopped and tilted its head as if trying to make sense of the
sound. Then it shambled toward him, spitting a low growl. The ones trailing it
grew agitated and followed, gaining speed.


Bill
banged on the hood of a sedan with both fists, heedless of the bloody pus leaking
through his bandage. At least this way Kit wouldn’t see him turn. She would
remember him as he was—a man, not a monster.


And
maybe some part of her would think of him as a hero, or at least somebody who
cared.


“Dinner time, you assholes! Come and get
it!” He started cackling with laughter, happier than he’d been in some time.


It
was all easy now. When the zombies grew near enough to smell him and their
hisses and groans of hunger amplified into a wall of white noise, Bill ran. He
couldn’t achieve a sprinter’s speed, but his boots were moving. He was nearly
blinded in the moonless dusk, but he doubted the zombies could see any better.
He let them stay close as he led them farther and farther from the hotel.


He
half expected to hear shots as the others came after him, but surely Sonia
would see the wisdom of his plan, especially once Meg explained his prognosis.
As his legs grew weary and the night embraced him, he wondered if he had
already turned, because he moved without emotion or direction. Yet he was free
of hunger, or indeed of any want.


The
first zombie got him ten minutes later, rising up out of nowhere. He barely
felt the teeth as they ripped into his skin. He fought for only a moment, and
then he willed his survival instinct into submission. A merciful numbness
descended as more hands clawed and probed, and more mouths vented their
drooling need against his flesh. He tried to remain upright as long as he
could, allowing more deaders
to smell the bloody offering and be drawn to the feast.


Bill
Flanagan only hoped they would eat so much that there was nothing left of him
to return.
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The
helicopter swooped over the airport, the pilot looking for a place to land on
the battered tarmac.


Cameron
Ingram hadn’t left the confines of Promiseland in a
couple of weeks. His last foray had been to visit a shelter in Washington D.C.,
and then on to New York for a summit with United Nations ambassadors. The
coalitions he’d built with his carrot-and-stick approach to the zombie outbreak
were now in danger of falling apart. The lack of aviation fuel and
manufacturing capabilities meant Eye and Three couldn’t deliver on its
promises, and casualties and desertions had depleted the military ranks. He
could barely defend the shelters already established in the United States, much
less those in far-off lands.


The
situation had been made worse by the natural disasters that plagued the world.
An earthquake in France had damaged three nuclear reactors, causing massive
meltdowns and the release of radiation. Chinese and Korean refugees had swarmed
into Russia, fleeing the dense zombie populations in their home countries, only
to run into a severe freeze that wiped out most of Siberia’s survivors.
However, the Russian ambassador reported the zombies had also been frozen,
although experiments confirmed that the cold didn’t kill them. Once the zombies
thawed, they resumed their ravenous behavior, although their rate of
decomposition appeared to accelerate.


Ingram
wanted a closer look at conditions in the Zombie Free Zone, and after spending
the evening circuiting the perimeter held by the military, he ordered the pilot
to touch down. He was accompanied by Gen. Ridley, Col Hayes, and Cyrus, as well
as two armed guards. The helicopter landed between two grounded planes that had
escaped the airstrikes, and a Humvee waited by the landing site to pick them
up. Hayes took the wheel, ordering the driver and guards to stay with the
helicopter.


Ingram
knew Hayes would give him a tour that would show the military at its best, but
he wanted to know the real conditions on the ground. So he ordered Hayes to
drive to U.S. 40, which he was well aware had suffered extensive bombing damage
and was virtually impassable. This was where Cyrus had rescued Sarah Beth and
delivered her to Promiseland. That seemed like years
ago, although it had only been a matter of weeks.


Hayes
was droning on about troop strength and supply lines, but Ingram cut him off as
the Humvee churned through the rough terrain surrounding the interstate. “You’ve
reported that zombies are nearly eradicated in this sector,” Ingram said. “So
you won’t mind going off script a little, do you?”


Hayes
glanced in the rearview mirror at the general behind him. “True, we’re winning,
sir,” the colonel replied. “But there are still pockets of resistance. We don’t
have enough troops to conduct a thorough sweep, so we’ve just been hitting them
with daily patrols.”


“Why
don’t we have enough troops?” Ingram knew, but he wanted to hear Hayes lie.


Hayes
again glanced in the mirror and cleared his throat. “Casualties.”


“I
thought we were winning.”


“Yes,
but the zombies have…reinforcements. We have a limited force.”


“You
have advanced weaponry, surveillance tech, air support, and explosives, and you
can’t defeat an army that fights with nothing but its mouth?”


This
drew a muted chuckle from Cyrus. Gen. Ridley interrupted to defend his troops.
“Sir, our soldiers are exhausted. They’ve been pulling sixteen-hour shifts in
the field. They need some R and R, but we don’t have any new recruits. And the
zombies are recruiting fresh bodies faster than we can knock them down. Not to
mention the ones that come up from the graves—you can’t kill those with head
shots, you have to obliterate them to slow them down. And, even then, the parts
that are left will still try to attack.”


The
Humvee rumbled over an uneven patch of rocky ground that had once been a
roadway, maneuvering between dented and dusty vehicles. A nearly denuded
skeleton appeared on the ground before them in the headlight’s beams, a few
shredded swatches of cloth clinging to calcified framework. The Humvee plowed
over it, crunching the bones beneath its knobby tires.


Although
Ingram had ventured beyond Promiseland a few times
since ascending to the presidency, those trips had been made via helicopter,
and in one instance, a military transport plane. Viewing the desolation from
above had removed him from the reality of the new world that God had thrust
upon him. At ground level, he could see the corpses and the ruin and the ashes
and the emptiness. The cars and buildings were artifacts of a lost
civilization, and he wasn’t sure the Eye and Three
could rebuild it to Ingram’s personal glory. But he wouldn’t allow himself to
succumb to grim forebodings—he’d been granted unlimited power to shape the
future.


As
the darkness pressed around them, Ingram took no joy in the vast wasteland over
which he ruled. Even with the immunity and invincibility conferred upon him by a
bored Creator, he was able to see himself from a God’s-eye view—just another
mote of dust skimming along the deteriorating surface of a dying planet.


There
would be no heavenly kingdom for him. This was his inheritance. He thought of
Sarah Beth, imprisoned by her hunger and left under the protection of Olin
Starnes under orders to let no one disturb her. True, he owned an army and a
mass of followers and the resources to rescue or crush entire countries, but
what did he possess? What did he inhabit? Was this all?


He
spied a flickering band of red and yellow against the blackness. The firelight
was a beacon in the wilderness, a sign of life and hope and determination. He
ordered Hayes to drive toward it.


“But,
sir, it might be a group of outcasts,” the colonel replied. “They make camps at
night when we call in the patrols.”


“They’re
still my people, to do with as I choose,” Ingram said. “And, need I remind you,
so are you.”


“Tell
them who’s boss, Mr. President,” Cyrus said from the
rear of the vehicle. The bodyguard was clean and sober tonight, still a little
frayed emotionally but more or less coherent. “I think you’ve given these
officers a little too much rope. They forget that you’re the reason for all of
this.”


“Praise
be to Ingram,” Ridley muttered almost involuntarily.


“Faith
without works is dead,” Ingram said.


“And
so are we all,” Cyrus added.


As
the campfire grew larger, the Humvee came upon an MTVR transport truck with a
camouflage canopy over the cargo bed. A soldier hopped out of the back of the truck,
rifle in hand, and squinted against the headlights. A pair of night-vision
goggles was perched on her ebony forehead, and the sleeves of her field jacket
were rolled up past her elbows.


“The
camp’s ours,” Hayes said. “I didn’t know we had anyone in this sector.”


The
soldier flagged them down and Hayes rolled the Humvee to a halt behind the
truck. Ingram could see other soldiers sitting around the campfire, some of
them shirtless. One tilted what looked like a bottle of brown liquor to his
lips and took a deep gulp before passing it to a neighboring comrade. Another
man held a stick over the flames, roasting an unidentifiable hunk of meat.


Hayes
opened the door and the wood smoke filled the cab. Ingram piled out of the
passenger side. The soldiers around the fire didn’t react to the arrival of the
Humvee. A couple of civilian vehicles were pulled alongside the camp in a loose
protective ring. The rear hatch of a Kia was open, holding a cooler and boxes
of food. Cans, bottles, and plastic wrappers littered the ground, suggesting
the unit had been here a while.


Hayes
stomped aggressively up to the soldier who’d flagged them. “Who’s the
commanding officer here?”


“We
don’t have one,” she replied. Ingram noticed she hadn’t saluted her superior.


“What
unit are you with?”


“Charlie
Company, Sixth Platoon.” Then, finally noticing his rank insignia, she added a
sarcastic, “Sir!”


Hayes
pushed past the soldier and headed toward the campfire. None of the assembly
rose to greet him. Ingram followed, curious to see how the officer would
respond to this insubordinate behavior. Gen. Ridley and Cyrus hung back near
the Humvee.


“What’s
going on here?” Hayes demanded, ramming his fists against his hips and striking
a pose.


A
man in a dirty white tank top with tattoos across his chest and biceps said in
a thick Southern accent, “Ease up, man. We’re just trying to relax a little
after a hard day of zombie-huntin’.”


“Is
that so?” Hayes said. “Well, as long as you’re a member of my army, then you
stand and address a superior officer with respect.”


The
man grinned and spoke to the man next to him, who stared into the flames and
dragged on a cigarette. “Hear that, Donnie? Colonel wants some respect.”


The
soldiers perched around the fire in an assortment of lawn chairs, buckets, milk
crates, and the salvaged seats from wrecked cars. Some of them had weapons by
their sides, but others appeared unarmed. Tin cans of food rested on the rocks
that ringed the fire. Something made of plastic melted in the flames, giving
off an acrid smell and an oily thread of black smoke. The soldier roasting the
meat pulled in his dinner and tested its temperature with his grimy fingers. 


“The
chain of command’s broke,” said the barbecue cook.
“We’ve been out here for maybe three weeks and haven’t heard from anybody.”


“That
doesn’t mean the war’s over,” Hayes roared. “What’s your SITREP?”


“We
were raided by a group of civilians about a week ago. Lost one of our own, but
we put down five of them. Ran into some deaders
a couple of days ago. Body count of three or four.
We haven’t gone out since.”


“So
you think it’s okay to just sit this one out?” Hayes
walked around the circle of soldiers as if performing an inspection. Gen.
Ridley stepped into the soft globe of firelight, but his uniform did no more to
stir the soldiers than Hayes’s had.


The
man in the tank top met Ingram’s eyes. “What’s a civilian doing out here with
the brass?”


“Do
you not know who this man is?” Ridley asked, his face wrinkled and creased in
the harsh, flickering exposure of firelight.


“Just
another suit,” said the soldier cooking the meat. “The kind we used to kill for
so the engines of industry would keep kicking dollars into his bank account.”


“That’s
heavy, man,” Donnie said, not pulling his gaze from the depths of the blaze.


“You’re
still enlisted in the U.S. Army,” Hayes said. “You’re subject to our codes of
discipline and the oath you swore.”


“That’s
just it, Colonel,” the man in the tank top said. “Ain’t
no U.S. no more, so that means there ain’t no army.”


Ingram
finally spoke. “So, Col. Hayes. Is this the desertion
that is listed on your reports?”


Hayes
and Ridley exchanged glances. “We’ll have these people court-martialed.”


Cyrus
wandered into the camp, heading toward the woman holding the liquor bottle. He took
it from her after a brief tug-of-war and took a deep swig. He gargled and
swallowed in a theatric display. Then he held his arm out to indicate Ingram.
“Ladies and gentlemen, I’m pleased to present the star of our show, Reverend
Cameron Ingram, President of the United States, leader of the free world, and
God’s special emissary.”


The
announcement drew a sudden silence during which only the popping of the embers
was audible. The man in the tank top stood up. “Ingram?”


In
a hushed voice, Donnie added, “We didn’t know you were still alive.”


“Is
it really you?” asked the meat cook.


Ingram
held up his hand to show the scar. “It’s me. In the flesh.”


“Did
a zombie really bite you?”


“More than once.”


“And
you didn’t turn?” the man in the tank top asked.


Ingram
held his arms out wide, as if he were delivering a sermon to congregants in the
Promiseland sanctuary. “I turned into the Lord’s
servant. But I have news. The Lord has abandoned us, and now all of this is
mine.”


“What
the hell is he talking about?” said the woman who’d been drinking liquor.


“It’s
true,” Cyrus said. “He’s a walking prophecy.”


“Bullshit,”
said the man in the tank top. “I got scars, too. That don’t mean nothing.”


“You’ve
all accepted the marks,” Hayes said in a pique of self-importance. “I see them
on your hands.”


Ingram
waved Hayes into silence and addressed them all. “You harbor doubt. I don’t
blame you. Nobody really wants to believe in miracles because that calls
everything into question. And I do mean everything.”


He
walked over to Ridley. The group was mesmerized, with the exception of Cyrus,
who continued to sip at the whiskey. Even the guard with the night-vision
googles drew closer, neglecting her sentry duties.


“These
soldiers are deserters,” Ingram said to Ridley. “We haven’t given them a cause
worth believing in. I’d say we failed them in our most important duty, haven’t
we?”


Ridley’s
Adam’s apple bobbed in anxiety. “Yes, sir…I mean, no, sir. We can explain—”


“They
need a morale boost.”


“Yes, sir.”


“They
need to see what they’re fighting for,” Ingram said.


“For
the Eye and Three,” Ridley said.


“No.
For me.”


He
grabbed the old soldier and yanked him into a hug. When Ridley bent down,
Ingram clamped his teeth onto the wizened flesh just beneath the jawline. He tasted
rich blood and the sweet, moist flesh. He surrendered to the hunger he’d been
fighting for so long now. He jerked his head back as Ridley screamed. He chewed
and swallowed before dipping back in for a second helping.


Ridley
fainted and would’ve fallen to the ground if Ingram hadn’t supported him. As
the witnesses gasped and squealed in shock, Ingram tore away another mouthful
and gobbled it down. By the third bite, he’d dug all the way to Ridley’s spinal
column and his chin was slick with gore. A surge of unwholesome energy raced up
from some hidden wellspring as he let Ridley’s body drop.


He
stood with a ragged slab of human flesh hanging from his mouth, savoring its
profane flavor.


Cyrus
shouted a warning and Ingram turned just in time for the guard to fire a burst
at his chest. The bullets pushed him off-balance for a moment, but he hardly
felt them. They were like the bites of tiny gnats. He sucked in the last morsel
and let it slide down his throat into the unholy pit inside him.


Stunned,
the guard dropped her weapon. “I…I killed you.”


“He’s
a fucking zombie!” the man in the tank top said.


“But
he’s not dead,” said Donnie. “He’s not rotten!”


“And
he talks,” said another. “He’s not a zombie.”


Cyrus
broke out in unrestrained laughter, tapping the liquor bottle against his skull
in his glee. “He’s the Antichrist, man! Believe it.”


Ingram
knelt and ripped the general’s four stars from the epaulets of his uniform and
then took another bite, this time tearing into the man’s cheek. Still chewing,
he stood and gave the insignia to Hayes. “Congratulations. You’ve just been
promoted.”


Hayes
blanched, wondering if he was the next victim. But Ingram turned from him and
scanned the stunned faces whose eyes danced with watery light. There was hell
in those eyes, frolicking behind the layers of lies that religion and myth had
taught them. And now they’d seen the illusion stripped bare—God had abandoned
them and Ingram was all that remained.


No
one wanted miracles, when you got right down to the bottom of the truth.


To
the man in the tank top, Ingram said, “This is your unit now. Make sure you’re
combat-ready before my next visit.”


The
man swallowed hard and nodded. “Yuh-yes,
sir.”


Ingram
kicked Ridley’s body. “And burn this piece of garbage before it turns.”


It
was good to be King.
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The
rain started sometime before dawn.


It
was a fitting dreary eulogy to Bill’s sacrifice, but no one was in the mood to
make note of it. Tanner, on first-shift watch from an upper floor, had seen a few
deaders shamble past in the dark, but most of the
horde had migrated west in the direction Bill had lured them. Meg had taken
second shift, mostly because she couldn’t sleep due to her fever, and Kit had
woken up before the others and joined her. Bill’s death had hit the teen hard,
despite her veneer of toughness.


“How
long would you have covered for him?” Kit asked Meg as they peered into the
storm from a third-floor window of the hotel. One of the iPhones scavenged from
Walmart lay on the floor beside them, casting a soft glow to ward off the
bleakness.


“I
wasn’t going to risk anyone else’s life,” Meg replied. “But Bill deserved his
dignity.”


“I
didn’t really care if I made it or not. You know, when it all went down. It was
just a game to me. Seeing how long I could outrun the zombies. But he…he made
me care.”


“I
sense you did the same for him,” Meg said. She put an arm around the girl,
pulling her close. Kit tensed at first, and then gradually relaxed until her
head rested on Meg’s shoulder.


“What
was your daughter like?”


“Ramona
was a happy child. Like Jacob, she was bright and inquisitive, but way more
serious.”


“What
do you think happened to her?”


“I
try not to think about it, to be honest. As a scientist, whatever she became is
a fascinating mystery, but as a mother…it’s too terrible to know.”


“What’s
going to happen to all the dead people? Are they one day all going to rot to
pieces, or will they just keep walking on and on, forever?”


“That’s
another mystery, honey. But I hope we’re around long enough to find out.”


“But
we have to kill Ingram first?”


“We
have to kill Ingram,” Meg said. “We can’t even start over until we end what’s
happening now. The human race can’t fight a war on two fronts.”


“Whatever
you need me to do, just ask,” Kit said. “It’s the least I can do for Bill.”


Sonia
called from the stairwell, summoning them down for breakfast and the day’s
plans. As Meg and Kit gathered their weapons and supplies, Kit asked, “Are you
going to do like Bill?”


“What
do you mean?”


“If
you start to turn into a zombie, will you take yourself out?”


“I
hope it doesn’t come to that.”


“You
don’t look so good.”


Meg
smiled. “Thanks for noticing.”


In
the lobby, the group studied Sonia’s map, tracing the route from Crabtree Lake
to the city limits. They would have to cross the interstate on foot, and
perhaps they’d encounter passable roads on the outskirts. Promiseland
was still ten miles away, but everyone was eager to keep going despite the
weather. They cobbled together makeshift ponchos and rain jackets from shower
curtains and duct tape. Jacob was the one who’d collected the duct tape from
Walmart and now basked in the praise of its usefulness.


“You
just can’t survive an apocalypse without duct tape,” Arjun said. “Those are the
rules.”


“One
more thing,” Rocky said before they set out. “We’re going to run into more
zombies today. For some reason, they’re moving toward the city despite the
army’s push to clear them out. If we run into one or two, we try to take them
out without making noise. If it’s a cluster, then we all fight together. Got
it?”


“Ten-four,”
Tanner said.


“What
about military squads?” Knocker asked. “We can’t take them down without
gunfire.”


“We’ll
just have to avoid them,” Sonia said. “We don’t have the firepower to take them
on.”


“They
might not bother us,” Tanner said. “A lot of us were wondering why we’re
supposed to take down civilians when we all should be fighting the zombies.”


“Because Ingram said so.”


Tanner
snapped a magazine into her rifle with a slap of her palm. “Then let’s go shut
him up.”


They
made their way around the lake, sticking near the shoreline. The rain limited
their visibility, and despite the cool weather, they sweated inside their
plastic rain gear. Meg wasn’t sure how much of her warmth was due to her fever,
but she forced herself to keep pace. Jacob looked at her with concern from time
to time, but she always met his glances with an encouraging smile.


They
crossed the interstate beneath an overpass, pausing under the bridge to take a
break from the drumming rain. They searched some vehicles parked alongside the
road but found little of use. Meg nearly vomited when they opened a Jeep that
had two little corpses strapped into booster seats in the rear. The putrid
aroma lingered in her nose long after they continued on their way.


“At
least they weren’t little deaders,” Jacob mused. “Squirming against those straps forever. That would’ve been
worse.”


“You
have too much imagination,” she said.


“I
could never have imagined all this,” Jacob said. “I’m not that weird.”


Kit, who had taken up traveling with
them, added, “I don’t know, Jacob. You’re pretty weird.”


“Hey!”
he said.


“Coming
from me, that’s a compliment.”


Meg
was glad the teen hadn’t sunk into a morose melancholy, even though she was
obviously forcing herself to remain cheerful. In a way, Meg had adopted her
into the family, despite Jacob’s crush on her.


Twenty
minutes later they encountered their first zombie. It staggered out of the bed
of a pickup truck, where it had been feeding on some red, raw carcass. It had long,
straggly gray hair framing a ghoulish green face, nose rotted so that the
nostrils were dime-sized holes. One eye had been punctured, and a rheumy gum
clotted over the socket. A blue housecoat draped the shoulders, open and
flapping in the breeze, revealing mottled skin and stained underwear as it
doddered toward them.


“Go
around it?” Sonia asked Rocky.


“It’ll
slow us down.” He pulled the bow from his backpack but Tanner stepped forward
and grabbed his arm.


“Let
me do this,” she said, drawing her knife from the sheath strapped to her lower
leg.


Meg
raised her weapon, as did several others, just in case the zombie made an
unexpected move or more of them appeared. Tanner closed in, crouching low, and
the deader approached, water streaming down its body. It reached for Tanner
when she was ten feet away, mouth yawning open in hunger. Tanner danced to the
side and thrust with her right hand, aiming for the side of the head.


But
she slipped on the wet pavement and the blade glanced off the housecoat,
shearing way a swatch of fabric and gouging out a flap of meat. The zombie
clawed wildly, knocking off Tanner’s cap. Its fingers hooked into Tanner’s hair
and yanked her forward. She withdrew the blade but wasn’t in position to
deliver a second blow.


Without
thinking, Meg dashed forward and pointed her Glock at the zombie’s head. Rocky
shouted at her not to fire, and she hesitated. The zombie drew Tanner into a
crushing embrace, and the soldier squirmed and kicked to free herself. The
zombie dipped its head to graze on the exposed flesh of the woman’s neck. Meg
jammed the barrel of her pistol against the thing’s temple.


Jacob
shouted her name as the zombie turned on her, still clutching Tanner against
its sodden torso. Meg fired, cleaving away a furrow of skin along its scalp.
The round had skimmed its skull without penetrating the brain. The creature
grabbed her wrist, filthy fingernails cutting creases in her flesh. She
couldn’t tell its spittle from the rain as the zombie pulled them face to face.


“Aiigh!”


Knocker
grunted with effort as he drove a hatchet into the top of the zombie’s head.
The skull exploded like a rotten melon, sending a geyser of brain matter across
Meg’s raincoat. The zombie fell backwards, still clutching both Meg and Tanner.
They landed in a puddle of bloody water and wriggled free of the corpse’s
limbs.


Tanner
had a scratch on her forearm where her own blade had nicked her. “Damn, does
this mean I’m infected?”


Meg
studied it as the others gathered warily around. “I don’t think so.”


“Yeah, but do you know for sure, or are
you just saying that? You might be turning right now.”


“Why
did you shoot?” Rocky asked. “I could’ve taken it with an arrow.”


Meg
blinked water from her eyes and wiped the flecks of zombie flesh from her face.
“What if you missed? I wasn’t about to lose anybody else.”


“Well,
you risked all of us,” Sonia said. “That noise gave us away. We can only hope
the rain drowned out the sound.”


“Either
way, we better get moving,” Knocker said, rinsing his hatchet blade in a pool
of gritty water. “And next time, leave the killing to the pros.”


Once
they were under way, Jacob asked Meg, “Why did you do that? That was crazy.”


“I
just lost it, honey. You don’t always need a reason to do something dumb.”


“At
least you were trying to help her.”


“Yeah,
that’s what I keep telling myself.” She wasn’t sure she wanted to know the real
answer. She might discover her reasoning abilities were already succumbing to
the virus. Zombie Alzheimer’s disease. 


The
rain slackened sometime around noon, leaving a misty fog veiling the landscape.
The group paused to eat under the awning of a gas station. Knocker checked out
some of the vehicles parked there and found several of them with keys in the
ignition, but as they’d neared the city limits, the roads were all but
impassable. They were now about eight miles from Promiseland.


“The
cloud cover will hide us from air surveillance,” Rocky said. “And we’d be able
to hear any big motorized units if the military’s on the move. Foot patrols are
our biggest worry. No doubt Ridley and Hayes concentrated the bulk of their
forces right around Promiseland.”


“Want
me to scout ahead?” Tanner asked. “I can move fast and keep quiet.”


“We’d
better stick together,” Sonia said. “If we run into trouble, we’re going to
need every bit of firepower we can get.”


“Give
me a gun,” Jacob said. “I’ve been watching Mom. I can do it.”


“No,
sweetie,” Meg said, but Rocky pulled his own sidearm from its holster and held
it out to him.


“I
showed you some basics out on the farm,” Rocky said to Jacob. “But this is for
real.”


“Aim
like you’re playing a videogame,” Arjun offered as Jacob tested the gun’s
weight in his hand.


“He’s
not ready for this,” Meg protested.


“I’m
ready to watch people turn into zombies and I’m ready to see my sister’s grave
dug up and left behind,” Jacob said. “I’m ready to see a creepy preacher take
over the world. I’m ready to see you get sick again and maybe change into
something that might eat me in my sleep. But I’m not ready to defend myself,
huh?”


Meg
didn’t like the hard set of his face. But she couldn’t make him remain a boy,
not in the former world or in this one. She couldn’t turn back time, or even slow it down. All she could do was help him
stay alive no matter what.


She
stood by as Rocky gave him a refresher on operating the weapon. Kit watched
with interest, offering him encouragement, and then received instruction on
operating the Winchester rifle. She’d adopted it in memory of Bill.


The
others finished their snacks and packed up. Arjun tossed an empty water bottle
on the ground and Sydney said, “What, you expect somebody to come along and
clean that up for you?”


“What
does it matter when everything else has gone to shit?”


“Because one day we’re going to set
things right.
So no need to make the job bigger than it already is.” She scooped up the
bottle and tossed it in a trash can that was strapped to one of the awning’s
support beams.


“I’ll
give you a pass this time for not recycling,” Arjun said, kissing her on the
cheek. Despite the desperate circumstances, Meg took joy in their romance. She
might never find Ian again, but the hope of it kept her going.


Shortly
after they took up their journey again, they left the quiet residential
neighborhoods and entered the outskirts of the city. Gas stations, shops, and
fast-food restaurants lined the cluttered boulevard, their features dulled by
the fog. A liquor store had been looted, its glass shattered and the front door
hanging from its metal frame. They passed the charred ruins of what had once
been a bank, judging by the automated tellers that stood warped and blackened
under a collapsed roof. A Bojangles restaurant bore
the words “JESUS SAVES” spray-painted in runny black letters across its
storefront window.


They
had passed a number of bodies so far that day, but now corpses lay thick upon
the ground, slumped over cars, splayed out in parking lots, and piled on the
wet sidewalks. Most of them sported head wounds, and in some cases, the bodies
were almost completely decapitated. The odor of corruption mingled with the
mist and surrounded them like a sickening second skin.


“These
are fresh kills,” Tanner said, leaning down to examine one. “The rain’s not
even washed away the blood yet.”


“Somebody’s
been hunting,” Knocker said.


“I’m
surprised so many deaders made it this close to
town,” Sonia said.


Soon
they discovered the source of the recent fighting: a corpse in a soldier’s
uniform dangled over a chain-link fence, his uniform ripped and deep gouges
marring his chest and neck.


“He’s
been eaten alive,” Arjun said, stating the obvious.


One
of his comrades-in-arms must have spared him a resurrection, because a bullet
wound dotted the base of his skull. His rifle lay in the mulch of a landscaped
border, blood clinging to the weeds and shrubs beneath him.


“He’s
still warm,” Rocky said, collecting the weapon. He ejected the magazine, saw it
was half full, and passed it to Meg. “Here, you might need this.”


 “Everybody
on your toes,” Sonia said.


Meg
told Jacob to hide behind her as they crept through the gray drizzle. The
staccato splattering of the rain against her hood nearly drove her mad. She
could barely see as they waded through the stranded vehicles, and she wondered
why Sonia kept to the street when the back alleys might offer easier passage.
Then she realized they might easily become lost if they strayed too far from
the main roads.


Rocky
stopped at the head of the column, raising his hand to signal them. They fanned
out behind him and approached cautiously.


“So
much for the Zombie Free Zone,” he said.


Before
them, in the parking lot of a rundown and ransacked strip mall, lay the remains
of a military platoon, torn all to hell by the ravenous living dead.
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That
could’ve been me.


Rocky’s
first instinct was to mourn the loss of his compatriots and vow to seek
revenge. One zombie still bowed over a fallen soldier, kneeling like a penitent
taking sacrament. It thrust a slimy giblet into its maw and chewed eagerly,
oblivious to the arrival of fresh prey.


Even
though the target was at the edge of effective range, Rocky dropped to one
knee, sighted, and fired. The shot thwacked the creature a glancing blow and
one arm flopped crazily by its side. It continued gnawing at the red meat,
strings of drool and sinew dangling from its chin. Rocky ignored Sonia’s shouts
and fired again, this time striking the deader in the lower spine. It dropped
down onto the soldier it had been feeding from, its spine severed, and still it
rammed its teeth into the human’s shoulder. Sonia tugged on Rocky to get his
attention, but he brushed her off and released a three-round burst, a screaming
yellow tracer helping him hone his aim.


The
zombie’s head erupted and spewed gore across the pavement and at last it grew
still.


“You
just fucked up,” Sonia said.


“Zombies at three o’clock!” Tanner yelled.


Rocky
shifted his aim to the right. A cluster of deaders
shambled out of the mist, clotted blood painting their torsos pink. They came
from between buildings, around vehicles, and out of the tiny residential yards
that stretched beyond the business strip. The group was caught out in the open,
just like the ill-fated platoon. Rocky wondered if they’d all panicked when
they’d seen one of their own fall victim to the
feeders.


“If
we open fire, we’re going to alert any other units in the area,” Rocky said.


“A
little too late for that, don’t you think?” Sonia said.


“I
couldn’t help it.”


“I
know.”


“We
may as well find out whose side the army’s on,” Knocker said. “Better now than
when we’re banging on the gates of Promiseland.”


“Assuming
anybody’s still there,” Tanner said. “If the deaders
have infiltrated this deep into the Zone, they might’ve already beaten us
there.”


“That
would suck,” Arjun said. “Ingram could chopper out of there in a heartbeat if
he was in danger.”


“I
don’t think so,” Meg said. “That’s his church, his home, his castle. That would
be showing weakness to his followers, and I don’t think he’d ever admit
defeat.”


“Probably
because no one can defeat him,” Sydney said. “I mean, if he’s really the
Antichrist.”


The
zombies were still about sixty or seventy yards away, and Rocky ordered
everyone to take positions and hold their fire. The group could’ve retreated
and sought a more secure position, but that would take them farther away from Promiseland. And the longer they waited, the more deaders they’d have to fight.


The
group spread out in an uneven line, behind vehicles, walls, and signs. Rocky
was pleased they all gave themselves room to maneuver and run if necessary.
This was a different kind of warfare and traditional tactics didn’t apply. He
suspected the slaughtered platoon had not grasped this harsh new reality. All
their textbook training had proven useless.


Then
again, if zombies approached from one or two more directions, the group might
find itself in the same boat. He switched his rifle to full auto, even though
it would deplete his magazine faster. He’d be able to replenish his ammo supply
from the weapons of the fallen platoon if they could hold off the zombies long enough.


“Remember,
head shots only!” Tanner shouted.


The
horde’s approach was made creepier by their silence. The only sound was the
falling rain, although Rocky’s pulse pounded in his ears like a sonorous tribal
drum. Some of the deaders had lost limbs and their
clothes hung about them in wet strips. A couple of them were completely nude,
bone showing through where the flesh had rotted away. These looked to have come
up from the grave, with their shriveled, high foreheads, matted hair, and skin
blotched with funereal rot.


“Steady,”
Sonia said. “Make every shot count.”


“Deaders to the rear,” Knocker said, moving from the line to
assume a post behind the others. “Only a few. I got
it.”


“If
we get squeezed, everybody make for that office
building,” Rocky said, pointing to his left. “With three floors, we can work
our way up and barricade off each floor if we have to.”


“I’ll
go cover it and keep it clear,” Tanner said, jogging
off after Rocky gave her a thumb’s up.


The
zombies were now forty yards away, gaining speed, as if they smelled their prey
and had grown anxious to feed. The leader of the pack wore biker’s regalia, a
soiled T-shirt covered by a leather vest. Little silver chains dangled from the
vest pockets, and the ugly creature’s beard was thick with dried bodily fluids.
The heavy boots featured a series of buckles and tongues on the outside leg and
they kicked up a spray of water with each sliding step.


Rocky
glanced behind to make sure Knocker had sized up the other pack correctly. He
saw four deaders drifting through the vehicles that
clogged the road, slopping forward in a gentle wave. Knocker should be able to
handle them if more weren’t waiting in the wings.


Meg
aimed her M16 with poise despite her limited experience with the assault rifle.
Beside her, Jacob and Kit wielded their handguns before them with determination
if not total confidence. At least Arjun and Sydney had seen some battle
experience. This skirmish would be a good test of their toughness and skill, as
long as the stakes remained low.


“Everyone ready?” Rocky said. He
thought of that old Revolutionary War legend, where the patriots waited to fire
until they saw the whites of the British soldiers’ eyes. In this case, it was
solid advice, since their target areas were so small. He estimated about twenty
in the pack, although solitary silhouettes still emerged from the fog one by
one. An entire army could be hiding behind that damp gray veil.


Sydney
fired her handgun, not waiting for Rocky’s signal. That triggered an uneven
fusillade as the front line fired at will. Three of the zombies dropped
instantly, but others took body shots and kept churning forward. Rocky sprayed
the first wave with bullets, aiming high. He scored two hits, but other rounds
sailed off into the endless mist.


He
concentrated on the biker zombie, unleashing a burst at the furry face. He hit
it in the throat and purplish blood oozed out. Knocked off balance for a couple
of steps, the zombie seemed to stare right at Rocky as if understanding the
source of the wound. But there was no pain in that bloated and splotched face.
Its mouth opened in a growl or groan that Rocky couldn’t hear.


Rocky
glanced at the others and saw they kept up their steady fire, even though Meg,
Jacob, and Kit had retreated to the next line of cars. Arjun worked the bolt on
his Marlin, kicking out shells and firing over and over. Sonia advanced with
her Glock to meet their attackers head-on. Rocky joined her, caught up in the
adrenaline rush of combat.


The
biker was maybe fifteen yards away when Rocky knelt and delivered a perfect
shot to the center of the forehead. The big zombie tripped over one of the dead
soldiers and dropped with a red splatter. But two more deaders
were right behind it, and Rocky’s weapon clicked on an empty chamber.


“Cover
me!” he yelled at Sonia, who thrust her Glock forward in a two-handed grip and
fired a shot that went wide. Then her weapon, too, was empty. As Rocky swapped
in his last magazine, Arjun and Sydney peppered the two nearest zombies. But
their shots sank into the zombies’ torsos and the gruesome creatures kept
coming, foul fluids leaking from their wounds. Rocky could smell them now, a
rank and festering putrescence that didn’t belong above ground. He bellowed in
anger and spent half his magazine turning their craniums into pulp.


“Last mag!” Sonia shouted
as she carefully aimed and fired at the oncoming monsters. The pack had thinned
and only half a dozen remained, only now coming into
effective range. Rocky allowed himself a quick check on Knocker, who’d handled
his duty with ease. He headed down the road to look for stragglers. Since the
man knew how to handle himself, Rocky didn’t give him another thought. Tanner
had posted herself on the second floor of the office building, acting as a
sniper.


If
the zombies possessed any intelligence, they would’ve known they were beaten
and retreated to fight another day. But they were stupid in their hunger and
driven by whatever maleficent motor urged them onward. That was just fine by
Rocky. He’d seen enough death and decay since the outbreak, and he was glad to
wreak some revenge, no matter how hollow and fleeting.


Soon
the last zombie plopped to the ground and the firing fell away, leaving only an
eerie hum in the aftermath, the ringing ears that came from intense noise
exposure.


“Keep
an eye out,” Rocky said, shouldering his weapon and drawing his KA-BAR. He
stalked among the fallen deaders, followed by Sonia,
extinguishing those that had fallen but still clung to whatever autonomic
responses moved their limbs. He dispatched a young female whose belly was
swollen with pregnancy, and he wondered what kind of hideous deformity swam in
her womb. The rain renewed its assault on the earth as Sonia summoned the group
together.


“We
did it, guys,” she said, looking from face to face. “Let’s get out of the rain
for a little bit and get our bearings.”


“I’ll
scrounge what guns and ammo I can from the soldiers,” Rocky clamped a hand on Jacob’s
shoulder and said, “Good job, Champ.”


Tanner
offered to help Rocky as the others headed to the office, weary but giddy with
their triumph.


“They
handled themselves fine,” Tanner said.


“Yeah,
but this was nothing more than a shooting gallery,” Rocky said. “If we were
surrounded, or trapped in tight quarters, it might’ve been a different story.”


“At
least they cut their teeth,” Tanner said, digging through a field pack and
retrieving some magazines to add to her collection. “And when the next challenge
comes, they’ll be ready.”


“We’ll
see,” Rocky said. He turned over the ravaged corpse of a sergeant and searched
the man’s pockets before slinging his M16 over his shoulder. He recognized the
next body: it was Grabowski, a member of his squad during the initial outbreak
when they’d conducted an unsuccessful mission to rescue the governor. They had
rescued Sonia instead, and Rocky figured that was a better-than-even trade.


Grabowski
stirred, and Rocky thought the man was only wounded instead of dead. But with a
deep gash in his side that revealed his organs, he couldn’t have more than a
few breaths left. Grabowski’s eyes snapped open and he exuded a rattling growl.


He’s
not alive. He’s turning.


Rocky
drew his knife and thrust it into his buddy’s eye socket before the corpse
reanimated. He cleaned his knife on Grabowski’s jacket, gave him a salute, and
took his ammo.


“Punch
out their lights,” Rocky told Tanner. “We don’t want them reenlisting on the
other side.”


“Dude,
look at this score.” Tanner held up an M32 grenade launcher. The six cylinders
were empty, but she recovered a canvas satchel containing ten or twelve rounds.
“Got some explosives and some smoke shells.”


“It’s
heavy, but if you want to lug it around, we could use it.”


“No
problem. Can’t wait to unleash this bad boys on some
deadheads.”


As
Tanner went from body to body, Rocky asked her why she was sticking with the
group since she had no reason to return to Raleigh.


“You’re
free,” he said. “You can get away from all this and go live your life.”


“Nobody’s
got a life anymore,” Tanner said. “Sometimes I think zombies are the only ones
who will ever find peace. They keep it simple. No romantic entanglements, no
bullshit careers, no drama. Just keep eating and moving on.”


“You
obviously want to belong to something. You joined the army. And you accepted
that Eye and Three mark on your hand.”


“Going
with the flow,” Tanner said, pulling a pair of binoculars from a field pack and
draping them around her neck. “Maybe that’s why I joined up with you guys.”


“What
do you feel about Ingram?”


“Just
another con man, and people want to believe in
something. Maybe we’re all going with the flow. Even the
zombies.”


“We’re
going to need to know we can count on you when we get to Promiseland.”


“I
wouldn’t worry about that, Hoss. We won’t make it that far.”


Just
then a radio crackled. “Calling Delta Squad, this is Command, over. Come in,
Delta Squad.”


Tanner
found the radio attached to a dead soldier’s belt. “Should we answer?” she asked
Rocky.


“Let’s
wait it out.”


“Delta
Squad, please respond, over.”


Rocky
and Tanner stood in the rain around the radio for a few seconds before it
broadcast again.


“Just
key the mike if you can’t talk, over.”


“We
should take this with us, so we can keep tabs on troop movements,” Tanner said,
adding the field radio to her belt alongside the commercial walkie
talkie.


“Sit
tight, Delta Squad, we’re sending out a unit to check on you, over and out.”


“Guess
we should go with the flow,” Rocky said. “Hanging around here doesn’t sound so
good.”
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The
rain fell hard while the group waited in the office building longer than they
wanted.


The
deluge was so thick that the rain no longer seemed to be comprised of individual
drops, but rather thick sheets of water. It ran in the streets like a stream,
overflowing the gutters and backing up inches deep in the parking lots and
yards. Some of the corpses lifted, floated, and were swept along by the rising
flood. Watching from a window, Arjun thought he saw one of the zombies move.


“It’s
doing the backstroke,” he said, pointing it out to Sydney.


“No,
that’s just the current pushing its arms around,” she responded.


The
office they were in was sterile and dim, with a computer, a desk, a dry-erase
board containing some sort of shipping schedule, and a filing cabinet. A
bookshelf held several rows of hardcover tech manuals that looked like they’d
never been opened. Whoever had worked here had left in a hurry, because a
moldering Subway sandwich sat on the desk alongside a large soft drink. Sydney
took the room’s only chair, while Arjun sat on the windowsill.


“How’s
the view?” Sydney asked.


“I’m
moving up in the world. One level at a time, just like a
gaming platform.”


“The
final game level is death.”


“We’re
good at death. It’s the one thing we all manage to get right.” Arjun walked
over to the chair and bent down, putting his hands on her shoulders. “We get
one other thing right, too.”


“We
don’t have time for that, Romeo.”


“Who
says?”


Sonia’s
voice boomed down the hall. “Round ‘em
up, guys. We’re moving out.”


Sydney
grinned. “She says.”


Arjun
rolled his eyes and kissed her. “I’m taking a rain check.”


Since
they didn’t know from which direction the troops would arrive to look for the
vanquished Delta Squad, Sonia chose a route veering northeast above Promiseland. The rain was so torrential they could barely
make any progress through the flooded streets. The dirty brown water flowed
with trash, charred limbs, and the occasional bloated corpse. Deep pools
collected in the low spots, reeking of swampy sewage. The pounding drops were
so loud they couldn’t speak to one another. Instead, they formed a narrow
column and sloshed along as best they could, with Tanner leading the way one
tentative step at a time.


Arjun
didn’t see how they would be able to fight off a military squad in these
conditions, but on the other hand, they were almost invisible in the driving
downpour. How could clouds even hold that much water?


They
put in a miserable half mile through mixed-development neighborhoods before
Sonia gave up and moved them into a townhouse on a wooded cul-de-sac. The
building shook with thunder, and a howling wind rose up out of nowhere. Even
indoors, they had to shout to hear one another. Tanner and Rocky conducted a
quick sweep to determine the place was safe, and they gathered to rest in the
dark living room. Arjun and Sydney found some towels in an upstairs hall closet
and passed them out to the drenched travelers.


“To
get to Promiseland, we’re going to need a bigger
boat,” Arjun said.


“At
least we dodged the army,” Rocky said.


Tanner
examined the grenade launcher, inserting six rounds into the rotating cylinder.
“Or they dodged us, however you want to look at it.”


“We
don’t have to fight them all,” Sonia said. “If we can take out Ingram, things
will change.”


“Unless
an even bigger asshole takes over,” Tanner said.


“Seems
to be the way it goes,” Kit said. “Crown a new King of the Zombies.”


“Where
do we even start?” Sydney asked. “Once we take him down, where do we start?”


“At
the beginning,” Meg said.


A
wave of thunder rolled across the sky, knocking a framed photograph from the
wall. Arjun picked it up and held it to the gray light of the window, wondering
about the smiling family pictured there. Had they made it so safety? Were they
sitting in the bellies of ravenous zombies? Or were they themselves doing the
feeding, hunting down other families that were once much like themselves?


Then,
almost as suddenly as it had erupted, the storm eased, leaving the world
scrubbed but not at all clean. Outside, the water ran
at least a foot deep down the street, with water reaching up to the wheel wells
on abandoned cars. Distant thunder sounded in the east, where lightning
streaked the gray clouds, but a strangely filtered sunlight poured from the
west.


“Do
you hear that?” Jacob said.


Arjun
listened along with the others. All he heard was a faint scuffing sound that
came from the other side of the wall, in the adjoining townhouse.


“Probably
a deader,” Knocker said.


“No,”
the boy said. “It’s a dog.”


And
then Arjun recognized the sound: a faint, gruff bark. “He’s right.”


“We
have to get it.”


“What
if it’s infected?” Tanner said. “And closed up all this time, it might be so
starved it will attack us.”


“We
can’t just leave it trapped!” Kit said.


“Yeah,”
Arjun said. “If we’re going to be cold-hearted bastards, we might as well get
our tattoos and start praying to Ingram.”


“All
right,” Sonia said. “How about we let it loose, but if it shows any aggression
or signs of illness, we put it down? Any objections?”


There
were none, although Rocky preferred to make a scouting orbit around their
location to make sure it was safe. The group splashed across the sidewalk and
up the steps to the neighboring unit. Knocker crouched with his ear to the door
for a moment, and then, “It must’ve heard us. It’s whimpering.”


“Let
it out,” Jacob said.


The
door was locked, so instead of wrestling with the lock, Knocker broke a glass
pane and put his face to the opening. “Here, boy! Good
doggie!”


Jacob
and Kit crowded behind him, but Knocker shooed them away. “Give me room here.”


“I
see it!” Jacob said. “It looks skinny but not sick or anything.”


Arjun
crowded around with the others while Tanner stood guard. The odor coming from
inside the house was overpowering, and it was from more than just six weeks of
dog crap. The interior smelled rotten and almost toxic.


“Lift
me up,” Jacob said. “I’m the only one who can fit through the window.”


“I
don’t want you going in there alone,” Meg said. “What if there are zombies
inside?”


“Knocker
can cover for me.” Jacob pulled himself up and reached his arm in toward the
animal. “It’s licking my hand. It’s friendly!”


“I
see it,” Knocker said. “The coast is clear. No deaders.”


“All
right, then, honey,” Meg said. “Run straight to the door and open it when you
get inside. And, Knocker—if that dog so much as barks funny, you know what to
do.”


“Yes, ma’am.” Knocker cupped
his hands together and Jacob put one foot on them, and then Knocker elevated
him so he could wriggle through the window. Arjun braced for a growl and a
scream, but moments later the door swung open and Jacob stood there laughing
with glee, a mid-sized border collie wagging its tail beside him.


As
the boy and dog bounded down the steps, Knocker stepped inside past them. The
group gathered around, taking turns petting the black-and-white dog, whose
tongue lolled several inches down its grinning mouth. Arjun thought the dog
smelled odd, but he gave it a couple of strokes on its matted fur anyway.


“I
wouldn’t do that if I were you.”


They
all turned to see Knocker in the doorway. He waved to the house’s interior.
“Dog’s been trapped all this time. There’s a water leak in the kitchen, so it
wouldn’t thirst to death, but Fido only had one food source.”


Arjun
braced for it but the news came like a fist to the face anyway.


“Looks
like a mom and two kids.”


Everyone
except Jacob slowly backed away from the collie, which lifted its ears in
confusion. Then Meg ordered the boy to move away, too. Jacob knelt and gave the
dog a hug, and it licked his face with a long pink tongue.


“Don’t
shoot it!” Kit said. “It didn’t mean to. It was just trying to stay alive.”


“Whether
those people were already dead or not doesn’t make any difference,” Knocker
said. “It’s got a taste for human flesh now. It’ll never be normal, and you can
never trust it.”


“We’ve
got to put it down,” Tanner said.


“No.”
Arjun surprised himself with his protest. “In a videogame, nobody kills the
dog. Anyone that does is the villain, and a truly evil one at that.”


“This
isn’t a game,” Sonia said.


“But
the rules are the same.”


Sydney
took his arm in support. “He’s right. We can’t take it with us, but we don’t
have to kill it.”


“What
if it hurts an innocent person?” Tanner said. “Then you’ve got blood on your
hands.”


“Don’t
let them kill it, Mom!” Jacob pleaded with Meg.


The
collie jogged around, uncertain, soaking the fur on its legs and belly. He
bumped his nose into Arjun’s shin, seeking affection, but Arjun resolved not to
get emotionally connected to the animal.


“I’m
calling a vote,” Sonia said, which was the first time Arjun had heard her
employ a democratic solution. Somehow this seemed one of the most critical
decisions they’d faced. How compassionate were they now, after all that
happened?


They
all voted to spare the dog if possible, except Tanner and Knocker. But Knocker
didn’t argue once he’d lost. He said he could rig the townhouse door so the dog
would eventually be able to push it open, but the contraption would give the
group enough time to clear the area. He went about collecting the materials
while Jacob lured the collie back inside with a can of tuna fish.


Knocker
installed a series of wooden stops on the door which the dog would be able to
snap free one at a time, but not all together. Jacob slipped outside and
Knocker tossed a strip of beef jerky onto the kitchen floor. When the dog
chased it, Knocker pushed the door almost all the way closed and set his angled
stops.


As
the group collected their gear, the dog whimpered and clawed at the opening,
already managing to break one of the stops. It was evident Knocker’s
engineering feat would work, which eased their sorrow a little. Rocky returned
from his rounds and reported no activity besides a few straggler zombies that
hadn’t noticed him. He and Sonia studied the map, determined to put in a couple
of miles before dark.


“Too
bad, in a way,” Sydney said to Arjun. “That dog was cute.”


“We
couldn’t take it where we’re going anyway,” Arjun said to Sydney.


“True.
Wouldn’t it be nice to have one normal thing around?”


“Well,
once it gets free, it should be able to outrun a zombie, at least.”


“Yeah,
but it might be running the rest of its life.”


The
group set out in the damp afternoon, but not before Jacob opened a can of
potted meat and left it on the steps to inspire the dog to break free. Arjun
thought that might be a metaphor for something, but he was too tired to give it
much contemplation.
















 


 


CHAPTER
SIXTEEN


 


 


 


Cameron
Ingram took a leisurely stroll around the Promiseland
courtyard, inhaling the green renewal of late spring that lay beneath the muddy
aftermath of the storm.


The
FEMA tents in the parking lot had blown over, a couple of them draped in the
maple trees planted outside the wall. A canvas canopy had been ripped from one
of the MTVR transport trucks and lay wadded up against a Humvee. Water dribbled
from the eaves of the building where it poured too fast for the gutters and
downspouts to carry off. And above it all rose the beautiful colored glass
glimmering in the sun that peeked through the thinning heavens. The white cross
above the building’s spire had snapped off and been blackened by a lightning
strike, and now protruded like a middle finger thrust up at God.


Not
that God was paying any attention.


Around
Ingram, Red Cross officials and soldiers scurried to clean up the storm damage
and salvage what supplies they could. Eye and Three disciples slogged across
the sodden ground, returning from the tasks they were forced to carry out in
the Zombie Free Zone. The population at the shelter had dwindled to a few
thousand, both because of sparse food and Ingram’s disinterest in them. Whereas
he’d held daily worship services in the wake of the zombie outbreak and his
ascension to power, lately he’d grown weary of the imploring, begging eyes and
vapid mouths that constantly sought his blessing. No wonder God had grown bored
with these pathetic creatures.


Even
the military presence, which had initially caused him great pride, now seemed
tiresome and ineffective. Hayes and his officers were more intent on securing
their political power and personal safety than defending the Zone from zombies.
And even the politicians on his staff were fighting among themselves,
simultaneously currying favor with Ingram while actively undermining their
rivals. Rebecca Hahn’s sway over the United Nations had weakened with Ingram’s
inability to deliver on his grandiose promises.


No
one ever said the Antichrist would have it easy.


Besides,
the Book of Revelation only promised a reign of a few years before he was cast
into the lake of fire. But that prophecy was just as useless as the rest of the
Scripture, since zombies had no soul and thus couldn’t be judged on the moral
scales of either Satan or God. Ingram found himself admiring the zombies more
and more, finding their mindless devotion to eating people a higher plane of
spiritual development than that of the self-serving worshippers who begged for
favors.


A
woman approached him, hands clasped together over her ample breasts, gazing
with adoration. “Oh, Reverend Ingram, it’s you! Someone told me you’d left us,
but I told them you’d never abandon the faithful.”


Cyrus
Woodley stepped in front of her before she reached Ingram and laid those
grasping hands on him. Her long, red hair was damp from the rain, and her wet
dress clung favorably to her body. She was attractive enough, but Sarah Beth
had already eaten that day and Ingram was still sated from the previous night.


“I
would never leave you,” Ingram said to her.


“And
I won’t leave, either,” the woman continued, restrained by Cyrus’s muscular
arm. “I’d give my life to you.”


“That’s
a generous offer,” Ingram said. “Perhaps you’ll have a chance to prove it
someday.”


Ingram
left her in his wake, feeling her eyes on his back. Others watched as well, all
with that same vacant, loving gaze. At least the soldiers and emergency workers
had enough discipline to focus on their tasks, but these followers had no other
purpose in life. The prophecy had bound them to their roles just as surely as
Ingram, and they all moved across the stage in their assigned parts. Whereas
Satan was a cheerleader for free will to the point of selfishness and
sociopathy, God put constraints on it so that no one truly had a choice—was a
person evil if they didn’t know evil was wrong?


“We
should consider changing bases of operation,” Cyrus said, warily eyeing passersby.
“The situation’s deteriorating here. We can take the chopper to Camp David or
to one of the shelters in Atlanta or Charleston.”


“Sarah
Beth’s here,” Ingram said. “I don’t want to expose her to this mob. The
soldiers would kill her and the civilians might tear her to pieces out of
adoration. They’d probably see her condition as some kind of sign or miracle.”


“Well,
isn’t she?” the big bodyguard asked.


“If
you’re implying she’s the Whore of Babylon, then I’m disappointed in you,
Cyrus. No one should take the Bible seriously, much less literally. Even in my
days as a human, I understood it was a merely a symbol, a great narrative myth,
a marketing ploy. When you consider that Jesus was the original zombie, well,
maybe the zombie outbreak truly is His return.”


“You’d
be nailed to the cross for such blasphemy back in the old world,” Cyrus said.


Ingram
pointed to the scorched splinter atop his church. “Even the cross is a myth.”


“So
now you wait for the myths to be washed from this world so you can replace it
with your own?”


Ingram
flung a hand out to indicate the occupants of Promiseland.
“It’s not my job; it’s theirs.”


Olin
Starnes came jogging up to them, a video camera in his hand. “Sir, the storm
fried some of the utility connections to the grid. Our engineers say it could
be tomorrow before power is fully restored.”


“We’ll
manage,” Ingram said.


“Aren’t
you forgetting? We’re supposed to broadcast a live satellite feed tonight.”


“Can’t
we use diesel generators for the short term?”


“We’re
low on fuel,” the multimedia director said. “And the way other countries are
losing patience with us, I think it’s important to maintain a strong front.
‘Technical difficulties’ isn’t what’s expected from the leader of the free
world.”


“Then
find me some juice,” Ingram said. “I don’t care if you have to send out every
civilian in the shelter.”


“Yes, sir.” Starnes
scurried away like a rat, water darkening his brown leather shoes.


They
arrived at the shelter’s gate, where a phalanx of armed guards checked the
marks of all who came and went. Ingram was waved through after Cyrus announced
his identity. Now they were out in the squalor and carnage of the Zone, even
though the immediately bordering sections had been partially restored. The
stranded vehicles had been dragged away by heavy equipment employed by the
military. Even the great gray ash piles of cremated remains had been swept up
and carted off. Refugees worked on patching the road and cleaning up storm
debris, but other civilians watched from upper-story windows, somehow exempt
from required labor.


Some
windows had been blown out by severe weather, but many of the buildings were
otherwise intact. Survivors had taken up residence in the buildings, part of
FEMA’s relocation plans to shrink the number of refugees the shelter would have
to support.


“Life
almost looks normal here,” Ingram said. “I’ve certainly seen worse in the inner
city.”


“Poverty
and crime and drugs,” Cyrus said. “Some things never change.”


A
Humvee rumbled down the street, its big, knobby tires sending out huge sprays
of water. Ingram noted that the military had plenty of fuel for its mobile
units while his staff was scrounging for local supplies. He wondered if Hayes
was manipulating the allocation of resources behind his back. He wasn’t sure
the man had enough nerve to plot a coup—he’d actually be pleased to discover
the spineless new general had such brass balls.


But
that brought up another possible problem, and he sought Cyrus’s counsel. “The
army’s been out there for weeks,” Ingram said. “But the troops don’t seem to be
able to hold any territory, much less expand the perimeter. Do you think we’re
utilizing them toward the proper goal?”


Cyrus,
who’d managed to keep himself off the needle for a couple of days now, seemed
pleased to be held in such regard, especially after his recent cynicism. “We
don’t require them to suppress any civilian uprisings or fight a foreign foe.
No other country even has enough military power to pose a serious threat to our
interests, much less mount a full invasion. Exterminating zombies seems to be
the job at hand.”


“You’re
already smarter than my National Security Advisor.”


“Well,
you did appoint me as Vice President. If my mother were still alive, she’d be
very proud of me.”


They
stepped onto the sidewalk and went past a block of storefronts. A few of the
spaces were occupied, but no businesses were in operation yet. Money still had
no value, although some refugees and soldiers used silver and gold to carry on
black-market commerce. More traditional barter systems involving prostitution
and mood-altering substances were on plain display beyond Promiseland’s
walls, too. Ingram had once vilified such behavior in his sermons, but now he
took comfort in the very human behaviors that had originally caused God to
sacrifice His own son.


People
were people, no matter what kind of punishment or redemption was at hand.


A
man slouched in a recessed entryway, smoking a cigarette and glowering at
Ingram and Cyrus. A brown paper bag rested between his legs, revealing the
white plastic cap of a liquor bottle. The man’s clothes were damp and matted
with filth. He’d clearly been living outside the shelter for a long time. The
man’s hand was positioned so that Ingram couldn’t tell if he wore the Eye and
Three or not.


Another
man wheeled a shopping cart full of trash down the sidewalk, rolling it off the
curb into the rain-swollen gutter. Two women came out of the next building,
carrying a steaming pot between than that smelled of some kind of exotic meat.
Another man carved a long stick with a knife, shaping what looked like some
kind of weapon. A gaunt woman with thick makeup and a tight, low-cut blouse
posed as if shopping for horny clients.


“The
people out here are different from the ones in the shelter,” Ingram observed.
“They possess a vitality that shows in their eyes. They’re filthy and wicked
and fighting to adapt.”


“We
should punish them for defying your control,” Cyrus said.


“Now, now. We want a
healthy stock to feed to Sarah Beth, don’t we?”


“You
have a point. Besides, hunting them is more fun in the wild.”


A
crowd had gathered at the end of the street, as if awaiting their Savior’s
arrival. Ingram figured they’d recognized him from a distance and wanted to
bask in his presence. Perhaps these outsiders hadn’t fully thrown off their
chains of bondage.


“Reverend
Ingram!” one of them shouted.


He
smiled and waved. In his time as a celebrity televangelist, he’d limited his
public exposure. He’d wanted to maintain an aura of mystery and let his image
be carefully polished by Olin Starnes and the publicity team. Now, though, he
was in the mood to show them what fools they were.


“It’s
the president!” a young boy in a blue cap said, pointing out Ingram to the
little friend by his side.


The
people in the crowd spoke among themselves as Ingram drew nearer. Several
issued praises or expressions of gratitude, thanking Ingram for saving them.


“They
have it wrong,” Cyrus said to him. “You didn’t save them. You doomed them.”


“They
doomed themselves. Right from the very beginning, when they
needed some higher power to punish them for daring to exist.”


Two
soldiers were in the crowd, wearing their combat fatigues but appearing
unarmed. Something about the scene didn’t look right. Several people came out
of the buildings behind them. More joined the crowd, and not all of them
expressed adulation. Some of the eyes narrowed in suspicion or distrust. And
some of the faces were dark, foreign, secretive.


“Not
all of them are marked,” Cyrus whispered.


“How
did they get here?” Ingram asked. These were definitely not the vacant, adoring
gazes of the refugees inside the shelter.


As
the murmuring crowd closed in, hands reaching out to touch him, Ingram tried to
push his way through their ranks. The combined smell of them was like that of a
zoo. They were animals.


“Look
out!” Cyrus said.


A
silver-haired man with an unkempt goatee met Ingram and grabbed at his tailored
suit. Ingram saw the flash of the knife a split-second before the blade
penetrated his gut. A brief flare of pain raced up his chest and then faded
into a tickling sensation. Warm blood seeped down to his groin as the crazy man
worked the blade up toward his rib cage and heart.


“Burn
in hell,” the man sneered, revealing blackened teeth.


Cyrus
reacted faster than Ingram did, delivering a karate chop onto the man’s forearm
and loosening his grip on the knife. Before the attacker even realized the
tables had turned, Cyrus drew his sidearm from inside his jacket and fired
three rounds into the man’s chest. The bullets exited via the man’s back,
killing an innocent bystander behind him. The loud percussion silenced the
shocked crowd, but people almost immediately began chattering again when the
two bodies dropped onto the wet pavement.


“He
bleeds!” someone said.


“He’s
not the Second Coming after all,” a woman exclaimed.


“The
president’s dead,” said the boy in the blue cap.


Ingram
pressed his hands over his abdomen, afraid his intestines would spill out if he
let go. He wouldn’t die—couldn’t die—but he’d revealed himself as
vulnerable to these refugees. Others might think of doubting him or even
opposing his rule. They would gossip among themselves and spread the story
throughout the Zone, and eventually it would make its way to other shelters.
Already some of them were running away from the scene, spattered with blood.


The
one thing he would not suffer was doubt. He was exactly like God in this
regard.


“Contact
Col. Hayes,” Ingram said. “I want this block exterminated.”


“But
Cameron, some of these people took the mark—”


“Then
they should be happy to die for me.”
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Meg’s
Klondike Flu was definitely recurring.


She
wasn’t sure she’d be able to travel any farther with the group, but she was
determined to make it through the day. With evening setting and the sun glowing
golden in the trees, she wouldn’t have minded walking all the way to Promiseland. Robins and wrens chirruped in the branches,
and a faint haze rose from the evaporating water left by the storm. She
would’ve walked all the way into summer if possible.


But
the fever intensified and her legs were weak, and it was all she could do to
keep up. Twice Jacob had to encourage her along, his young, energetic strides
carrying him ahead of her. Kit likewise had grown impatient and moved to the
front of the column with Rocky and Tanner. Even after ditching her duct-taped
rain jacket, Meg sweated profusely. She drank plenty of water to keep herself
hydrated, but that just meant she had to stop and pee every fifteen or twenty
minutes, which also slowed down the group.


Sonia,
recognizing Meg’s struggles, took sympathy and decided to bed down early, even
though it was still late afternoon.


“No,”
Meg said. “I can keep up. We’re going to reach Promiseland
in a day or two.”


“Exactly,”
Sonia said. “We need to be rested and at full strength. And we need to know
what we’re getting into instead of rushing into a rash attack.”


“I’ll
take care of her,” Jacob vowed, and Sonia rubbed his hair.


They’d
continued their northwest detour around the city but steadily worked their way
through the neighborhoods toward the megachurch. At one point, Rocky had
spotted a foot patrol in the distance, and they holed up in a looted plumbing
supply store until the patrol passed. They encountered three solo zombies, two
of which they avoided and one that Rocky took down with his bow and a couple of
arrows. Despite fighting her fatigue and fever, Meg kept an eye out for Ian,
clinging to the infinitesimal hope of a reunion.


They’d
reached a densely developed area consisting of apartment complexes sprinkled
with a few commercial buildings, most of them professional offices. The roads
were completely blocked in places, although there didn’t seem to be as many
motor vehicles in this area. They passed a city bus that had crashed into the
front of a dentist’s office, and at one point they discovered a row of corpses
laid out along the sidewalk, each bound and shot in the head. Meg couldn’t tell
if the corpses had been captured zombies or the result of some kind of vigilante
action, but either way it was a grim reminder of how far the world’s population
had fallen. Raleigh had been a city of nearly half a million people two months
ago, and now the group went days without seeing other survivors.


Knocker,
who had lagged behind to make sure no one was following them, caught up as
Sonia and Rocky discussed where to spend the night. He reported running into a
couple of refugees from Promiseland who’d left the
shelter due to the lack of adequate supplies. Knocker had pressed them for more
details, but they were wary and reluctant to share any more information, as if afraid Cameron Ingram might find out.


“We
know the place is vulnerable, then,” Sonia said.


“I
wouldn’t be so sure,” Rocky said. “I’m guessing the military has priority on
food, supplies, and logistical resources. If a few refugees leave, who’s really
going to care? And even if conditions were so dire that the refugees revolted,
well…the military has all the weapons.”


“We’re
seeing zombies right here near the heart of the city,” Tanner noted. “So the
military can’t be that powerful.”


“So,
maybe they’re growing disillusioned with Ingram,” Sydney said. “But he still
has plenty of devoted followers who would no doubt give their lives to protect
him.”


“That’s
why we need to tread lightly,” Sonia said. “If we take him out fast, those
followers will have to find something else to believe in. But if we force them
to pick a side, they’ll go with Ingram every time. He’s got the military, the
law, and some sort of supernatural power on his side.”


“He’s
got God on his side,” Arjun said.


“Occam’s
fucking razor,” Tanner said. “The simplest answer is usually the right one.”


“We
can debate philosophy and religion another time,” Rocky said. “Right now, let’s
park ourselves out of zombie range.”


Rocky
pointed out an apartment complex consisting of four buildings, with open lawn
around the perimeter and a parking lot covering most of the front. The quad
featured a strip of landscaping with old oak trees lined along its length, but
aside from the parked cars, there was little concealment to disguise a zombie
assault.


“Me
and Knocker will sweep the one on the left,” Tanner said. “My guess is we’ll
have to clean up some deaders who turned behind
locked doors.”


“Leave
them locked in,” Rocky said. “We need to conserve ammo.”


Tanner
gave a reluctant nod. Meg wondered if the blond soldier was turning
bloodthirsty. There was enough necessary slaughter underway. She couldn’t even
claim she was putting zombies out of their misery, because they didn’t seem
capable of misery.


You
might soon find that out for yourself.


While
Knocker and Tanner searched the building, Rocky made a scouting run around the
outside of the complex. The others searched the vehicles while Sydney stood
guard, but they found nothing except bodies. The vehicles had already been
plundered of anything useful.


“Somebody’s
been here recently,” Arjun said, showing the group a half-smoked cigarette he’d
found crushed out on the hood of a sedan. “The paper’s dry, so it was dropped
after the rain passed.”


“Maybe
we should keep moving,” Meg said.


“We’re
getting closer to Promiseland, so that means more
survivors,” Sonia said. “Some will be refugees, but it’s also safer here for
the people who didn’t enter the shelter. If you have military protection, why
go anywhere else?”


“That
sounds reasonable,” Meg said. “But we won’t know who to trust.”


“‘Whom,’’
Jacob said. “You’d never let me get away with that if things were normal.”


She
gave him a tired smile. “I stand corrected.”


“Don’t be one of those brats,” Kit said to Jacob. “It’s okay
to be grammatically correct, but nobody likes a know-it-all.”


“And
nobody likes being bossed around by a kid,” Jacob retorted.


“Score
one for the midget,” Kit said, shrugging the shoulder that held the Winchester
rifle as if to symbolize the age difference between them.


Even
though she was joking, Meg saw the pain in Jacob’s face. But perhaps her
scolding was healthy. Better to let Jacob see that his crush was unrequited
before he built it up too large in his mind. Unlike zombie bites, broken hearts
healed with time.


Knocker
and Tanner gave the all-clear and the group entered the apartment building,
which featured a main entrance and a series of hallways that lead to each unit.
As the group walked down the ground-floor hall to the stairs, thumps came from
a few of the apartments, as if deaders were trying to
escape. The usual odor of decay permeated the place, but Knocker and Tanner had
identified half a dozen rooms that were both unlocked and free of corpses.
Since they were sleeping on the second floor, they’d be able to open windows
for some fresh air. They’d broken into groups to share rooms and Meg and Jacob
were just settling in and unpacking when Sonia came by and asked if they’d seen
Rocky.


“He
hasn’t returned from his scouting mission?” Meg asked.


“No.
It’s been at least fifteen minutes. And he’s not answering his walkie talkie.”


“Let
me try,” Jacob said, calling the soldier on his own unit. No response.


“I’ll
go look for him,” Meg said, despite her weariness. “The others have been
risking their necks for me long enough.”


Sonia
studied her with concern for a moment, but saw the determination in her eyes. “All right. Take Arjun and a walkie
talkie, and check in every five minutes.”


“Will do.”


As
Meg stuck her Glock in a pack and took the walkie
talkie from Jacob, her son implored her to be careful. She gathered her M16 and
gave him the usual promise. She wondered what would happen to him if she
couldn’t keep the promise. The others would take care of him, but he would’ve
lost his entire family. She was being selfish by volunteering. But she didn’t
want the others to know how ill she really was.


Arjun
didn’t seem enthused about going outside with dusk settling in. As they left the
building, he said, “If Rocky ran into trouble he can’t handle, why does Sonia
think we can handle it?”


“Because we’re still alive. Anyone who’s
made it this far is tough.”


“Well,
you’re so tough you won’t admit that you’re sick. If you pass out, don’t expect
me to carry you back.”


“Just
give me a pillow and leave me where I drop,” she said. “I could use some
sleep.”


They
exited the back of the building and crossed the damp lawn. They heard a bird
whistle from an upstairs window and looked up to see Tanner, weapon at the
ready.


“Why
didn’t Sonia send her?” Arjun said. “She’s always eager for action.”


“She
needs Tanner to protect the kids. The group can’t afford to lose both of our
trained soldiers.”


“Well,
I’m still not sure I trust her, but so far, she’s been a reliable asset.”


“You’re
talking like a politician.”


“No,”
he said. “Like a videogame designer. Racking up points is the object of the
game.”


They
proceeded across an open stretch of lawn to the next building, their feet
sinking into the marshy ground. An eight-foot-high wooden fence separated the
apartments from the adjoining property, giving Meg a slight sense of security.
Still, they moved fast, as if the windows were a myriad of eyes gazing at them.
They softly called Rocky’s name, not sure whether that was the right approach.


A
rear door to the second building was ajar and Arjun pointed to it. “Maybe he
went in there for some reason.”


“I
don’t see why he would. He doesn’t take unnecessary risks.”


“Maybe
he heard something, or saw a light, or somebody called to him.”


“He
would radio in first,” Meg said. “He’d ask for back-up.”


“Maybe so. Do we go in and
check?”


Meg
wasn’t eager to enter the foreboding darkness of a building that hadn’t been
cleared. “Let’s play the odds here. If we don’t find him outside, we’ll have to
go building by building.”


Arjun
nodded in relief. He switched his bolt-action rifle to his other arm. “This
thing gets heavy. I need to upgrade.”


“These
M16s are nice. Why didn’t you pick one up from those dead soldiers?”


“I
don’t know. Seem like bad luck. I’d be jinxed. After all, it didn’t do those
guys much good, did it?”


“Guess
not,” Meg said. “But once Rocky showed me how to switch this thing to full
auto, I feel pretty confident I can handle an emergency.”


Arjun
checked his watch. “Been five minutes. Better call
in.”


While
Meg gave Sonia an update, Arjun walked to the fence, testing it for sturdiness.
While Meg was telling Sonia about the open door to the apartment building,
Arjun motioned her over and pointed to the ground.


Several
slats were missing from the fence, and a freshly dug groove in the mud made it
look as if something had recently been dragged through the opening. Meg
reported the discovery and Sonia told them to proceed with caution and not
stray too far from the complex.


Sonia
led the way, passing through the fence and a short border of untamed
vegetation. Wild cherries and dogwoods had left a snow of flowers on the
ground. Honeysuckle vines insinuated themselves through the scrub, but a trail
was hacked through them leading away from the fence. Here the mud revealed
several sets of footprints, including what looked like the smeared tread of
combat boots.


“Wherever
he went, he’s not alone,” Meg said.


“Yeah,
and I doubt he gave up his radio voluntarily.”


“What
if we’re walking into a trap?”


“Whoever
took Rocky must not have seen the rest of us,” Arjun said. “And Rocky would
never give us up.”


“Then
why didn’t they just kill him and take his stuff?”


“Could
be an army patrol, and Rocky talked his way into their ranks. He couldn’t call
without notifying them of our presence. He might be playing it cool until he
can get away.”


“In
that case, we can screw up his plan by waltzing in like elephants in tutus,”
Meg said.


“But
what if it’s something else? Survivors, or refugees, or even
a rogue platoon that’s gone AWOL?”


“Sonia
trusted us to find him,” Meg reminded him. “Let’s do it.”


The
short stretch of wilderness gave way to a gravel lot that looked like some kind
of utility warehouse. The property was enclosed by a chain-link fence, the gate
connecting to the road locked with a heavy chain. Heavy equipment used for
digging and lifting was parked along the lot, and stacks of pipe of varying
diameters lay across from the machines. Large wooden spools of cable were
stacked outside a corrugated metal building, and a row of fifty-five-gallon
drums were arranged as a barrier at the warehouse entrance. A box truck sat
just beyond it, an improvised steel grid welded around the cab. A flickering
light emanated from the back of it.


Meg
and Arjun ducked behind a ditch-digger, shielded by its oversize knobby tires.


“That
light’s not normal,” Arjun said.


“Look
at those sparks,” Meg said. “Somebody’s using a gas welder.”


“Where
did you learn about that?”


“My dad. I may look like
a girly-girl, but I assure you I know some things.”


“I
don’t doubt it. But how do we find Rocky?”


As
they whispered to one another, a man hopped out of the back of the truck and
entered a side door of the warehouse. He wore an army field jacket, but the
rest of his attire was jeans, high-top sneakers, and a leather watch cap.
Judging by the length of his oily brown hair, he was no soldier, or at least
hadn’t been one in a long, long time. The main bay doors were closed, but his
passage revealed light inside the building. Meg thought she heard voices
echoing inside the cavernous space.


“That’s
no army unit,” Arjun said.


“I’d
bet a milk shake Rocky’s inside.”


“How
do we confirm?”


Meg
pointed to a row of windows set high up on the warehouse walls. “Climb a tree
and get a bird’s-eye view.”
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“Where’s
your unit?” the man in the doo-rag and sunglasses asked Rocky for the third
time.


The
rope that bound Rocky to the wooden chair also surrounded a ceiling support
beam, so he couldn’t even tip over the chair and break it. He subtly flexed
against the rope, hoping to create some slack little by little, but these goons
were good. His feet were duct-taped to the legs of the chair and his hands were
clasped in front of him with baling wire. The metal dug into the flesh of his
wrists, but he wouldn’t give his interrogator the satisfaction of seeing his
discomfort.


“Name,
rank, and serial number,” Rocky said.


“No,
dumbass, you’re supposed to give your name, rank, and serial number, not
just say it.”


Instead
of repeating his taunt, Rocky remained silent. Doo-Rag
Man stooped down close to Rocky’s face close enough for Rocky to smell beer,
old meat, and some kind of sour spice on his breath.


“You
don’t want to be holding out on me,” Doo-Rag Man said. “I really don’t want to
hurt you.”


“Pardon
me if I remain skeptical,” Rocky said.


A
couple of the members of the Goon Squad chuckled. Rocky counted four of them in
the warehouse, including the two that had ambushed him and forced him back to
this camp. He sensed a couple more wandered the grounds, and no doubt Doo-Rag
Man had sentries posted around the property. A scrawny redhead dozed on a
frayed couch against the wall, and another hollow-eyed woman prowled through
Rocky’s field pack, separating the items along a long metal counter heaped with
weapons, camping gear, military uniforms, and rations.


The
warehouse looked like it had served as their residence for some time, and
smelled like it, too. One corner of the building housed a haphazard kitchen,
with propane grills, plastic water tanks, tubs, dishpans, and coolers. On one
wall, the United States and Confederate States flags were draped side by side
with no apparent irony. One section near the rear had been sequestered with a
lattice of steel pipes, blankets hanging from the framework to create a series
of sleeping quarters. A few tents stood in another corner, apparently the
domain of the leader and his harem.


“Smack
him one, Big Dog,” one of the men said.


Doo-Rag Man—“Big Dog,”
apparently—said, “Now, now, violence is the refuge of the unrefined man. I
think diplomacy can work here.”


“I
can’t be diplomatic because I have nothing to barter,” Rocky said. “You already
have all my stuff.”


“Except
your information,” Big Dog said. “I need to know where your unit is.”


Judging
from the pile of booty and the military gear adorning Big Dog’s pack, this
tribe of survivors had made an enterprise out of robbing army patrols. That
meant they were not only dangerous and tough enough to take on trained
soldiers, but they were also insane enough to be fearless. He didn’t want them
discovering his group. These two women looked like they’d endured a lot of hard
miles in a short time, and he couldn’t bear to think of Sonia, Tanner, Meg,
Sydney, or Kit suffering the same abuse.


“I
told you, I’m flying solo,” Rocky said. “Check my hand. I don’t have that
stupid tattoo all the others have.”


“If
you’re so ignorant, how do you even know about the tattoo?” Big Dog asked,
taking his time to pull a cigarette from a pouch on his body-armor vest. He lit
it with a flourish, tilting his head up and exhaling smoke toward the ceiling.


“I’ve
met people from Promiseland. Nobody makes it out here
without help from time to time.”


“Yeah,
that’s why I call bullshit on your story. They call this the ‘Zombie Free
Zone,’ but we’ve seen plenty of zombies.”


One
of the goons, who had a lieutenant’s insignia attached
to his denim jacket, said, “Freddy Dreamboat got eaten just yesterday. Why
didn’t the army protect him like we paid you to do? All those damned taxes, and
all for nothing.”


Rocky
almost said it looked like the crew had helped itself to a refund, but he
didn’t want to push Big Dog any further. No doubt Sonia and the others were
looking for him. If they found him here, a firefight might erupt, and Rocky
suspected Big Dog’s pack was much larger than what he’d seen so far, plus they
held home-field advantage. The other alternative wasn’t great, either: that the
group would wait around for his return, and Big Dog’s people would find them
soon enough.


“I
told you, the army’s no good,” Rocky said. “That’s why I bailed the first
chance I got. I saw what we were up against, and I figured it was every man for
himself.”


“Yeah,
well, some of these other soldiers we’ve met sure seemed to suck Reverend
Ingram’s little red pecker,” Big Dog said. “Like they think he’s some kind of
messiah or something.”


“I’ve
heard stories,” Rocky said. “But when people get scared, they’ll believe
anything.”


Big
Dog took a draw on his cigarette to get the cherry glowing. He dangled it
carelessly near Rocky’s cheek. “Well, how scared are you, and what do you
believe?”


“I’m
concerned that diplomacy might not work here. And I believe you’re not going to
believe me no matter what I say.”


“Score
one for Maldonado,” Big Dog said, reading the name sewn over the breast pocket
of Rocky’s field jacket.


“What
kind of name is that?” said the strung-out woman sorting the stolen loot. “Is
he a spic?”


“Now, now. We don’t hate
people just because they’re different.” Big Dog leaned in and exhaled stale
tobacco smoke into Rocky’s face. “We hate people just because they’re people.”


“You
guys seem good at what you do,” Rocky said, nodding toward the table. “Can’t argue with success. But you already have all my
stuff, and I’d say you’re experienced enough to know my unit—if I had
one—would’ve already called me by now.”


“See,
that’s another thing. Why did you have a cheap-ass walkie
talkie as well as a government-issued field radio? And why were you so quick to
smash it when Dallas and Roy invited you over for a visit? If you were alone
like you say, you wouldn’t need a radio, would you?”


“I
track the local air chatter,” Rocky said. “Just like you do.
That’s how you find out where the units are positioned, right?”


Big
Dog looked off in the distance for a moment, as if finding Rocky’s assertion
reasonable. “Yeah, but since you don’t have a radio, I’ll just have to get my
info straight from the horse’s mouth.”


Without
warning, and with a movement so fluid it was almost
graceful, Big Dog drove the cherry onto the back of Rocky’s hand, grinding out
his butt as Rocky grimaced in agony. The reek of scorched meat blended with the
tobacco smoke. By the time Big Dog tossed the butt to the concrete floor, a red
circle was embedded in Rocky’s flesh.


“The
Reverend’s not the only one who knows how to brand somebody,” Big Dog said.


“You’re
lucky he didn’t do one of your eyes,” said the denim lieutenant. “Turns them into brown jelly.”


A
radio on the table squawked and an officer’s voice came on the air: “Delta
Squad, this is Echo Company, do you copy? Delta Squad, come in, over.”


“Didn’t
we wipe out Delta Squad a couple of days ago?” said a pack member in a dirty
gray hoodie. “I can’t believe they’re still looking.”


“Were
you part of Delta Squad?” Big Dog asked Rocky. “Maybe off taking a dump when we
ambushed it?”


Rocky
thought about the slain platoon they’d discovered earlier that morning. The
bodies were so ravaged by deaders that he hadn’t seen
any bullet wounds. It was quite possible they’d been the victims of an ambush
instead of a zombie attack. These rabid animals were definitely deadly enough
to threaten Sonia and the others.


Maybe
diplomacy wasn’t such a bad idea. “Listen,” he said. “I ran into some people
the other day who were heading for Promiseland. They
planned to take down Reverend Ingram.”


Several
of the pack members erupted into howls of laughter. Even Big Dog snorted with
glee. Their noise caused the redhead to stir on the couch and raise herself up
on one elbow, giving Rocky a bored and bleary stare as if he was just the
latest in a long line of losers.


“Now
this I gotta hear,” Big Dog said, lighting another
cigarette. “Tell me more.”


“They
were well-armed. Maybe not as heavy as a platoon, but they had some numbers. Tried to recruit me. Said they would need
somebody to help run things once Ingram was gone.”


“And
did you tell them they were nuttier than a Payday bar? They say Ingram got bit
and didn’t turn, and now he can’t be killed. Some kind of
fucking super zombie or something. Some say he’s Christ come back, and
some say he’s the Antichrist.”


“Well,
these people were serious. And I wouldn’t be surprised if they pulled it off,
especially if they had some help.” He nodded at the table again. “It’s obvious
the army’s pretty useless these days. They won’t be able to protect him,
assuming they even want to. There are plenty of deserters like me out in the
Zone.”


“Well,
what’s it to us?” Big Dog said. “What’s it to me?”


“You’ve
got the capability of kicking major ass. And if you hit Promiseland
when it’s vulnerable, right after these folks give it a go,
then you’ll probably find easy pickings. If he goes down, there’s going to be a
power void, and the biggest dog eats first, if you know what I mean.”


Big
Dog seemed to think this over. “I’ve got a pretty good situation right here,
though.”


“I
can see that. But I was stationed at Promiseland for
a while. They’ve got a local power grid going, flush toilets, months’ worth of supplies. Not to mention choppers and
mobile transports.”


“If
all that’s so great, why didn’t you join this group?”


“Like
I said, I’m flying solo.”


Big
Dog tossed his second cigarette to the floor and crushed it beneath his boot.
Rocky inwardly sighed in relief.


“Dallas,”
Big Dog said. “Fetch Larry and the tanks.”


The
denim lieutenant got up from his chair and left via the side door. The redhead
sat up, now fully alert. She was clearly a fan of Larry and his tanks, whatever
that meant.


Big
Dog made a slow circuit around Rocky, who tracked the progress by the slight
scuffing of the man’s boot soles on the concrete. After Big Dog completed the
orbit, he leaned in like a malevolent satellite. “See, here’s where I have a
problem. You seem to have a lot of friends for somebody who claims to be a
loner. You seem to know a whole lot about what other people are up to around
here. So that means you’re either slinging shit at the wall to see what sticks,
or you’re just plain old lying.”


Rocky
heard a metallic banging outside the warehouse, followed seconds later by the
squeak of a wheel. Dallas entered, followed by a man—Larry, presumably—pushing
a twin set of metal cylinders mounted on a hand truck. A welder’s mask was
tilted up on top of his head, revealing Larry’s hawk-nosed face and chapped
lips. He wore thick leather gloves that were scarred with scorch marks.


The
warehouse fell silent except for the whisper of the wheels across the floor and
the rhythmic squeak. Larry stopped the hand cart beside Rocky, turned valves atop
each of the cylinders, and then held up the elongated brass nozzle of the
torch. He turned the regulator knob, eyes cold and dead as he brought the
striker to the nozzle and rasped forth a spark. The nozzle issued a
yellow-white needle of intense heat.


Rocky
swallowed hard, not even trying to hide it. If he gave up the others, wouldn’t
they actually have a better chance of fighting off this mob? Didn’t the most
sensible choice mean the one that offered some of them the best chance to
escape? Didn’t he owe it to Sonia and the group to let them die in battle
instead of suffering the torture of these psychopaths?


Yes,
selling them out was the fairest deal all around.


Larry
pointed the nozzle toward Rocky. Even from six feet away, the bloom of heat
caused his skin to prickle in anticipation. Larry’s blank expression was
somehow even more frightening than Big Dog’s constant sadistic leer.


“Now,
where were we?” Big Dog said.


Rocky’s
throat was suddenly so parched that he was barely able to speak. “I thought you
said violence was the refuge of the unrefined man.”


“You’ve
got a good memory. So why don’t you start remembering?” Big Dog nodded at
Larry. “Besides, whoever said I was refined?”


Larry’s
expression twitched just a little, and Rocky realized it was the damaged man’s
hideous version of a smile. The redhead actually giggled, while everyone else
watched with morbid fascination.


“You’re
right,” Rocky said to Big Dog, hating himself, talking
so fast he couldn’t even get his words in the right order. “I’m with some
people. Thuh-they’ve got some good stuff, we
do, and I can t-t-take them to you—I mean, t-take you to them.
Please.”


Rocky
squeezed his eyes closed, wanting to die for his
betrayal but knowing the pack wouldn’t let him, not for a good, long while.


“Now
that’s what I call diplomacy,” Big Dog said. “Larry, give him a little taste
anyway, just for making me work up a thirst.”


Rocky
braced for the flame of the oxygen-and-acetylene mix, spewing hot enough to
turn steel into molten slag. He was mentally rehearsing his scream when a shot
rang out and glass shattered high above.
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After
firing the shot, Arjun scrambled down the gnarled dogwood and retreated into
the patch of undergrowth, hemmed in by the chain-link fence at his back.


He’d
been aiming for the apparent leader, the psycho who’d crushed out his cigarette
against Rocky’s skin. The man had dropped at the sound of gunfire, and Arjun
couldn’t trust his aim given the distorting effects of the glass. He didn’t
know whether he’d scored a hit, but he’d definitely achieved the primary goal
of stirring up the group of thugs.


The
plan was simple enough. Meg had radioed their situation back to Sonia, who’d
deployed most of the group around the facility, leaving Kit to take care of
Jacob in the apartment building. Since charging the warehouse would have been
foolish and likely led to Rocky’s immediate execution, Tanner proposed luring
the thugs out into the open where they would be more vulnerable. Meg and Arjun
had counted at least a dozen gang members, and no doubt others were posted as
sentries along the perimeter of the fence. After everyone found a secure
position, Arjun was to fire a warning shot that would jolt the thugs into
action.


It
was a simple plan. The problem with simple plans was they depended upon perfect
execution. And they could’ve used Rocky’s guidance right about then.


From
his concealment among the itchy foliage, Arjun saw a couple of figures burst
from the warehouse’s side door. Sonia’s instructions had been to wait until
most of the gang had exited, since killing the first one out would give the
others pause. Let them think they were facing a single assassin at first, and
then hit them with full force.


But
these guys were clearly experienced. This might not even be the first time
their home base had been ambushed. The two men moved directly to secure cover
behind the heavy equipment, shouting at the others waiting inside. Then another
man burst out, dashing toward the pipe inventory where Knocker had hidden
inside a concrete water main. Knocker kept his cool, though, and it wasn’t
until a fourth man ran outside that someone fired—likely Sydney, since the
hollow report sounded like a revolver shot. The bullet pinged off the side of
the warehouse, missing its target by a dozen yards.


“Don’t
shoot!” Arjun hissed into the walkie talkie, fully
aware that not everyone had a unit.


One
of the thugs popped up from behind the bucket of a front-end loader and sent a
burst of automatic fire in Sydney’s direction. Arjun felt helpless to protect
her. That was another downside of the plan—they were stretched so thin, they
were each essentially on their own.


Another
of the men poked his head up from inside the operator’s cage of a fork lift,
looking in Arjun’s direction. He’d obviously deduced the general direction of
Arjun’s initial shot. The man wore a puffy red baseball cap that made an
enticing target if only Arjun was in better firing position. And
if he could shoot worth a damn.


But
he could at least make the attackers uncomfortable. He fired, the Marlin
bucking against his shoulder, and his target immediately responded in kind,
only with much more precision. The rounds whizzed all around him, tearing
through the leaves and branches. Arjun hugged the ground, soaking his clothes
in the wet loam.


They’d
be coming for him now, and due to the angle of the equipment and the warehouse
that created something of a protective tunnel, Arjun couldn’t count on cover
fire from the others. The man in the fork lift shouted at someone waiting in
the warehouse doorway, and then both of them broke into a sprint, headed
directly for him. They zigzagged back and forth as if they dodged gunfire every
single day before breakfast, fearless in their approach. Luckily they had to
negotiate a sloping bank, and it was so slick with mud that they both lost
traction and had to wallow up on all fours.


“Now
or never, motherfuckers,” Arjun whispered aloud to gird himself.


He
knelt and aimed the Marlin at the man in the cap, firing his third round. He
missed, and then desperately worked the bolt action to chamber a new round. The
target looked up, staring directly at him, his eyes widening as he rose on his
knees with his assault rifle, clots of mud flying into the air.


One bullet against twenty. Just pretend
it’s a videogame and the odds are always stacked in the player’s favor. Because
if you lose the game too many times, you get frustrated and quit, and then the
bad reviews come in and the techbros piss themselves
and the sales slow down and Corporate
demands a fall guy—


Weird
that such a past-life regression actually calmed him, but it did. He played the
game and aimed. The red cap sailed away, accompanied by a generous chunk of the
thug’s skull.


The
second attacker, perhaps realizing he’d bitten off a little more than expected,
rolled out of range and scrambled to his feet, brown with muck. Arjun dispensed
his last round just as calmly, but this time only succeeded in fracturing the
man’s lower leg. He yelped in surprise and flopped onto his belly, wriggling
desperately back downhill.


Arjun
stood, feeling invincible, and fished into the side pouch of his pack for a
reload as isolated gunfire erupted around the facility.


“Don’t
get cocky,” came a voice behind him, causing him to
jump and drop the fresh rounds onto the ground.


He
turned to find Tanner slinking through the scrub toward him, lugging the bulky
grenade launcher.


“I
could’ve shot you!” he said.


She
smirked. “Sure. So could Elmer Fudd. ‘I’m hunting wabbits.’”


“I
put down two of them,” Arjun said defensively as he refilled his magazine.


“I
saw that. And that’s why I’m recruiting you.”


“Why?”


She
held up the grenade launcher. “This thing weighs sixteen pounds. Not a problem,
but it slows me down a little. And I need some back-up.”


“That’s
not the plan.”


“Plans change, dude.” She unslung the
M16 from her left shoulder and held it out to him. “And it’s time for you to
upgrade.”


Arjun
looked dubiously at the intimidating assault weapon. “I don’t know how to use
that.”


“I
thought you were a gamer. It’s set to full auto, the safety is off, and it’s
idiot-proof as long as you don’t aim it at my back.”


The
gunfire increased in intensity, and Arjun wondered how many of his friends were
already dead or injured. Every second of hesitation might mean another
death—possibly Sydney’s. He leaned the Marlin against a tree, nearly wistful at
the parting, and took up the M16. He was surprised it was actually lighter than
the .270 rifle. It was almost like a toy.


“What
do I do?” he asked.


“Follow
me and lay down cover fire. If you see any gooners,
just spray and pray.”


“I
guess I can do that.”


“No
time for guessing, damn it. Show me where you were able to see into the
warehouse.”


Arjun
pointed out his original location and Tanner took off without a word. Arjun
pushed through the tangles and briars, struggling to keep pace. He took one
glance down into the gravel lot and saw Knocker emerge from his concrete pipe.
He shot a thug who’d wandered within ten feet and had failed to see Knocker.


Score
one for the good guys.


The
man Arjun had wounded was nearly to the warehouse door now, but he posed little
threat so Arjun didn’t waste time or ammo on him. Tanner had already arrived at
the best vantage point and was peering through the launcher’s scope. The leader
in the sunglasses was nowhere in sight, but Rocky was still bound to the chair,
writhing inside his restraints.


“You
might hurt Rocky,” Arjun said.


“If
we don’t end this soon, he’s dead anyway. You said there was a welding rig?”


“Gas cylinders, yeah. I don’t know
what’s in them.”


“Oxygen and acetylene. Highly explosive.” Tanner repeated, almost joyfully:
“Highly.”


But
before Tanner could fire the projectile, one of the warehouse’s bay doors was
ripped from its track and crumpled. A khaki-colored Humvee roared out of the
building, big tires slewing in the gravel. The Humvee was wrapped in customized
roll bars and steel mesh, a wicked-looking machine gun atop its turret. A
gunner in a leather flying cap and goggles perched in firing position, with a
woman crouched beside him feeding a gleaming brass magazine belt into the
weapon.


“Oh
hell, it’s a Ma Deuce,” Tanner whispered in awe.


“What
does that mean?”


“I
hope you’re wearing diapers, dude, because shit is going down.”


As
the Humvee cut small circles in the gravel lot, the machine gun let loose with
a chattering belch. Fifty-caliber rounds zipped through the air, chewing bits
of soil and wood as the gunner strafed the fence line. Arjun popped up from his
concealment, but before he could fire, Tanner dragged him back down to the
ground.


“You’ll
give away our position,” she yelled over the staccato noise.


“They’ll
cut us to pieces.”


“They’re
firing blind. If everybody stays down, they’ll make it.”


Arjun
wasn’t so sure. At one point the persistent stream of bullets sluiced over the
heavy equipment, puncturing tires and drilling holes in thin steel walls. Flesh
and blood had no chance against that fusillade.


“Whatever
you’re going to do, do it now,” Arjun said.


“I
can’t hit a moving target with this,” Tanner said. “But I can give them
something to think about.”


Tanner
angled the launcher up in the air and sent a round arcing down into the lot. It
exploded in a puff of smoke and a shower of grit twenty yards from the Humvee.
The driver paused and slowed, as if deciding on a course of action, and Tanner
fired a second grenade at that moment. Without using the sight and estimating
the lob point, Tanner did a remarkable job. But the blast only succeeded in
flattening one of the front tires, and the Humvee slowly continued its circle
of annihilation.


Knocker
stepped out from the pipe array and fired a burst at the Humvee. One window was
starred with impact craters but the armor protected the occupants. The Humvee
veered toward him, its big front grill bearing down fast. Knocker jumped inside
the concrete pipe just as the Humvee plowed into the stack. The smaller metal
pipes bent and groaned under the impact, but the reinforced concrete held.
Knocker was safe, but with both ends of the pipe exposed, he was effectively
pinned down.


The
front end of the Humvee was jacked up from the impact, front tires off the
ground. The rear wheels spun in the gravel as the driver sought traction. The
gunner poised at the ready, waiting for Knocker to emerge from concealment.


“Hit
it while it’s stopped!” Arjun said.


“Be
cool,” Tanner said. “That’s just at the edge of effective range.”


The
soldier broke down the cylinder and dispensed with the two empty rounds, and
then fished out a blunt round shell with a blue nose. He closed the cylinder
and fired, and the round bounced along the gravel nowhere near the Humvee.


“You
missed by a mile,” Arjun said, but then blue smoke began issuing from the shell,
curling up in thick plumes and engulfing the Humvee.


With
little wind, the smoke hung in a thick, choking haze. The machine gun erupted,
peppering the area with random fire. 


“Let’s
move,” Tanner said, erupting out of the vegetation and sprinting down the slope
toward the warehouse. Evidently she wasn’t happy with her firing angle inside
the warehouse and wanted to get closer.


Arjun
had no time to argue. Instead, he chased after her, feet skidding in the mud as
he fought to maintain balance. Then he realized this was just like riding a
skateboard, so he relaxed and let the weight of the rifle offset his momentum.
Tanner’s boots had much better traction than his sneakers, so she was already
charging toward the side door by the time Arjun hit level ground.


Cursing
her eagerness, he started after her and then detected movement out of the
corner of his eye.


He
shifted to his right, the weapon against his hip. He hesitated only a moment to
confirm the target wasn’t one of his friends, and then locked down on the
trigger. The assault rifle bucked only a little in his hands, even though he
was not in optimal position.


Spray
and pray.


He
was almost as surprised as the stubble-faced victim when the line of bullets
stitched a line up the man’s torso. Tanner bobbed her head in acknowledgment,
poised just outside the door and pressed against the wall. No doubt she was
mentally calculating the layout from the glimpse she’d gleaned through the
window.


The
man Arjun had shot in the leg must’ve crawled inside, because all that remained
of his trek was a long red groove in the ground. He might be waiting just
inside the door.


“Cover!”
Tanner yelled.


Arjun
fired though the doorway, even though the sight line was poor. At least he felt
confident that he wouldn’t hit Rocky, who was near the center of the building.
Tanner tossed him a spare magazine just as the chamber clicked empty.


Then
Tanner rolled to the other side of the door, leveled the grenade launcher, and
fired three quick rounds. They released with a whooshing sound. After
two muffled explosions, the third round found the gas tanks and the warehouse
trembled on its frame. Shrapnel pierced the roof and walls, and the doorway
filled with brilliant white light.


“Now!” Tanner yelled,
as Arjun fumbled with the magazine. Tanner hadn’t given him instructions on
that part of the gig, so he had to learn on the fly. He wasn’t even sure he had
the magazine seated correctly, but at this point he was more afraid of Tanner’s
wrath and disapproval than he was of the lawless gang.


He
wondered if Sydney was witnessing his reckless bravery. Tanner fired a smoke
grenade into the warehouse and they ran inside, shielding their eyes against
the stinging smoke. Shots echoed inside the cavernous building, pinging off the
wall above Arjun. He dropped to his belly onto the hard floor, banging his
elbows as he swept the rifle into firing position. Careful to avoid the area
where Rocky was bound, he sprayed waist-high bursts across the warehouse.


Tanner crouched and half-sprinted, half
duck-walked over to Rocky, drawing her knife and going to work on the ropes. A figure rose
up in the murky corner and Arjun fired, and then instantly realized he’d shot a
woman.


Tanner
sensed his hesitation. “Keep it up, dude!”


She
dragged a stunned Rocky toward the entrance. Arjun retreated after them,
unleashing a final burst before escaping from the hazy cacophony of gunplay and
the rapidly spreading blaze.
















 


 


CHAPTER
TWENTY


 


 


 


Meg
didn’t want to kill any more people than necessary.


The
way she looked at it, humans would need all hands on deck once they got around
to seriously fighting back against the zombies. That included the violent
outcasts. But she wouldn’t let any of her friends and allies be threatened. It
was probably already too late for Rocky, but she wouldn’t let anyone else die.


Especially Jacob.


When
the Humvee disappeared in a blue wraith of smoke, she concentrated her fire on
the vehicle, hoping to silence the machine gun. But still it spat its metal
death, pinning down Knocker in his hiding place. Sydney was positioned
somewhere to Meg’s left, but she hadn’t seen the young woman since the Humvee
burst through the warehouse door. Sonia had killed a man near the main gate and
then tried to work her way behind an outbuilding to reinforce Knocker.


The
explosion inside the warehouse sent a shock wave of air pressure wafting over
Meg. She rose up behind a fifty-five-gallon drum to see the reflection of
flames in the high windows. She guessed the welding rig had exploded, but she
couldn’t see much else of the building from her vantage point.


She
heard Sydney calling her name and raised her head over the metal drum again.
Sydney crouched by a rusting trailer whose bed was heaped with scrap metal and
spare motor parts. Meg waved to acknowledge her but didn’t want to expose
herself by crossing the open fifty feet between them.


Sydney
cupped her hands and mouthed something that Meg couldn’t hear over the sporadic
machine gun. The smoke was already thinning, which meant Knocker’s window of
escape was closing fast. She resumed firing on the Humvee. The gunner jerked
violently and then slumped in the turret, hanging over the side of the cab. The
woman who’d been feeding the belt into the magazine pushed the body out of the
vehicle and climbed behind the gun. In seconds, she’d resumed the salvo,
directing it wildly in Meg’s direction.


Sydney
called again, and this time Meg heard her: “Deaders!”


Meg
looked behind her to the main gate, where a phalanx of zombies pressed against
the chain links, pushing and clawing. The noise must’ve drawn them, and now the
smell of blood filled the air. She still possessed little knowledge of zombie
biology, but she wouldn’t be surprised if their sense of smell was highly
acute. They seemed to have one purpose, and detecting flesh and blood would be
a primary tool for meeting their insatiable needs. Nature didn’t choose sides.


Sydney
had one of the group’s four remaining walkie talkies,
while Sonia had another. Jacob and Kit were left with the final one. She
thought of her son sequestered in an apartment surrounded by corpses and
imprisoned deaders and once more resolved to protect
him from all of this.


She
saw Sydney communicating via radio, no doubt telling the others about the new
menace. The fence would keep them safe for now, but one possible avenue of
escape was cut off.


She
didn’t know how many were in the gang that had captured Rocky. She and Arjun
had counted thirteen, including three women. She’d expected more of them to be
posted around the warehouse on guard duty, but so far no one had revealed
themselves. She wondered if they were just waiting for the gunfire to die down.


The
leader—the man in sunglasses with the bandana wrapped around his head—emerged
from the bay opening where the Humvee had destroyed the sliding door. He limped
as he ran, burn marks and blood on his forearms. Meg fired at his torso before
realizing he was protected by body armor, and by the time she adjusted her aim
to his head, he’d reached the Humvee. The passenger door opened and he pitched
inside feet first, and then scrambled inside. The door closed behind him.


Oily
black smoke issued from the warehouse in great, twisting columns. Meg only
hoped Rocky had died before suffering from the flames. The Humvee accelerated,
unable to gain much speed due to its flat tire. Meg thought it would resume its
previous circle of death, but instead it barreled straight for the main gate.


“Stop
them!” Sydney shouted, firing her revolver at it as it rolled past.


Meg
was close enough to see the face of the gunner, a curly-haired woman whose
cheeks were crisscrossed with scars. The middle-aged woman swiveled the machine
gun toward Meg, but Meg fired first. The woman let out a cry and sagged backwards,
a red splotch erupting just beneath her throat. But the Humvee didn’t slow. It
hit the gate going thirty miles an hour, the fortified front grill ripping
through a section of fence and sweeping away four or five zombies in the
process. As the vehicle rumbled onto the adjoining street and vanished out of
sight, a few of the zombies trailed after it. But the rest of them spilled onto
the property, drawn by the noise and motion of the conflagration.


And
blood.


Corpses.


Food.


And
not all of that food was on the ground. Some of it was still on the hoof.


Like
Meg.


Sydney
ran to her, bracing for an attack by any gang members who might still be alive.
But the gunfire had completely died away. Meg gave her a quick hug and borrowed
the walkie talkie.


She
spoke into the mike. “Is everyone okay?”


Jacob
was the first to answer, no doubt having waited with his ear to the radio since
she’d left. “Mom!”


Then:
“Sonia here. Ten-four.”


“Arjun here with Tanner and Rocky,
over.”


Rocky
was still alive! She keyed the mike. “Anyone seen
Knocker?”


“Negative,”
Sonia said. “We can’t hang around. Here come the deaders.”


“Looks
like ten or twelve through the gate, but more are coming up the street beyond
the fence. It’s only a matter of time until they all find their way in.”


“Let’s
meet on the hill behind the warehouse,” Sonia said. “Keep an eye out for
any goons. Might be some still lurking around. Meg,
you and Sydney search for Knocker on your way over.”


“Ten-four.” Meg returned
the walkie talkie to Sydney and said, “Let’s check
the pipe.”


They
dashed ahead of the wave of zombies, who had spread out as they spilled into
the gravel lot. Meg scanned the various hiding places as she ran—the heavy equipment,
the oil drums, and the utility gear—expecting someone to stand up and shoot at
her at any moment.


She
reached Knocker’s hiding place a few steps ahead of Sydney, laboring for
breath, fever sapping her strength. A thin rivulet of blood dribbled from the
mouth of the pipe. She knew what she would see, but she had to look to make
sure.


Knocker
was curled into a ball, a deep gash in his back. His shattered shoulder blade
protruded from his ripped shirt. She called his name, and then reached in to
touch him. He didn’t respond and his body already felt stiff, even though he
couldn’t have been dead more than ten minutes.


“Come
on,” Sydney said, immediately recognizing Knocker was gone.


“No.
We’re not leaving him like we left Moreau.”


“And
we’re supposed to fight off all these zombies?”


Meg
grabbed one of Knocker’s wrists and leaned her weight back, sliding him a
couple of inches along the concrete cylinder. “Help me.”


Sydney
gave a grunt of protest but obeyed. With the two of them dragging his body,
they soon had him out of the pipe.


“What
now?” Sydney asked.


“The warehouse. Better for him to burn than get eaten.”


The
warehouse was at least two hundred feet away, and they would be vulnerable
targets for anyone with a firearm. But Meg was determined, and she put all her
energy into grabbing Knocker beneath his armpits. Sydney tossed his hatchet and
field pack to lighten the load, then took his ankles. They couldn’t quite lift
him, but they let his rear drag along the gravel as they awkwardly worked their
way across the lot. The zombies gained on them, their limbs jittering
frenetically as they smelled blood.


The
conflagration’s heat rolled over them in waves, roasting their skin. But Meg
wanted to make sure Knocker’s body was in the flames. Cremation would save him
from becoming an entrée for the living dead and give him at least a semblance
of the respect he deserved.


She
knew she was just rationalizing her behavior—after all,
those zombies had once been just as human as Knocker. And no one cared about
burying them.


But
she wouldn’t want anyone to leave her to that fate, assuming the zombies would
even bother to eat her if she carried their virus.


“I
can’t,” Sydney said, dropping Knocker’s legs.


Instead
of arguing, Meg redoubled her own efforts, leaning back so that much of
Knocker’s weight was born by her torso. “I’ll meet you on the hill,” she
shouted.


As
Sydney turned and fired twice at the approaching horde before running toward
the muddy slope, Meg dragged Knocker as close to the flames as she dared. It
felt like the heat was actually singeing her hair. Noxious smoke reeking of
petroleum and plastic roiled all around her in greasy black threads.


She
left his body near the open bay, leaning against a stack of worn tires. The
rubber was already steaming and would likely combust soon. Portions of the roof
folded inward with a metallic groan, and sparks spewed into the air. Meg tucked
her elbow over her mouth and breathed through the sleeve of her blouse as she
fled the funeral, silently wishing Knocker a safe journey away from this world.


Arjun
had come to meet her, helping her up the bank, and by the time she reached the
others, she was near collapse from exhaustion. Sweat drenched her clothes and
her nostrils were clogged with the gummy residue of smoke inhalation.


“You
made it,” Arjun said as she leaned against him for support. “Good. I wouldn’t
want to tell Jacob his mom died doing something crazy.”


“It’s
the best thing I’ve done in a while,” she said.


The
others were waiting at the edge of the underbrush. Rocky was scraped and
burned, and his wrists bled from the wire that had bound him, but he was
mobile. Tanner propelled a couple of grenades at the sprawling wave of zombies,
with little effect, and Sonia suggested she save her ammunition.


“We
can go through the fence and close it up,’ Sonia said. “That should hold them
long enough for us to put some distance between us and them.”


“They
can track us like bloodhounds,” Tanner said.


“Maybe,
but this isn’t the best place to fight them. They have the advantage out here,
and they can come from any direction.”


By
the time they’d made their way back to the apartment complex, the sun was
making its way past the western horizon. The flames and smoke from the warehouse
would be visible from miles around, likely even from Promiseland.
Army units would come investigating soon, assuming they weren’t as disorganized
as Rocky suggested. The group needed time to rest and recover, but with a
ravenous horde of deaders
right next door, they’d have to find a different place to do it.
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The
GMC transit van was a little crowded, but it was the best the group could do
under the circumstances.


The
van bore the Seven Oaks logo of the apartment complex and was evidently used as
a shuttle to the airport and university. Tanner had found the keys in the
apartment complex’s office. Given the condition of Rocky and Meg, the group
voted to try a vehicle instead of walking in the dark. Progress would be slow and
dangerous, and they might be forced to stop at any turn if the road was
impassable, but the van was still safer than foot travel. They were loaded
within fifteen minutes and set off just as the zombies began pushing against
the neighboring fence.


The
van crawled along at barely ten miles an hour full speed, but the stops and
starts were constant due to obstructions. Sonia was at the wheel based on her
familiarity with this section of northwest Raleigh. Sydney had taken the
passenger seat, serving as navigator and reading the map with a pen light,
despite Arjun’s whispered observation that Sonia’s last two navigators had been
killed. Arjun also couldn’t help but notice the males of the group had a high
mortality rate. Arjun didn’t believe in luck or fate or even coincidence,
really. Shit happened, then other shit happened, sometimes because of the
original shit but other times just because shit happened.


The
van had three bench seats in the passenger area, and Meg was stretched out and
drowsing in the rear, attended by Jacob. Rocky was coated with ointment and
bandages, insisting he was fine despite the visual evidence otherwise and the
probable concussion he’d suffered in the explosion. Kit sat beside him, sorting
through the gear and passing out snacks and water. Arjun sat with Tanner behind
the driver’s seat. The two of them seemed to be pals now that they’d survived a
mission together, although the solder was still fuming about Big Dog’s escape.
Rocky had told them the story of his capture and torturous interrogation, and
now the group not only had to worry about deaders and
the army, but also other rogue gangs that might be fighting their own personal
turf wars.


“If
we can even put in a mile tonight, I’ll call it a win,” Sonia said, peering
into the murk. She was using only running lights to reduce the chance of
detection. That slowed them even more, and several times she had to drive onto
the sidewalk or gently nudge her way past other vehicles to keep moving. At
least the air force hadn’t bombed this area, and much of the pavement was
intact.


Arjun
leaned forward and saw a soft globe of fuzzy yellow light in the distance.
“What’s that? A fire?”


“Promiseland,” Sydney said. “They have electricity,
remember?”


“Why
didn’t Big Dog and his gang try to take it?” Kit asked.


“They
had a good thing going,” Rocky said. “It’s a lot easier to ambush small squads
and groups of civilians. Going up against an armed fortification is another
story. Hayes has RPGs, machine guns, and mortars on the church roof, and there
are a few light howitzers in the compound.”


“If
you thought Big Dog was badass, try multiplying that by twenty or so,” Tanner
said.


“Not
to mention helicopter gunships. Air raids won’t be much use that close to the base,
but just imagine what Ingram would unleash if he
thought a threat was closing in.”


“So
how do we expect to get to Ingram?” Arjun asked. “We had our hands full just
fighting that gang, and we lost Knocker because of it.”


“Don’t
downplay what we did,” Sonia said. “True, we had the element of surprise, but
we kicked ass against people with a lot more fighting experience than us.”


“Our
side had a couple of trained soldiers,” Tanner pointed out.


“And
that’s part of our strength. We have a broad diversity of experience.”


“And
some of us have almost no experience,” Kit added.


“You’ll
get your chance, honey,” Tanner said, turning around to smile at the girl. The
inside of the van was illuminated only by the glow of the dashboard lights, and
Arjun glanced from person to person to make sure his body count was correct.
Eight left, and two of those were children.


The hope of the world.


We’re
screwed.


He
heard a wet fsssh from Sydney’s seat, and then
saw her tilt a canned drink to her lips. “What’s that?” he asked.


She
swallowed, sighed with pleasure, and said, “PBR.”


“Beer?”


“Yeah. Found it in the
apartment. I’m pouring one out for Knocker.”


“You’re
supposed to pour it out on the ground. That’s how memorials work.”


“It’ll
get there eventually.” She took another gulp.


“Got
any more?” Tanner asked.


Sydney
fished a can from her pack in the floorboard and passed it back.


“What
about me?” Kit asked.


“Afraid
I’m going to need to see some ID, ma’am,” Sydney said. “Anybody
else?”


Tanner
popped her beer and drank half of it in one go. She belched and then finished
it off, tossing the empty in the floor. “Nah. I’m
good.”


“I’m
driving,” Sonia said. “But once we finish with Ingram, you can owe me a bottle
of Chablis.”


“So,
like, do we have any kind of plan for this?” Arjun asked. “We’ve been vague
because we never thought we’d get this close, but maybe it’s time to get
serious.”


“You’re
no fun,” Sydney said.


Arjun
almost said she seemed to have had plenty of fun the last time they shared a
bed, but this wasn’t the time or place. Besides, he was a serious
person, despite his occupation and hobby of gaming. And he understood humor was
just their way of coping with almost certain death. But if they had to die,
they might as well do it for a good cause.


“I’ve
been giving it some thought,” Rocky said. “I got an idea when I saw Big Dog’s
crew wearing pieces of army uniforms. We’re bound to find some more dead
soldiers on the way. We’ll put the rest of you in uniform and pose as a scout
team returning from the field.”


“What
about me and Kit?” Jacob asked from the rear seat.


“You
guys just dirty yourselves up real good and sneak in as orphan brats looking
for a hot meal.”


“Thanks
for reminding me,” Kit said.


“Nothing personal. We’ve all lost
people, but we might as well use it to our advantage.”


“I
hate to bring this up,” Sydney said. “But what about Meg?
I don’t think she’s in fighting shape, and I don’t think we can spare one of us
to stay behind with her.”


Meg’s
strained voice rose from the darkness over the thrumming engine. “I can keep
up. Don’t worry about me.”


“Sorry!”
Sydney called back. “Thought you were asleep.”


“We
can fake the Eye and Three thing with a magic marker,”
Kit said. “Bill and I used that trick.”


“If
we go at night, we can probably skate for a while,” Tanner said. “Those
refugees Rocky met said the situation has deteriorated. All we have to do is
get inside.”


“And
what happens next?’ Arjun asked. “Assume we all infiltrate Promiseland.
Do we fight our way through Ingram’s inner circle and bodyguards, or just find
a grassy knoll and try for an assassination?”


“A
head shot’s the first priority,” Sonia said. “But if what we suspect is
true—that he’s achieved some sort of super-zombie immortality—then we’re
literally going to have to tear him apart.


Arjun
didn’t like the sound of that. “What do you mean?”


“Maybe
we can’t kill him, but we can make sure his followers don’t have a whole lot
left to follow.”


Arjun’s
imagination kicked into overdrive, searching for any parallels from the world
of videogames. But as outlandish as some of those scenarios were, that level of
violence just seemed inconceivable.


“Sounds
good to me,” Tanner said. “Sign me up.”


“Seeing
the suffering he’s caused, I’d have no problem with it,” Rocky said. “Assuming
it’s even possible.”


“This
experiment is going to require some trial and error,” Meg said. “Scientific method.”


“Murder’s
always messy,” Sonia said. “Even when it’s justified.”


“What
if he’s really the Antichrist?” Jacob asked, and the group fell into a hush,
the van gently rocking and the black world beyond the windows hinting at a
civilization long gone.


“Deader
off the starboard bow,” Sonia finally said. Something heavy and wet thumped against
the front fender and Sonia added, “Got it.”


Another
silence ensued.


“Like,
do we need a crucifix or something?” Jacob added, a little more quietly.


“I
get the feeling none of us are Bible thumpers,” Tanner said.


“Don’t
look at me,” Arjun said, when several heads turned his way.


“When
I was young, I was fascinated by the Book of Revelation,” Sonia said. “And, of
course, all the priests presented it like the text was literal. I half expected
some seven-horned beast to rise out of the sea every time we went to the
beach.”


“Those
hardcore Baptists and Pentecostals are expecting a war between angels and
Satan’s legions,” Sydney said. “And Jehovah’s Witnesses think only a
hundred-and-forty-four thousand will survive after God wipes out all
government. The faiths derived from Abraham all believe in a Judgment Day, but
of course, you would think that if you were one of the holy who was
destined to be saved.”


“Whoa,”
Arjun said. “Where did all that come from?”


“Freshman religion at N.C. State. We studied
eschatology. Whether you believe in it or not, you have to admit, the end of
the world is a cool story.”


“I
made a good living off of it.”


“So,
Sydney,” Tanner said. “Where do zombies fit into those prophecies?”


“Isn’t
it obvious? Most of religion is centered around the
idea of rising from the dead. Rebirth. Redemption from sin. Eternal life.”


“I’ll
bet nobody ever pictured zombies shuffling around in heaven,” Kit said. “Actually sounds kind of rad if you ask me. Eating up all those harp players and choir singers.”


“That’s
gross,” Jacob said.


“No
grosser than reality.”


“What
about the people who don’t believe in heaven?” Arjun asked Sydney.


“Even
the Buddhists foresee a collapse due to the degeneration of the human race,”
she replied. “If I remember correctly, the Hindus also have a singularity
event, a collapse, and then some dude comes riding in
on a white horse to spread righteousness.”


“I
sure hope you got an A in that class,” Tanner said.


“Nah. That was my
party semester.”


Arjun
suspected all of them were party semesters, but she was clearly
intelligent despite her air-headed posing and fondness for alcohol. He was
wistful that they’d never have a chance to watch their relationship evolve. At
least they’d had a few intense but very peculiar weeks together. That was more
than most people got.


“So,
let’s play out this Antichrist string to its logical conclusion,” Meg said,
sitting up and leaning against Jacob. “Acknowledging, of
course, that there’s nothing logical about the zombie apocalypse. Fulfilling
the prophecy requires a Christ figure, a Second Coming, a return. And I don’t
see anybody who fits the bill.”


“Why
would Jesus need to come to Raleigh?” Tanner asked. “Couldn’t He just zap
Ingram dead from way up in the sky? He’s all-powerful, right?”


“Yeah,”
Kit said. “Or just open up the ground beneath Promiseland
and let it slide straight down to hell.”


“Don’t
take it literally,” Sydney reminded them. “These are myths. But myths speak to
a bigger truth, don’t they?”


“Meaning
what, exactly?” Arjun asked.


“That
maybe we’re the Second Coming.”


Tanner
broke into a fit of unrestrained laughter, and even Sonia chuckled drily. When
Tanner recovered somewhat, she said, “Good one. Hey, girl, pass me another one
of those PBRs.”


Sydney
ignored the demand. “Well, we can wait for somebody to ride down on a winged
horse and save our asses, or we can sack up and do it ourselves. And it does
look like we’ve chosen the latter.”


“Copy
that,” Rocky said.


Sonia
suddenly slammed on the brakes and killed the parking lights. “Oh, damn. Nobody
move.”
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It
wasn’t a final solution, but it was somewhat sublime.


Cyrus
Woodley personally led the mop-up operation in the section Cameron Ingram had
declared “The Ghetto.” He was deeply pleased that the reverend had trusted him
with the task. After they had met with Col. Hayes to discuss the problem,
Ingram had proposed the loose outline of the plan, and Hayes quickly agreed.
Olin Starnes suggested a particularly colorful element in order to enhance the propaganda
power of the extermination. And Cyrus seized the opportunity to restore
Cameron’s faith in him after his disillusionment and doubt.


Shortly
before nightfall, a fuel truck made a circuit of the ghetto, soaking the
intersections with gasoline. The refugees and survivors who emerged from the
buildings were told a new antiviral agent had been developed that would protect
them from the Klondike Flu. At the same time, several platoons of snipers took
up posts on rooftops surrounding the four-block area. A special squadron
outfitted with a farm tractor hauling a cattle trailer of fresh corpses
mobilized to the west of the ghetto, where a scout team had made a gruesome
discovery the day before.


Cyrus
and Hayes established a command post near the intersection closest to Promiseland, parking a line of Humvees across the road as
an impenetrable barrier. If any of the refugees broke through the perimeter,
they’d be forced away from Ingram and the shelter. Spies sent among the ghetto
residents reported a black-market supply of firearms and even some small
explosives, but there was no organized force among them. The weapons were
mostly used for self-defense against zombies while on scavenging runs across
the Zone and posed no threat to the army.


Now,
with all units in position, Hayes addressed the mobile unit at the cemetery.
“Kilo Squad, this is CP, over.”


When
the sergeant answered, Cyrus could hear the grinding engine of the tractor. “This
is Kilo Squad, we’re moving into position at twenty-hundred hours as scheduled,
over.”


“We’re
ten-four here, so it’s a go, over.”


“Copy
that.”


Cyrus
almost wished he’d gone with the special unit, but most of the fun would take
place here. Still, he could picture the setting in his mind’s eye as described
by the scouts: the metal fence surrounding the cemetery, the freshly risen dead
pushing against the bars, the muted moonlight gleaming through rib cages and
eye sockets, the disturbed soil where the corrupted corpses had burrowed up out
of their caskets like blind moles, and the tractor’s spotlight sweeping over
the marble grave markers bearing names that were now meaningless.


The
scouts had estimated about two hundred resurrected deaders
were trapped in the cemetery, and no doubt dozens more were entombed in
mausoleums at the site. The cemetery was half a mile from the ghetto, and not
all of them would follow the bait, but what did it matter if some survivors
were eaten alive? Everyone who mattered was at Promiseland.


Especially Sarah Beth.


Cyrus
looked through the night-vision binoculars, studying the streets of the ghetto.
Only a few people were out and about, scurrying from building to building to
conduct whatever business occupied the hopeless. Ingram was needlessly
sensitive about his followers’ perception of him. These outcasts didn’t believe
in Ingram and the Eye and Three because they didn’t believe in anything.


No
one would mourn their loss, and few would even know about it. Whatever heresy
and dissent existed here would soon be erased from the Earth.


God
certainly wouldn’t bear witness, because those divine eyes had been turned away
forever.


He
consulted his watch. Ten o’clock. Operation Abbadon
was underway.


A
few soldiers casually strolled through the ghetto, an action which was not out
of place since the military heavily patrolled the Zone. The ghetto’s population
obviously held some deserters, and no one saw the military as a threat. Even
the ones who had rejected Ingram and Promiseland were
willing to live under the Reverend’s sphere of protection. Besides, the
military was a primary source of smuggled goods that sustained the ragtag
community, as well as a loyal customer base for its sex and drugs.


Not
that Cyrus could judge. He received his carefully cut heroin directly from
Cameron, and his need for sex had dwindled as his devotion to the Ingrams grew. His lust had transformed into a deeper desire
for Sarah Beth—even now, he placed her on such a pedestal that just to help
preserve her was satisfaction enough. Cameron trusted him with that secret, as
well, and though the bodyguard had initially sought to release her from her
diseased and defiled state, now he saw that this reborn version of Sarah Beth
could live forever, and her soul surely resided somewhere deep within that
putrescent flesh.


Kilo
Squad called again and reported the tractor had successfully ripped the gate
from the cemetery using a thick chain. The commotion summoned most of the
zombies, and once they were exposed to the scent of flesh and blood in the
cattle trailer, they were easy to lure toward the ghetto. The soldiers secured
inside the trailer tossed little morsels of meat to the trailing crowd,
according to the plan. The only unexpected twist was that some of the graveyard
deaders were so decayed that they couldn’t even walk,
and they fell by the wayside in heaps of splintered bones and tattered burial garments.


Hayes
ordered the squad to proceed as before, and then passed the radio to his second
lieutenant. “I don’t understand why this needed to be so complicated,” Hayes
said. “We could concentrate artillery fire on this sector, and if that didn’t
work, send a few choppers over. Then the ground troops could mop up the
garbage.”


“Reverend
Ingram doesn’t want to just destroy them,” Cyrus said. “They need to see the
error of their ways.”


“What
are they going to see, Mister Vice President? An army of
zombies swarming over them? What’s the lesson in that?”


“They’ll
understand, and then they’ll seek forgiveness. They’ll get down on their knees
and beg Ingram to save them.”


“And
that’s the goal of this mission?”


“You
heard Starnes,” Cyrus said. “It’s not enough that these poor souls suffer and
die. Their deaths must serve a greater purpose. Those who don’t accept Cameron
Ingram as their personal savior are on their own. And you don’t want to walk
this world alone.”


“Maybe. I’m just
following orders.”


Cyrus
wondered if the fate of his predecessor, Ridley, was still fresh in his mind.
“That’s wise.”


The
ghetto was mostly quiet. Here and there, faint golden light suffused the
windows, cast by little propane camping stoves and makeshift fireplaces. The
sweet plinking notes of an acoustic guitar danced in the air. A scream erupted
and just as quickly shifted into a gale of hysterical laughter. Behind the
concrete and brick and glass and steel, people carried out the new lives they’d
carved over the ruins of the old. Life, of a fashion, went on.


The
chugging of the tractor engine came from a distance, reverberating off the
walls of abandoned buildings. It was like the sound of retribution, a sonorous
trumpet blaring out its approach. Cyrus had lost his faith in God, but his
faith in Cameron Ingram was stronger than ever. The prophecies had come to
fruition, and the Reverend would reign forever, along with the zombie hordes.


But
where would that leave Cyrus? No heaven would have him, and hell was already
here. He was mortal. Sooner or later he would die, and that would be that.


“Here
they come,” Col. Hayes said, and Cyrus focused his binoculars. The tractor’s
spotlight was faintly visible over the rooftops, outlining the dark silhouettes
of snipers perched there. The motorized vehicle, like the soldiers, wasn’t
totally out of place in this area, but no doubt a few curious squatters would
come out for a look. Somewhere on a strategic perch, Olin Starnes and his crew
were recording the event on video.


The
tractor rolled through the intersection several blocks away, entering the
ghetto. The thrumming engine grew even louder as it accelerated. Through the
field glasses, Cyrus saw the soldiers working inside the trailer. Now they
opened the rear gate and tossed out entire bodies onto the street.


And
behind the trailer shambled the broken, rotted husks of the buried dead. They
were even more obscene and unholy than Cyrus had imagined. The one nearest the
trailer was largely intact, but its skin hung loosely from its face, rancid
patches of rot spotting the sagging cheeks. The eye sockets were tarry pools,
and the thing’s three-piece burial suit glistened with mildew. The man had
obviously received a heavy infusion of formaldehyde at the undertaker’s hands,
and the fluid now oozed from emaciated veins.


Behind
him was a straggly-haired skull on a crooked white stick. The pale arrangement rode
atop a clatter of bones draped with chunks of spoiled meat. Luminescent maggots
writhed in the spoils, tumbling to the ground and leaving a trail on the
pavement. A rotund figure bloated with putrefaction stooped down for a chunk of
bait tossed from the trailer, kneeling and dragging the bloody mass into its
maw. Cyrus didn’t understand how these things could move, much less why they
were driven to feed—no science could explain this, nor
any religion.


Only
a weaver of nightmares could conjure such horrors.


The
first shouts erupted from the windows, and heads poked out to survey the
bizarre procession.


“Light
the gasoline,” Cyrus said to Hayes.


“But
our soldiers are still inside—”


“Light
the gasoline.”


Hayes
relayed the order, perhaps expecting the troops to mutiny when they saw their
comrades being sacrificed. But a moment later came a blinding
whoosh, and night became day with the flames.


Screams
erupted from the buildings as the flames raced along the trail of fuel and
trapped them inside a living hell. The soldier driving the tractor accelerated
to escape, and some of the soldiers in the trailer
leaped from their post and ran toward the burning intersection. But the flames
were ten feet across and waist high, impossible to breach without burning to
death. One soldier tried it anyway, shrieking with pain as he—or she, Cyrus
couldn’t tell the gender and didn’t care—emerged a wriggling torch, tufts of
fire dribbling away along with slabs of charred skin. The soldier flopped
smoldering onto the road and gave a final quiver, then lay still as steam rose
from it like a soul leaving the body.


But
that soul had nowhere to go, no destination that would accept it.


It
was smoke, broken apart, scattered, and soon gone as if it never was.


The
tractor driver had bailed out of the cab and sprinted toward one of the
buildings, leaving the clutch engaged. The tractor churned ahead with its
grisly cargo, and the first shots rang out inside the ghetto. The occupants had
not yet grasped the true nature of their circumstances, probably thinking this
was just a zombie invasion. The fire might’ve confused them, but the night was
disorienting enough on its own, with bands of yellow and red coruscating off
the building facades and soldiers dumping dead bodies in the street.


The
zombies themselves took no notice of the surrounding chaos. They focused on the
task at hand: biting and chewing and slurping and gnawing as much human flesh
as possible. This was a banquet of the bizarre.


The
tractor rolled through the wall of flames, rubber melting and the chassis
combusting, paint peeling away from the engine compartment. The trailer’s tires
went instantly flat and the corpses in the trailer popped and crackled as the
fat caught fire and cooked. Some of the zombies, held rapt by the smell of
meat, followed the trailer into the flames. Their immolated skeletons came out
the other side and kept walking, even as the last of the skin and fabric
shriveled to black and crumbled.


Cyrus
level his Glock at the nearest scorched skeleton. “Fire!” he commanded, pulling
the trigger.


The
soldiers in the command post, as well as the snipers above and behind him,
opened fire at the escaping deaders. Bullets pierced
bone and shattered skull, but most of the rounds zipped into the ghetto, where
some struck feeding zombies. Others took down refugees trying to escape, while
hot lead ricocheted along the canyon of carnage before burying itself into
asphalt or wood.


Col.
Hayes, who’d stood by in mute horror, radioed the teams on the rooftops,
directing their fire onto the zombies feeding in the ghetto. This was Starnes’s
contribution to the plan. When the official story of the ghetto was broadcast,
the slaughter would go on the record as a random zombie attack. The refugees
and survivors fought bravely but were overwhelmed, and a fire erupted when the
military responded. Not only was the civilian population tragically wiped out,
but the Eye and Three army had lost seven faithful
soldiers as well. Through Ingram’s grace, however, the zombies had been
eradicated before reaching Promiseland.


The
story would be carefully edited by Starnes to reflect the heroism of the
troops, packaged with the implicit message that only Ingram could offer
protection. All those who’d yet to accept him would perish.


Leaving
Hayes to wrap up Operation Abaddon, Cyrus hopped in one of the Humvees and
ordered the driver to take him to Promiseland. He
watched the blaze fade in the side mirror and soon it vanished, just another
funeral pyre in a world that should’ve burned long ago.


Cameron
Ingram had promised him some rewards after his successful return. First, of
course, was the bliss of the needle.


But
tonight, he would spend some time with Sarah Beth.


Alone.


He
couldn’t touch her, but they could commune in prayer, the only language left to
them.


That and sharing the different hungers
that raged in each of them.
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When
the spotlight swept across the van, Sonia shouted her warning, and Meg pushed
Jacob down toward the floorboard.


She
eased down so that only her head was above the window and she watched the beam
sweep across the night. She couldn’t make sense of what she was seeing for a
moment. Waves of dark shapes rolled like a tide against the glaring light, and
then individual silhouettes stood out.


“Zombies,”
Tanner said. “Lots of them.”


“They’re
inside that fence,” Sonia said. “Looks like a cemetery. Those are double deaders, up out of the grave.”


“What’s
going on?” Sydney asked.


“That’s
definitely a military op,” Rocky said. “But it’s a little early for a midnight
massacre.”


The
group watched in silence—Meg even let Jacob sit up after the danger of being
spotted had passed—as a soldier came out of a transport trailer carrying a
chain. Since the beam stayed on the soldier, they had a clear view of the
operation. The soldier wrapped the chain around the bars of the gate and the
rig rolled forward.


“Why
the hell are they letting them loose?” Tanner asked. “They’re trapped inside
that fence.”


After
the fence was torn away, the zombies streamed out of the cemetery, following
the trailer.


“That’s
a livestock trailer,” Rocky said. “That’s what you use to transport animals to
the market.”


“Or
the slaughterhouse,” Kit added.


“They’re
luring the zombies somewhere,” Sonia said. “The only question is why.”


“That’s
a lot of zombies,” Arjun said. “And they’re heading toward Promiseland.”


“This
doesn’t make any sense,” Rocky said. “But it might be the chance we need. If
that bunch of deaders gets near the shelter, the
army’s going to be plenty occupied.”


“Maybe,”
Tanner said. “But unless that’s some rogue unit plotting a coup of its own, we
have no idea what we’re getting into.”


“As
if we did anyway,” Kit said.


As
the strange procession disappeared into the night, the group agreed to follow
just out of sight for a while. They were all too exhausted to undertake any
major action, but they sensed a rare opportunity to camouflage their approach
to Ingram’s stronghold. They followed in the wake of the tractor and trailer
and the zombies that followed along behind, creeping along with the lights off.
Sonia drove by the muted light of the moon, and soon they caught up to the
stragglers.


A
gruesome, green-tinged face slammed into the window beside Meg, causing her to
jump.


“That’s
one ugly son of a gun,” Jacob said.


Bony
hands knocked and clawed at the windows. The zombies could either smell them
inside the van or else the vehicle’s motion drew their attention.


“They
can’t get in, can they?” Sydney asked.


“Doubt
it,” Tanner said. “But I’m locked and loaded just in case.”


“Maybe
this wasn’t such a good idea,” Arjun said.


“Beats
walking through this mess,” Sonia said.


Fifteen
minutes later, the wall of flames blocked their passage. The last few zombies
staggered through the fire, evidently following the larger herd.


“So
the army lured them here to trap them after they were already trapped?” Arjun
asked.


“I
don’t want to get any closer,” Sonia said. “I think we should go around.”


“They’ll
spot us,” Meg said. “We’re pretty close to Promiseland
now. I recognize those buildings.”


Sydney
held up the map to read by the firelight. “Looks like we’re
about a mile away now.”


Sonia
killed the motor and cracked the window. “Do you hear that?”


The
unmistakable sound of screams rose in the night, peppered by gunfire. Meg
realized the zombies had been led here on purpose to attack civilians. None of
this made sense.


Unless
you accepted that Cameron Ingram was evil, and then no other reason was needed.


They
retreated a couple of blocks until they came to a series of brick buildings set
along an expanse of lawn. Meg recognized it as part of Meredith College, a
small, private school on the western edge of the city. The college sat on a
large, wooded property. The buildings sat dark and silent under the gloomy
moonlit sky. Nothing here would draw the interest of either soldiers or
zombies, which made it a perfect place to pass the night.


Tanner
volunteered for the task of clearing a building for them, picking a dormitory
near the edge of campus. The building was completely empty—apparently the
college had cancelled classes and evacuated when the outbreak first occurred.
Meg looked forward to spending a night inside without enduring the stink of
decomposing corpses. Knowing no zombies were trapped inside the other rooms
also added to her sense of peace. She and Jacob took a set of bunk beds and she
was asleep within two minutes of crawling under the covers.


She
could’ve sworn she’d only been asleep a few minutes, but when she awoke, the sun
was bright in the window. Jacob was already up and about, and Meg’s fever had
broken. She wondered if she’d suffered an ordinary cold rather than a relapse
of the Klondike Flu, but she instinctively felt the zombie virus still
hibernated inside her, just waiting to blossom forth and mutate.


Rocky
was also on the road to recovery, reporting some dizziness and a headache but
declaring himself battle-ready. Tanner and Arjun, who’d taken guard shifts
during the night, were granted a couple of extra hours of sleep while the
others washed, cleaned and loaded their weapons, and enjoyed the respite. Kit
and Jacob raided the cafeteria and found industrial cans of beef stew, fruit
cocktail, and baked beans, and Rocky and Sydney heated the food on the propane
cook stoves. Kit brewed coffee and tea, and they woke Tanner and Arjun so they
could share a sit-down meal in the big, quiet dining hall.


“Big
day ahead,” Sonia said. “Anyone want to say a blessing?”


No
one spoke. Tanner cleared her throat. At last, Meg said. “What the hell.”


She
bowed her head and began: “Dear Spirit of the Universe, bless this food and the
hands that prepared it, and give us strength as we oppose the evil let loose in
the world. I suppose asking for anything else would be selfish, but it’s okay
if you don’t turn us into zombies. Amen.”


“Amen,”
a couple of the others echoed. Jacob gave her a dubious look, but she just
shoveled a spoonful of stew into her mouth and didn’t elaborate.


After
lunch, Meg, Tanner, and Kit made a scouting run back to the site of last
night’s blaze. The neighborhood still smoldered, smoke rising from the husks of
buildings. Zombies wandered the streets, both the graveyard dead and the ones
who’d freshly turned after being bitten during the attack. The trio stayed well
away from the creatures, which still had plenty of fresh bodies to feed upon,
and explored the surrounding area. They came upon some soldiers that had been
shot through the head, execution-style, and left to rot inside a bus shelter.


“Looks
like enough uniforms for the rest of you guys,” Tanner said. “Let’s strip ‘em.”


As
Meg unbuttoned the shirt of a paunchy, swarthy-faced man, she said, “Kit, maybe
you’re too young for this.”


“I’ve
seen worse,” Kit said. “We used to have an Internet, remember?”


The
rifles and ammo had been taken, but Tanner found six hand grenades inside one
man’s shirt. He’d clipped them to a Velcro belt around his waist. “Suicide
belt,” Tanner said. “This guy definitely didn’t want to get eaten by zombies.”


“Good
thing somebody took care of the problem for him,” Meg said.


“Well,
we’ve got a problem that these grenades might solve.”


Meg
stuffed the scavenged clothes into her pack, mentally sizing them up for fit.
Arjun and Sydney would have no problem, since they were medium-sized. Sonia had
long legs and Meg was short and fairly petite, and they would probably have to
conduct some emergency tailoring in order to avoid suspicion. Tanner insisted
that no one would look twice as long as they acted like bad-asses who’d punch
anyone who dared to question them.


By
the time they returned to the dorm, Meg felt better than she had in days. The
fatigue lifted after the brisk journey on foot, and the warm food had given her
energy. As the group dressed and gathered their supplies for the infiltration
of Promiseland, they reviewed their plans one more
time and charted out their route to the megachurch.


“Remember,
some of the people at the shelter know us, so we’ll have to keep to ourselves
even while we’re trying to blend in,” Rocky said. “The story is you’re all
members of my unit. We’re Delta Squad and we’re returning from a patrol in the
Zone.”


“Since
Ingram and his inner circle know our faces, then Arjun, Sydney, and Tanner are
going to do the heavy lifting,” Sonia said. “But if one of us gets close enough
to Ingram, we do it no matter the consequences.”


“What
about me?” Kit asked. “I’ve earned this.”


“Not
this time, sweetie,” Meg said.


“Who
gets the suicide belt?” Tanner asked. “Do we draw straws or something?”


“I
don’t even know how to work a hand grenade,” said Sydney, who’d traded in her
revolver for Rocky’s military-issue firearm.


Rocky
showed them how the M33 worked, pointing to the parts. “Pull this ring, release
the safety lever, and the striker hits the primer
inside this cap. Four or five seconds later…”


“Ka-blooey!” Arjun said, as
if the noise was a sound effect and not a deadly release of metal fragments.


“See
how the pins are bent on each end? That’s so they can’t accidentally be pulled
out. These rings are all wired together, and I’ve loosened them, but whoever
activates it will have to be strong.”


“We’re
all strong enough,” Meg said. “We need to know who is determined enough.”


“No
matter who wears it, we all need to be prepared to step up,” Sonia said.
“Because one or more of us might go down, and the job will fall to the next
guy.”


“Best
case, one of us blasts Ingram and dies in the process,” Rocky said.


“We
have to take his head,” Kit said. “Like Arjun said, you kill fallen angels by
cutting off their heads.”


“That’s
just a myth,” Jacob said.


“All
of this is a myth, dude.”


“And
what’s the fallback option?” Arjun asked. “Plan B?”


Meg
glanced around at the others, startled that he would air such a ludicrous
notion. “Plan B is to die in ignominious failure, our souls condemned to
eternal nothingness, of course.”


“I
don’t want to die,” Jacob said.


“If
we get killed, you and Kit just have to stay in the shelter. No one will
connect you with us.”


“Live
there and worship the Antichrist for the rest of our lives?” Kit put her fists
on her hips and thrust out her chin in defiance. “I’d rather be a freaking
zombie.”


“No,
you stay there and watch and learn,” Sonia said. “You look for others who don’t
like the way things are being run. And when you’re old enough, and the time is
right, you find a way to take him down yourself. And if you fail, there will be
more like us. Evil doesn’t get to win. Not while there’s still a single decent
human being left alive.”


“Preach,
Sister,” Tanner said.


“We
need to ditch the walkie talkies,” Rocky said. “We
can’t be carrying civilian gear. Too bad we lost the Delta Squad radio. Having
a heads-up would help.”


“So
basically we’re just winging it,” Arjun said.


“At
least we’re winging it with grenades and assault rifles,” Sydney said. “David
took down Goliath with a rock. According to myth.”


“I
doubt anybody’s going to be writing myths about us,” Tanner said. “That’s fine
with me. Some kooks might start worshipping us if we accomplish this
mission.”


“Anything else?” Sonia asked,
and they all glanced at one another as if hoping to put off the inevitable for
another minute or two.


Meg
grabbed the grenade belt, ignoring Jacob’s protests. “We should get there just
before dark.”
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Cameron
Ingram’s special worship service doubled as a press conference.


It
was being recorded and broadcast via satellite to any countries still
possessing a rudimentary infrastructure and telecommunications network, as well
as the United Nations assembly in New York.


He
addressed the previous night’s tragedy only in passing—after all, wasn’t
everyone suffering, no matter their culture or color or belief system?—but he
implored those watching and listening to rededicate their commitment to his
leadership.


“To
doubt is to weaken us at this most critical time in our war against zombies,”
Ingram said in his trademark blend of spontaneity and stagecraft. “I started my
journey as a preacher, a man of faith. But circumstances moved me beyond faith,
and God called on me to become a political leader rather than a spiritual
leader. But those two paths do not diverge. I am still a man of faith, but God
led me to believe in myself.”


Some
of the congregants gasped or shifted uneasily, but most just dutifully nodded
their heads, accepting his words without question. Whereas
once the church would’ve been filled to standing-room only, now barely a
thousand people remained. Many of them had taken shelter in the
sanctuary and thus were “home,” in a sense. It was a visceral reminder of how
much Ingram’s influence had faded. A rank aroma lingered in the church from its
use as a shelter, a blend of urine, sweat, and spoiled food. Starnes and his
camera operators used to cut to the enthusiastic mobs during his sermons,
reinforcing the power of Ingram’s message. Now the adoring crowds would have to
be edited into the program later, giving the illusion of prosperity and safety
that Ingram promised.


“Our
fight is righteous, and we’ve fought bravely,” Ingram said. “But the forces of
evil are mighty, and this world belongs to them. Our only hope is to come
together under one flag and under one god. I ask all people of my country, and
of all nations in the world, to pledge your loyalty to me. Because we’ve
already seen what happens when faith crumbles. We see the result of our
divisions. We become weaker, and they become stronger.”


Cyrus,
who stood at the wing of the pulpit, alert for any would-be assassins or
protestors, gave him an encouraging nod. Several people had been removed from
the sanctuary upon Ingram’s arrival. They’d demanded to know where their family
members were, why the food was diminishing, and why more zombies had entered
the Zone around them. The troublemakers had been carted off, pummeled by
security guards and banished from the shelter.


Soon
enough, dissent would become a capital offense. As with the rebellion in the
ghetto, any resistance should be crushed. Given the number of soldiers
attending the service, Ingram would find no shortage of volunteers to carry out
the executions.


Protestors
were just like zombies—no brains, no souls, just empty feeders. Their ideas
were a virus that couldn’t be allowed to spread. Mercy was a quality of the old
God, not the new.


“I
have been tested,” Ingram told the audience, making sure he stared straight
into the main camera. “You’ve all witnessed that I have been bitten and born
again. God won’t let me die for your sins. God made me strong so you could live
through me.


“But
I’m only as strong as your faith in me,” he continued. “I ask each of you, no
matter where you are, and no matter what you once believed, to join me in this
final battle. The barbarians are at the gate, and they want to wipe out our way
of life. They want us to become like them. No heart, no soul, no faith, just a
living death, forever and ever.”


He
held his gaze on the camera until he saw the red indicator light go out.
Starnes looked up from his monitor and flashed a thumb’s-up sign. A few of the
congregants, grimy and fervid, rushed toward the pulpit to be near Ingram, but several
armed soldiers stepped in to block their way. Others knelt and murmured
prayers, while some just stared blankly up at the colored light cast by the
stained glass above.


Cyrus
escorted Ingram to the rectory behind the pulpit, glancing at the two sentries
posted there. Since yesterday’s rebellion had included some soldiers among the
treasonous ranks, Ingram no longer trusted the people assigned to protect him.
He even suspected Hayes might be behind the rebellion, weakening Ingram’s
political power in preparation for a coup. Ingram planned to do away with the
colonel as soon he found a loyal officer to take his place.


“Powerful
sermon, sir,” Cyrus said as they headed up the private stairwell leading to the
administrative floor.


“Thank
you, Cyrus. I’m not sure my words had enough focus, but hopefully the emotion
will carry the message.”


“What
do we tell the Cabinet?”


“What
do you mean?” Ingram’s staff had proven just as incompetent and untrustworthy
as the military, and Ingram blamed them for the desertions that had plagued Promiseland. The organizational structure had collapsed so
that the Red Cross and FEMA no longer provided enough services to Ingram’s
followers. No wonder so many had abandoned him.


And
so had the United Nations—true, Ingram couldn’t back up his promises or enforce
the threats he used to influence other countries, but that was the fault of his
ambassador, Rebecca Hahn. Ultimately, she was a political animal, not a
diplomat, and Ingram was sick of politicians.


“We
need to maintain the illusion of structure,” Cyrus said. “The Cabinet must
publicly proclaim their loyalty, and your followers must be reassured that
you’re in control.”


“But
they can see the evidence for themselves,” Ingram said. “No matter how many
sermons I deliver, they still have empty bellies, illnesses, and fear. Anyone
who goes outside these walls knows zombies have returned to the Zone, and that
their numbers are increasing. Anyone with eyes knows that we’re losing this
war.”


“Then
we take away their eyes, and we don’t let them go outside,” Cyrus said.


“But
what use are such blind followers? They can’t fight. All they can do is nod and
mumble.”


They’d
reached the fourth floor now, and the assigned sentry at the stairwell was
nowhere to be seen. Ingram bristled with paranoia, fearing another
assassination attempt. Being attacked at the door to his own office would be
the ultimate humiliation, even if he was invincible. But then he decided the
soldier was AWOL, a deserter, and that his incompetent officers hadn’t noticed
the desertion yet.


“Perhaps
you are right,” Cyrus said as they entered the empty hallway. Even the command
post in the multimedia studio was quiet, as if the officers were having tea
instead of planning defenses.


“Right about what?”


“Better
to rule in hell than serve in heaven. This world is yours either way. When
zombies wipe out all the people, and the human race is nothing but a foul
aftertaste, you’ll still be standing. King of the zombies.”


“I
don’t want that. Zombies won’t worship me. They won’t believe in me. They won’t
love me.”


Cyrus
stopped before the room where Sarah Beth was confined. “She still loves you.”


“Because I feed her. That’s not
love, that’s slavery.”


Ingram’s
body bore a hundred scars where she had bitten him and torn tiny pieces from his
flesh. Even though he and Cyrus now gave her a fresh, living victim every
night, her never-ending hunger led him to grant her nibbles throughout the day.
His wounds closed almost instantly and the torn flesh regenerated, but the
scars took days to heal and fade.


Cyrus
was just as devoted to Sarah Beth as Ingram was. The only difference was Cyrus
could not give her what she needed. He could serve her, accompany her, and
carry off the ruined remains of her meals, but they would always remain apart:
one among the living, and one among the dead.


While Ingram was trapped forever between
both worlds.


“Can
I see her?” Cyrus whispered, almost pleading.


To
see the hulking junkie reduced to a lovesick little boy was disturbing. Cyrus
was Ingram’s vice president, bodyguard, and most trusted ally, yet the man also
had his mortal weaknesses.


But
wasn’t that what kept Cyrus under control? Ingram was his pusher. Ingram
supplied what the man craved.


He
brought out the lone key that opened her door. The antechamber was stuffy and
rank, the air cloying. It contained the plastic bags and satchels they used to
carry off remains and dump them outside the shelter—not that Sarah Beth ever
left much more than bone. And she expelled no waste. Ingram didn’t understand
the demonic science behind it, but her body absorbed and consumed all that
precious flesh and blood, and she never grew larger and she never seemed sated.


The
massive quantities of meat seemed to slow down the decaying process, and she
was still recognizable despite the rotten green marbling of her veins. She was
still beautiful.


Of
course, Ingram now shared her meals—his hunger had grown along with his
paranoia. The Reverend’s joy at being granted unlimited power had devolved into
a silent, sullen rage that had no other outlet. God had given Ingram the world
but had taken his soul in return.


No,
that wasn’t exactly true. Ingram’s soul wasn’t bottled up and stored on a
cosmic shelf somewhere, waiting to be released after the Great tribulation.
Instead, his soul had been annihilated, all history of it erased, a nihilistic
punishment worse than any hell.


Even
Antichrists had to make sacrifices.


Cyrus
closed and locked the door behind them as Ingram switched on the overhead
light. He knew the staff members and officers whispered about the room, even
though no one dared ask him about it openly. They all feared they might be
invited for a visit.


Another
door opened onto the quarters where Ingram and Sarah Beth had lived before the
virus changed her. Cyrus, with Ingram’s help, had dressed her in a leather
corset Cyrus had scrounged from a sex shop in the Zone. The act of wrestling
her into the outfit had seemed to excite Cyrus, even though Sarah Beth still
wore her frayed blouse and stained slacks beneath it and possessed ardor for
only one consummate act these days. Cyrus had attached a couple of fine-linked
chains to the rear of the corset, effectively limiting her movements so he
could safely feed her.


She’d
been leaning against the bed, which was nothing more than a torn mattress
featuring maroon-colored splotches made by her victims. At the sound of the
lock clicking, she must’ve made a lunge toward them, because they opened the
door to find her straining against the end of her leash, hissing and snarling.
She swiped at them with curled fingers.


“Honey,
it’s me,” Ingram said, searching her filmy, bloodshot eyes for any sign of
recognition.


“She’s
hungry,” Cyrus said, drawing as near as he could while staying just out of
reach of her cracked and dirty fingernails. He sat in a chair by the door where
he often passed the hours with her.


“Dinner
time is hours away. Who shall we feed her tonight? I’m thinking it’s time to
downsize the Cabinet.”


“Lopez
has been a little furtive lately. Hayes said she asked for helicopter transport
to Texas.”


“Why
would my National Security Advisor need to go to Texas?” Ingram asked. But he
knew. Humans always failed him and disappointed him.


“Drabowski suspects that she’s defecting. Going
to try for Mexico, as if that would make any difference.”


“Zombies
don’t care about borders,” Ingram said. “She should know that better than
anyone.”


“The
reason doesn’t matter. The point is damage control. We can’t let anyone see
cracks in the structure. Besides, she was a diversity appointment anyway, and
we’re way past appealing to those who are different.”


Ingram
smiled at his wife. “Hear that, honey? You’re eating Mexican tonight.”


Sarah
Beth’s odor almost made him gag, but he tolerated it as best he could. He hated
to see her like this, but he couldn’t see her any other way. Even old
photographs of them somehow seemed like artifacts from a lost civilization
rather than a life they had recently shared.


How
could the Antichrist grow nostalgic and wistful about his human past?


Wasn’t
immortality better than death?


Wasn’t
it better to be a god than a man?


As
much as he loved her, he could scarcely bear to see her like this. More and
more, he’d left her care and tending to Cyrus. He was only grateful that the bodyguard
was so loyal to them both.


“I’ll
see to it,” Cyrus said. “I’ll summon Lopez for an emergency meeting tonight,
and then…how does that sound, Sarah Beth?


Sarah
Beth clacked her teeth together, knocking some dried brown flecks of skin from
her lips.


Ingram
patted Cyrus on the shoulder. “Thank you, my friend.”


“Can
I stay a while?”


Ingram
gave him the door key, blew his wife a kiss, and left, relieved that he
wouldn’t feel her cold mouth nipping at his flesh.
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Infiltrating
Promiseland was easier than Rocky anticipated.


They
approached from the side that held the landing pad for helicopters, where a
group of civilians were unloading a Blackhawk. Tanner accompanied Kit and Jacob
to the main gate, since she had the Eye and Three tattoo
on her hand and would be able to pass the checkpoint. Tanner’s story would be a
slight embellishment of the truth: she was on a patrol in the Zone, zombies had
wiped out most of the unit, and she’d spent the last week or so working her way
back to Promiseland on foot, dodging zombies and
hiding out. Given the group’s knowledge that patrols had diminished, no one
could reasonably challenge why she hadn’t connected with another unit.


The
rest of the group, watching from the recessed foyer of an ice cream shop,
thought the ploy wasn’t going to work at first. Tanner delivered a passionate
argument at the gate, gesturing toward the kids as she spun the story. The
guards soon let them enter, no doubt eager to get rid of the strong-willed
woman. She slung her grenade launcher against her shoulder and marched inside
with Kit and Jacob.


“Part
of me wants to just leave him in there and let him grow up,” Meg said.


“Understandable,”
Sonia said. “But I hope it’s a very tiny part.”


“Yeah,”
Arjun said. “Just look at that fucking flag on the steeple. Eye
and Three.”


“I
see two ways to play it here,” Rocky said. “The guards on cargo duty don’t seem
very alert, probably because they haven’t had a zombie attack here in weeks.
Their main job seems to be making sure no civilians sneak off with the
supplies. Maybe we could go through that side entrance into the storage area
and act like we’re returning from a mission.”


“What’s
the other way?” Sydney asked.


“Wait
until dark and try to go over the wall. They have a few spotlights, but I don’t
think they’re generating as much electricity as they were the last time we were
here. I wouldn’t be surprised if they’re running short on fuel.”


“That
makes sense,” Sonia said. “We’ve seen fewer transports, jets, and choppers
lately.”


“The
only thing I don’t like about sneaking over is we don’t really have an excuse
if we’re caught,” Arjun said. “There won’t be any bullshitting at that point.”


“Yeah,
it’ll be ‘Shoot first and ask questions later’ for sure,” Sydney said. “And
they won’t ask the questions until they’re tossing us on the burn pile.”


“Everybody
still have their marks?” Sonia asked.


They
checked each other’s hands to see if the ink of the Eye and Three design was smeared. Kit had drawn the tattoo art with a
black magic marker, claiming a criminal past in the fine art of forgery. Like
the altered uniforms, they wouldn’t pass muster upon close inspection but might
get them past inattentive, exhausted sentries.


“Remember,”
Rocky said. “We were with Delta Squad and got into a firefight with a rogue
gang. The closer to the truth we stick, the less suspicion we’ll draw.”


The
soft rumbling of an engine sounded on the street behind them. The shop featured
glass windows on three sides, so they could see the vehicle rolling slowly along,
rocking unevenly.


“That’s
a Humvee,” Rocky said. “Everybody down.”


The
Humvee scraped against a brick wall and stopped when it bumped into a dusty
Buick. Rocky couldn’t see through the tinted windows, but he recognized the starred
impact craters in the glass on the passenger’s side, as well as the
fifty-caliber machine gun mounted in the turret.


“It’s
got a flat tire,” Sonia said. “Is that who I think it is?”


“What
the hell is Big Dog doing here?” Arjun asked.


“I
told them about our plan,” Rocky said.


“You
did what?” Meg asked.


“I
kind of hinted the shit would hit the fan and they might find some easy
pickings.” He didn’t tell them about almost selling out the group’s location
under the threat of torture. He hoped he’d carry that awful secret to the
grave, if he was lucky enough to have one.


Sonia
eased her head over the counter to study the Humvee. “Why aren’t they getting
out?”


“Why
did they wreck in the first place? The street’s wide open.”


The
Humvee was shielded from Promiseland and the view of
the guards around the Blackhawk, but no doubt either a patrol or some refugees
would come along soon.


“I
think I can sneak up on it,” Rocky said.


“Why
would you do that?” Sonia asked. “If shooting starts, it will just draw
attention to us.”


“Would
that really be so bad? Chaos is our friend. Besides, I’ve got a score to settle
with that son of a bitch.”


“I
don’t like it, but maybe you’re right. If they shoot back, get clear, and we
all head for Promiseland and let everybody else sort it
out.”


“Sounds
good,” Sydney said to Rocky. “We’ll cover you from here.”


Rocky
eased out the back door of the shop and circled behind a dumpster, stealthily
approaching the Humvee from the rear. If anyone inside glanced in a mirror,
he’d be spotted. Fine with him. The memory of the
cruel burns made his skin itch.


When
he was about ten yards from the vehicle, it shook a little, and then a hand
rose up out of the turret. Rocky aimed, thinking one of the goons was going for
the machine gun. But the hand only slapped around without touching the gun. It
was mottled and slightly bloated.


Deader?


Then
a head popped up, and it was definitely that of a freshly dead thing. Its eyes
were crusted with goo, a viscous fluid leaking out of them. Its
cracked, peeling lips parted to reveal yellowed teeth.


If
it was dead, then so were the others in the Humvee. That explained why it had
rolled to a stop—the last survivor must’ve driven for help before he, too,
turned.


Rocky
had a load of deaders on his hands. He recalled the army’s
trick from the night before, when they’d lured zombies from the cemetery to
invade and attack a group of civilians. Maybe Rocky could use the same
strategy.


Hoping
the others would figure out what he was doing, he ran to the passenger door and
yanked it open. Big Dog, now putrid and steaming, rolled out toward him,
hissing with hunger. He still wore his sunglasses and bandana, a gash in his
biceps oozing pink slime.


“Time for some diplomacy, asshole.” Rocky smacked
the barrel of this rifle across Big Dog’s mouth, knocking loose a couple of
teeth, and then stepped back.


Big
Dog growled around a mouthful of infected blood and fell to the pavement,
reaching for Rocky. He crawled as if he’d forgotten how to use his legs. The
driver tumbled out after him, smelling fresh meat.


Rocky
jogged to the intersection, making sure not to move too fast for them. As Big
Dog finally gave chase, two more deaders emerged from
the Humvee, joining the driver in their stilted, shuffling gait, gaining speed
as they followed their pack leader.


“Come
and get it,” Rocky taunted, moving down the street toward Promiseland.


Once
the deaders rounded the corner, Rocky waved his arms
and yelled to get the attention of the guards around the helicopter. “Help! Deaders!”


The
three guards froze at first, not comprehending how zombies could’ve breached
their defenses and gotten this close to the shelter. Then one of them shouted
orders and the other two ran toward the approaching pack. Rocky didn’t even
slow down as he passed, shouting, “I’m out of ammo.”


The
guard that remained by the helicopter radioed headquarters about the attack.
The civilians unloading cargo shouted and screamed in panic, scattering in all
directions despite the guard’s orders for them to halt.


Rocky
glanced behind him. The two guards stopped and knelt in firing position, raking
the deaders with a series of clattering rounds. Big
Dog danced and juddered as the bullets tore through his body. But he didn’t die
a second time. Instead, he kept churning ahead on broken and bleeding legs,
determined to sink what was left of his teeth into something warm and human.


Two
of the others went down with head shots, and Rocky checked to see if Sonia and
the others had made their escape. The guard with the radio asked where his unit
was, and Rocky repeated, “I’m out of ammo” as if he was suffering from shell
shock. Then he ran into the storage area where some of the civilians were
hiding.


He
was in Promiseland.


As
a squadron of soldiers came sprinting out of the courtyard and through the
exit, Rocky casually shouldered his weapon and walked as if he belonged there.
In another thirty seconds, he was just one of a hundred soldiers milling
aimlessly around the courtyard as a lieutenant shouted at his unit to take up
their posts. If confusion was Rocky’s goal, he’d succeeded.


Thanks,
Big Dog. I owe you one.
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They
waited until several squadrons of soldiers spread out along the area, searching
for more zombies besides the four that now lay still and bleeding in the
street. A couple of shots rang out in the distance, probably from soldiers
imagining they’d seen more deaders, or perhaps
gunning down innocent civilians in their panic.


Then
they slipped out of the ice cream shop one by one, working their way toward Promiseland, acting like they were part of the defensive
maneuver. Arjun stayed within sight of Sydney, determined to help her if she
was detected. The army had a number of females in the ranks, but it might seem
odd if several of them belonged to the same platoon. He was so concerned about
her that he barely noticed where he was until a burly sergeant addressed him.


“Montgomery!”
the sergeant bellowed. “Get your head out of your ass!”


Arjun
wasn’t sure who the man was yelling at, and then he remembered Montgomery was
the name sewn above the pocket of his field jacket. Apparently the sergeant
wasn’t sharp enough to realize an Indian probably shouldn’t have a Scottish
surname.


Arjun
stiffened and gave what he hoped was a crisp salute. “Yes,
sir!”


“Any more zombies in this sector?”


“No, sir.”


“Well,
if you see any, try not to piss all over yourself.”


“Yes, sir!”


As
the sergeant hurried toward the sound of gunfire, Arjun headed for the main
gate, which the guards had pulled closed as an emergency measure. “Let me in,”
he said to the guards behind the gate, flashing the back of his hand to give
them a fleeting glimpse of his mark.


“We’re
under lockdown,” one of the sentries said. “Colonel’s
orders.”


Arjun
was trying to bluff his way past them—one of his buddies was down and he needed
a medic—when Sydney arrived. She was much more persuasive than Arjun, turning
on the charm and saying she’d been in the field for a week and could she pretty
please come in. Despite the dirt she’d rubbed on her cheeks to give the
appearance of rough duty in the field, she glowed with vibrant youth. The
corporal in charge finally opened the gate after confirming that no more
zombies were in the immediate vicinity.


They
almost closed the gate on Arjun, but he slipped through on Sydney’s heels,
saying, “We’re from the same unit!”


“See
you later, Wilkens,” the corporal said with a wink, referring to the name patch
on Sydney’s breast, where he’d spent an inordinate amount of time gazing.


“You
bet, Corporal,” Sydney said with a big smile.


As
they entered the courtyard, where the panic seemed to be easing, Arjun said,
“You did everything but crawl into his pants.”


“It
worked, didn’t it? Jealous?”


“Yeah, a little.”


“Well,
good luck getting in on game theory alone. In this world, you use what you
got.”


He
realized she was teasing and wanted to kiss her, but that would definitely draw
attention. They walked together past the medical tents, Red Cross outposts,
transports trucks, and an artillery piece, staying out of the way of the
soldiers who rushed back and forth. Soldiers positioned on trucks guarded the
brick wall that encircled the facility, and high atop the main building,
snipers scanned for targets. Even though the entire operation seemed highly
disorganized, Arjun was impressed with the amount of firepower concentrated at
the shelter.


“Say
what you will about Ingram, but the man knows how to protect his house,” Arjun
said.


“Yeah,
but even a rich man has rats in his walls.”


Arjun
mulled that odd bit of philosophy for a moment and realized he was one of the
rats. And proud of it.


They
spotted Tanner over by a FEMA checkpoint, apparently trying to secure food for
the kids. They ignored her, heading to the main entrance of the church
sanctuary where they’d all planned to regroup. The steps to the high wooden
doors were packed with refugees, as hollow-eyed and vacant as zombies, dulled
by routine and confinement. 


Sonia
leaned against a brick column, posing as a guard. The real guard sat among the
refugees, smoking a hand-rolled cigarette, obviously not caring about the
assigned duty. The people here were unaffected by the zombie panic, engaged in
idle chatter, naps, and indulging their various vices. They looked generally
unhealthy, partly from their lassitude and lack of hygiene and partly from
their poor diet. Arjun and Sydney passed through them without drawing a single
curious glance, as if they were already ghosts.


“You
made it,” Sonia said, keeping her voice low.


“Yeah,”
Arjun said. “Somehow I had imagined this place as some kind of utopian haven of
peace and love, but it’s more like a Third World slum.”


“Even
Third World is lucky these days,” Sonia said. “But conditions have deteriorated
since I was here. Ingram’s losing his grip.”


“We
saw Tanner in the courtyard with the kids,” Sydney said.


“Rocky
entered through the loading area. I haven’t seen Meg yet.”


“How
long do we wait?” Arjun asked.


“Ingram
will be on the fourth floor where his office and headquarters are. It’ll be
dark in half an hour or so. They’re conserving electricity now, so we’ll have
plenty of shadows for cover.”


“We
can’t hang out here that long,” Sydney said. “People are starting to notice
us.”


Just
then Rocky and Tanner came at a brisk walk, which Arjun took as an act designed
to project the importance of some mission or other. Arjun was glad to see
Tanner still had her grenade launcher. He’d expected it to be requisitioned by
an officer in the compound. The zombie diversion had worked better than any of
them could’ve hoped.


But
the somber expression on Rocky’s face wasn’t an act. “They got Meg,” he said.


“Damn.”
Sonia rubbed her scalp in dismay. “What happened?”


“Somebody
recognized her,” Tanner said. “I heard somebody say ‘It’s that Klondike flu scientist.’
A crowd closed around her, like they blamed her for the zombie outbreak and the
shitty situation they were in. A couple of soldiers intervened before things
got ugly, and they led her away.”


“Did
they find the grenades?” Arjun asked.


“Who
knows? She was wearing her jacket loose, but somebody’s going to wonder why
she’s dressed in a military uniform.”


“Or
notice that she’s turning into a zombie,” Tanner said. “Are you guys just
afraid to admit it?”


“She
looks bad, but she’s still Meg,” Sydney said.


“Maybe
it will work out,” Sonia said. “If they take her to Ingram…problem solved.”


“Why
would they do that?” Rocky asked. “She’ll probably be interrogated by an
officer. And they’ll search her. Maybe she’ll have time to activate the belt,
if she thinks killing herself just to take out a few minions is worth it.
Either way, we can’t count on her anymore.”


“Does
Jacob know?” Sydney asked Tanner.


“No.
I made Kit take him into the gym, where they have an area for orphaned kids. They’re
eating right now. I told them I’d come check on them in a little bit.”


Arjun
nodded at the lie. The kids were safe, and with luck, they’d survive no matter
what. But he was a little disturbed how much of their plan depended on luck. He
almost wished he could believe in destiny and the counterbalancing of good and
evil in the universe. But life—even this warped mockery of life—wasn’t a
videogame script that could be revised at will.


“Okay,
then,” Sonia said. “I guess we go from here. One of us will have to create
another diversion down here in the courtyard, and the rest of us storm the
stairs and fight our way to Ingram.”


“And
then we’ll sprinkle magic fairy dust on him and he vanishes into thin air,
right?” Arjun said. “Or maybe mutter some ancient spell and stomp our foot
three times.”


“I’ve
got six 40-mil rounds in this baby,” Tanner said, affectionately tapping her
launcher. “Get me close enough, and let’s see what he’s really made of.”
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Meg
was definitely turning.


The
brief recovery she’d experienced this morning was nothing more than a remission
as the mutation ramped itself up inside her. As a virologist, she shouldn’t
have been surprised. Terminally ill patients often entered a brief period of
reprieve as the body summoned all its strength for one final push at recovery.
But that burst of inner defiance was nature’s way of preparing the dying for
the next phase of the journey, and the depletion of reserves was often followed
by a rapid and final decline.


She’d
started to feel the virus rising up inside her just before they departed
Meredith College: a flush of warmth, followed by sudden dizziness, and then the
faint pangs of an insidious hunger. The speed with which the mutation overtook
her led her to grab the suicide belt.


She
was going to die anyway, and sacrificing herself was nature’s way of fending
off the aftermath of death. The explosion would surely blast her brain full of
shrapnel as it destroyed Ingram, and she would not be resurrected as a zombie.
Jacob would never have to see her shambling toward him, not recognizing him as
the flesh of her flesh, but as only flesh. Tender flesh, tasty flesh—


But
Meg’s body was already failing her. That’s why she’d been spotted in the
courtyard after entering through the loading area. She’d suffered a bout of
lightheadedness and leaned against a wall to recover. Another soldier came by
to help her, asking if she’d been injured, and recognized her from when she and
a small team left Promiseland on a mission to find a
cure for the Klondike Flu. That display of weakness, and Meg’s ghastly pale
appearance, had drawn a crowd of refugees.


“She’s
sick!” someone proclaimed, and one of the soldiers threatened to execute her on
the spot, but a corporal said she should give a report to the officers first.
Meg was afraid they would discover the grenade belt she wore beneath her field
jacket, but apparently they saw no reason for suspicion. After all, she’d left
with Ingram’s blessing.


Two
soldiers escorted her inside the main building, taking care not to touch her or
get too close. Meg could barely navigate the stairs, her energy ebbing away
with each step. But she was drawing closer to her target, and that fueled her
to dig deep and keep moving.


Or
perhaps a different energy was taking hold. She could feel it hanging over her
like a vapor, an insubstantial second skin that had a will of its own. An inner demon that would soon fully possess her.


The
guards placed her in a cramped room on the fourth floor down the hall from
Ingram’s office and across from the military headquarters. Only a couple of
sentries were in the hallway, but if Ingram were in his office, he likely was
accompanied by his ever-present bodyguard. Even if the door wasn’t locked, she
likely couldn’t get anywhere near the office before the guards shot her down.
And unless she was standing within a few yards of Ingram, the detonation
wouldn’t affect him anyway.


The
room held rows of filing cabinets, bookshelves, and videotapes, artifacts from
the days of analog data storage. A muted emergency light above the door was the
only illumination. Her sense of time was already eroding as the disease took
hold, but she guessed she sat for fifteen minutes before a lieutenant came into
the room, accompanied by an armed guard. She recognized him from her previous
stay at Promiseland and addressed him by the name on
his jacket.


“So
you’re Meg Perriman,” the lieutenant said, glancing at a handwritten dossier
that some paranoid bureaucrat had undoubtedly prepared. “The
scientist who discovered the Klondike Flu.”


“Yes,
Lt. Hefferan, but it’s more accurate to say the virus
discovered me. But even that’s a stretch. It existed long before we had names
for it.”


“And
did you have any luck at the…” Hefferan glanced down
the dossier to come up with the information. “…at BioGenix?
Did you even make it to Research Triangle Park?”


“Dead end. Zombies took
it.”


“So
you never contacted the CDC, either? Or the North Carolina
Department of Health?”


“Do
they even exist anymore?”


“What
have you been doing for the last month, then?”


“Same
as you,” Meg said. “Surviving.”


“Where’s
the rest of the team we sent out with you?”


“Where
do you think?”


The
lieutenant turned away for a moment, unsure how to proceed. His next question seemed
more genuine than perfunctory: “What’s it like out there?”


“The
zombies are winning. The virus is spreading. Those who weren’t bitten are
probably already exposed. If you die, you turn, unless somebody destroys your
brain.”


The
lieutenant wasn’t pleased with that uncomfortable fact. “And you’re not any
closer to an answer? Something we can use?”


“If
Reverend Ingram doesn’t have the answers, I suppose answers don’t exist.” She
forced herself not to be overeager. “Any chance that I can
make a report to him directly?”


“Why?
You don’t know anything, and he’s a busy man.”


The
lieutenant said the word “man” with effort, as if not wanting to admit Ingram’s
true nature. People went to great lengths to convince themselves of lies they
could live with. Cognitive dissonance was as critical to survival as the
fight-or-flight impulse.


“He
might want to know what’s happening in the Zone,” Meg said. “I’ve seen camps of
deserted soldiers, gangs stealing military gear, and people fighting each other
instead of the zombies.”


“How
long have you been gone? A month? Things have changed
here, too.”


“Everything’s
falling apart.” Meg then took a risk, adding, “The Reverend doesn’t seem to be
doing too good of a job saving the world.”


The
lieutenant changed the subject. “Why did you come back? Did you think it would
be safer at Promiseland? Or did you just want to file
a useless report?”


“My
husband is missing. I thought he might be here.”


Hefferan consulted the
dossier again. “And two children. I don’t suppose I
have to ask where they are.”


“Look,
I’m tired. If you don’t have any more questions, can I go get something to eat
and find a cot?”


“I’m
not so sure about that. You look a little ill, and as you know we quarantine
all sick people. We can’t have an outbreak at Promiseland.”


The
guard, who’d been staring at the opposite wall the entire time, now shifted
uneasily and coughed as if expelling the air he’d breathed while in the storage
room.


“As
I said, the virus is already inside you.” Meg sat forward, trying to keep the
field jacket loose around her waist so they wouldn’t see the bulge caused by
the grenades. “It’s just a question of how fast it mutates.”


“So
we’re all going to be zombies?”


“Sooner or later. It’s over. They
won.”


The
lieutenant tapped the dossier against his thigh and frowned. “Sit tight, Dr.
Perriman, and let me consult my superiors.”


He
left the room, followed by the guard. She was glad to be alone. She’d had to
suppress the urge to bite the lieutenant’s face the entire time he was talking.
If the guard had remained, she would’ve given in to her hunger. She wondered
how much longer she had before reason and identity fled and the zombie inside
her took full control.


Ten
agonizing minutes later, the door opened again. She smelled him before she
heard him, sensed the soft pulse of blood through his veins and the salt
through his pores. He smelled tasty.


It
was Cyrus Woodley, Ingram’s bodyguard.


“Dr.
Perriman,” he said, with something approaching warmth. He looked a little sickly
himself, as if he hadn’t been getting enough sleep. But he looked good enough
to eat. “The Reverend would like to see you.”
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The
gunfire started shortly after dark.


It
started beyond the shelter walls, like soft thunder in the distance, but soon
graduated from a single indistinct rumble to a series of percussive outbursts
in the blocks immediately surrounding Promiseland.
Even the sentries deployed along the walls and up on the church roof engaged in
the battle. Rocky overheard the radio chatter, but he didn’t need confirmation
of the obvious: zombies were approaching in vast waves on all sides.


The
Blackhawk rose and hovered just outside the wall, its mighty rotors churning in
the air. Zombies dangled from its runners, and someone in the cargo hold fired
a pistol at them. The zombies dropped one by one, and then the helicopter took
off toward the east.


An
officer ran past leading a squadron. He yelled at Rocky and the others to join
their unit and engage the enemy. Rocky shouted a “Yes, sir!” in reply and then
watched as the squad moved on toward the gate. The sentries opened it and
several dozen foot soldiers exited, followed by a couple of armored Humvees.
Evidently Command Ops wasn’t willing to wait for the zombies to reach the walls
and was going on the attack.


“This
is our chance,” Rocky said. “We couldn’t ask for a better diversion.”


The
group had killed time outside the sanctuary, occasionally employing short,
brisk marches to appear as if they had been assigned to some duty or another.
With the advent of the gunfire, many of the refugees had crowded into the gym
and the church sanctuary for protection. Since most of the remaining foot
traffic was military, Rocky and the others stood out even less, especially in
the dark where no one could get a close look at their fake Eye and Three marks.


They
gathered in the stairwell outside the sanctuary, checking their weapons one
last time. Rocky glanced around at the grim faces, only faintly visible in the
emergency lighting. These people were not only allies, they were also friends.
Dying by their side would be an honor, if it came to that.


But
no dying was allowed until they’d completed this mission.


Two
soldiers jogged down the stairs carrying a fifty-caliber machine gun and an
ammo belt. “Make way,” the first one shouted. “Some of us have a war to fight.”


The
group parted to let them pass and started up the stairs, but then an officer
descended from above. He glanced around at the group and then brought out a
flashlight and shined it at their faces.


“Whose
unit are you with?”


“Delta
Squad, Llama Company,” Rocky said, sticking with the fiction they’d invented.


“That’s
Rhodenhauer’s company. He’s stationed out in the
Zone. What are you doing here?”


“Special
Ops, sir,” Rocky said, thinking fast. “We’re supposed to pick up some
explosives. The captain’s trapped a bunch of deaders
in a swamp and wants to take care of them all at once.”


“I
haven’t heard anything about that.” The officer directed his beam at Sonia, who
squinted back at him. “Hey, you look familiar—”


The
officer’s eyes widened in surprise as his voice trailed away into a sharp sigh.
Tanner stepped away from his back, withdrawing the knife she’d driven into the
top of his spine. “Stay in your lane, sir,” she said with sarcastic glee as the
officer dropped to the floor, the flashlight bouncing away and going dark.


“Quick,”
Sonia said. “Get rid of him. Somebody’s coming.”


Rocky
heard the voices and footsteps, too. They came from the direction of the gym,
not from upstairs. He stooped and grabbed the dead officer, enlisting Arjun’s
help. They dragged the body into the recess beneath the stairs, where squatters
had left filthy blankets and litter. They’d just tossed a tattered quilt over
the body when the small crowd of civilians entered the breezeway that connected
the gym with the church sanctuary. Apparently they’d decided the sanctuary was
a more secure location, whether for spiritual reasons or defensive reasons.


Sonia
motioned for Rocky and the others to gather in the corner to let them pass
while also shielding the body from possible discovery. The door to the
sanctuary opened and a guard stood just inside it, glancing at Rocky as if
sharing a secret understanding that only a fool would be outside fighting. The
crowd thinned rapidly and Rocky was just about to resume their assault on the
stairs when a familiar voice rang out.


“Thought
you could ditch us that easy, huh?” Kit said.


“Where’s
my mom?” Jacob asked from beside her.


“You
guys need to stay,” Sydney said. “It’s too dangerous.”


“Life
is dangerous,” Kit said, and then drew a Glock pistol from somewhere inside her
dark wardrobe. “Besides, I’m ready.”


“Where’s
my mom?” Jacob repeated, glancing from face to face.


There
was no time for either dishonesty or debate. “Upstairs somewhere,” Rocky said.
“We don’t know where, but we’re going after Ingram right now.”


He
launched himself up the stairs, M16 lifted at waist level, ready to clear out
any resistance. Tanner gave a hoot of joy and followed, and seconds later came
the thunder of multiple footfalls on the stairs. He couldn’t worry about the
kids. Some collateral damage was to be expected.


Hell,
we’re ALL collateral damage.


He
reached the third-floor landing before he met anyone. A door opened and an
attractive woman peered at him. Her makeup and hairstyle were far too splendid
for the primitive living conditions, so she must’ve held some high political
post. Rocky didn’t even bother to engage her, much less shoot her. As far as
she knew, they were soldiers assigned to sniper duty on the roof. She’d have to
reach her own conclusions about why two children were part of the squad.


When
he reached the fourth floor, he paused to catch his breath. He wouldn’t get far
here before a gunfight broke out. They had only a slim window of opportunity to
reach Ingram’s office, force their way in, and finish the job as best they
could. But the next flight of stairs led to the roof, where a number of snipers
and machine-gun nests were located. Someone would have to hold them off long
enough to buy the rest of the group some time.


“Arjun,”
Rocky said, as the others pressed up behind him, panting and whispering. Rocky
pointed his thumb to the floor above. “When the shooting starts, half the army’s
going to come down to see what’s going on. We can’t let anybody through that
door.”


It
was a death sentence and they all knew it, except perhaps Jacob. But instead of
protesting, Arjun said. “No problem.”


As
Arjun headed up the next flight of stairs to his doom, Sydney said, “Hey, wait
for me, goofball.”


The
young man glanced back with an expression of relief, gratitude, and sadness.
“It’s a date.”


When
the two were in position, Rocky pushed open the door to the fourth floor.
















 


 


CHAPTER
TWENTY-NINE


 


 


 


This
room was several doors down from Ingram’s office.


Meg
wondered why the bodyguard stopped here. The room gave off a cloying,
unwholesome odor even with the door closed. As Ingram unlocked it, Meg wondered
if Ingram was inside.


What
if he’d physically transformed somehow? After all, he was infected with the
zombie virus. And even though he was immune and had achieved supreme powers,
why should his body not be as rotten to the core as his soul had become?


But
she was changing, too. In a way, she understood. The hunger burned inside her
like hell’s hottest flames. Imagine that hunger multiplied great enough to
swallow a world.


She
didn’t know if Ingram was Satan, the Antichrist, or just some new evolutionary
mutation. She only knew he didn’t belong here. But soon, neither would she.


As
Cyrus ushered her inside, she immediately knew something was off. The smell was
so powerful that it washed over her almost like a liquid. The cramped anteroom
was dark, and the weak light from the hallway penetrated only a few feet inside
the second room. Cyrus crowded behind her, nudging her forward into a larger
room. A soft haze from the light outside framed the window but she couldn’t
make out much more than a black silhouette hunched in one corner.


It
emerged from the shadows, the shape of a human, but it wasn’t meat. It didn’t
smell like what she craved.


She
instinctively flinched away, but Cyrus held her in place.


“Here
you go, Sarah Beth,” Cyrus said. “A special order.”


The
zombie raked at Meg’s skin, digging deep in its need. The slavering mouth
pressed close, rot-slickened skin rubbing against her neck and chin. The lips
parted as if measuring her pulse, and its crud-coated
teeth nuzzled her throat.


Yet
it didn’t bite.


Cyrus
had Meg around the waist, wrestling the much smaller woman toward the zombie.
“Eat it, Sarah Beth!”


The
zombie growled in hunger, agitated by the presence of fresh prey. But it wasn’t
Meg the thing needed—no, it would not bite one of its
own. Meg was no longer food. No longer human.


But
Cyrus was. As the bodyguard shoved her, Meg stopped resisting. She locked her
arms around his and dragged him forward. She was strong—way too strong—and
Cyrus realized his mistake a moment too late.


The
zombie slapped at him, hissing and moaning from deep in its throat, from down
there where the need lived. Meg now understood that need.


She’d
misunderstood the virus—it didn’t affect the brain. No, whatever vestigial
electrical signals winked and darted along the cerebral cortex didn’t originate
in the limbic system. It came from that yawning bottomless well inside every
organism: the drive to perpetuate itself, to exist in whatever form existence
required.


And
in that split-second, the last of real awareness, she felt relief for Ramona.
Her daughter wasn’t gone, not completely.


This
wasn’t so bad, just different.


Cyrus
squealed as the zombie’s teeth clamped onto his cheek. Meg was showered with
warm blood when a flap of meat tore free from bone. The smell was too much for
her, and she surrendered to what she’d been fighting for so long.


She
drove her fingers deep into his shoulders and dragged him to the floor and
opened her mouth wide. She became what she was.


The
two zombies shared their meal.
















 


 


CHAPTER
THIRTY


 


 


 


“No,”
Rocky shouted, shoving the door closed.


He
couldn’t let Jacob see this. Despite his bullshit about collateral damage, some
things were too awful to inflict on a boy. Like the sight of his mother,
drenched in blood and frayed clumps of meat, eyes frosted with death, mouth
twisting around a juicy morsel of flesh. Rocky tried to blink the nightmare
from his memory, but it was burned in there forever.


“Let
me go,” Tanner said, driving her elbow into Rocky and shoving against the door.
It gave way despite Rocky’s efforts, and the group pushed through ready to
fight.


A
sentry posted at the far end of the hall shouted “Holy shit! Zombies
on deck!” He banged on the door that had once served as the brain center
of Ingram’s multimedia empire. Another soldier came out of a room beside it,
rifle in hand.


“Put
her down!” Tanner yelled as Rocky hesitated. Tanner couldn’t do it because she
was carrying the grenade launcher. Sonia and Kit gasped in horror, shielding
Jacob as best they could, but the boy obviously knew something was amiss.


Meg—or
the monster that had once been Meg—turned toward the group from the doorway
where she stood. When the thing dragged the wet, red food from its mouth and
took a step toward them, Rocky’s limbs unfroze. Something in those wayward eyes
spoke of both hunger and a wish for release.


Rocky
complied. His first shot went wide, because his hands were trembling. But as
she took another step, she was no longer Meg. She became just another deader. Just another enemy.


Just a target.


His
second shot wasn’t great, skimming off the top of her skull. The sounds of
gunfire above and behind served to somehow calm him. He aimed carefully this
time, even as someone else’s gunfire punched into Meg’s legs and torso. And
still she lurched forward, gore dribbling down her
chin, lips leering for more, arms reaching for those she had once loved.


Rocky
shot her in the forehead, and as her eyes lost their last sick light, he
imagined he saw gratitude in them.


The
hallway was crowded now, with officers pouring out of the operations center,
everyone shouting in bewilderment. Sonia had the presence of mind to shout,
“Zombies on the stairs!” and a handful of troops headed toward the landing, a
sergeant barking orders at them. Jacob wailed in horror, evidently witnessing
his mother’s fate. Kit tried to comfort him, also shaken by the sudden
violence.


Tanner
raced down the hall to Meg’s body, ripping open her field jacket. Rocky stood
guard, blocking the view of the soldiers at the end of the hall, as Tanner
revealed the grenades belted around a bloody, ragged T-shirt. While she
unfastened it and pulled it free, an officer approached warily.


“What’s
that?” he said. “Why’s she wearing that?”


Rocky
shot him, and then Sonia and Kit opened fire on the troops coming up the hall. Tanner
tossed the grenades to Rocky. “Your party, dude.”


Then
she knelt and unleashed the grenades from her launcher one after another, the
soft whump whump whump
quickly followed by a deafening series of explosions. Shrapnel zipped along the
walls and embedded itself in the ceiling tiles. One of the emergency lights
shattered, darkening the hallway, and muzzle flashes, tracers, and grenades
popped like a firework display gone haywire. Rocky tossed his weapon aside and
tuned out the staccato gunfire, the concussive punch of the explosives, and the
screams as he dashed toward Ingram’s office.


This
was his chance to make up for almost betraying his friends in a moment of
selfish fear.


Please
be there, asshole. God, make him be there.


Metal
tore into his shoulder just below his collarbone, and he stumbled but didn’t
slow. Something warm trickled down his back, but he didn’t feel any pain. He
reached Ingram’s office and was surprised to find the door unlocked. He entered
in the dark, blinking to adjust his eyes.


The
man sat in a high-backed leather chair facing Rocky. The soldier had the
impression of a suit, tie, and a haircut, and little else. Ingram was just a
myth, after all.


“I
knew you’d come,” Ingram said. “I didn’t know who it would be or what face it
would wear, but here you are.”


“Fuck
you,” Rocky said, panting hard, digging his finger into the jerry-rigged wire
that would pull all the pins at once.


“Do
you know what it’s like to know you’re going to live forever?” Ingram asked, as
pleasantly as if they were discussing the proper bait to use for shallow bass
fishing. “To have to endure you pathetic, needy humans?”


“They
say you can’t be killed,” Rocky said. “But I can make sure you rest in pieces.”


“For
God so loved the world.”


Rocky
yanked the wire as hard as he could, simultaneously pulling
the rings from all six fragmentation grenades. As the safety levers clattered
to the floor at his feet, he counted down from five as he approached Ingram.


Rocky
heard someone call his name from the doorway, and he turned to see Kit. He
didn’t have time to warn her, but maybe his body would shield her from the
worst of the blast.


Three…two…


He
lunged across the desk knowing he’d never finish the countdown.


The
Antichrist waited for him.


And smiled.


He’d
known the ending all along.


So
it had been written.


So
it had been foretold.



 















 


 


CHAPTER
THIRTY-ONE


 


 


 


Kit
sat in the sun of the courtyard, the canvas backpack at her feet.


Jacob
slouched beside her, red-eyed from tears and lack of sleep. He nibbled
half-heartedly at a granola bar Kit had stolen from the FEMA tent.


“Sorry
about all those times I was mean to you,” she said.


Jacob
wiped his nose with a dirty finger. “S’okay.”


“And
I’m sorry about your mom.”


“I’m
sorry about all of them.”


She
nudged the backpack with her foot. “They would call this a win.”


“I
know. But it feels like everybody lost.”


After
Rocky detonated the grenades, Kit had entered the room during the smoke, darkness,
and confusion. She’d found what was left of Ingram—although she’d had a
difficult time telling whose limbs were whose—and dragged his raggedy head from
the bloody carnage. She could’ve sworn one eye was shiny and alive, and maybe
it even winked at her. She gave a yank to rip the last shred of tendon
connecting it to his torso. Then she shoved the lumpy mess into her backpack.


Getting
through the hall had been tricky, but she stayed low as the firing died away. A
number of bodies were scattered along the length of the hall. The soldiers were
stunned by the loss of their leader—the man who couldn’t be killed—but already
they seemed to be fighting among themselves about who would take over. Even
then, she wouldn’t have gotten through if some politicians and their families
hadn’t come up from the floor below to gaze at the destruction. Their children
were neat and healthy, though, which made Kit and Jacob stand out even more.


A
soldier shoved her toward the stairs. “You brats get the hell out of here.”


The
guard must’ve thought they were refugees looking for something to steal. He
didn’t even notice the wet splotch of red on the bottom of Kit’s pack. She took
Jacob’s hand and they stepped over Sonia’s body without a single glance, walked
down the stairs, and went on with the rest of their lives.


“We’re
not done yet,” Kit said. “I think it’s trying to grow.”


They’d
taken to calling the head “It” because to give it a name somehow granted it a
power it didn’t deserve. Luckily, its tongue had been severed by the blast. If
it spoke, Kit would lose her freaking mind.


“Then
we’ll just have to keep tearing the pieces off,” Jacob said, shifting his
sorrow to cold determination. “Bit by bit, over and over, forever and ever,
amen.”


“You
sound like you’re looking forward to it.”


“The
asshole killed my family.”


Kit
didn’t think that was necessarily true. But why argue?


The
shelter was more or less back to normal, or as close to normal as could be
given a world threatened by zombies. Beyond the walls, thick columns of greasy
smoke twisted and danced toward the heavens as zombie bonfires burned. Promiseland somehow lived on even after its charismatic and
corrupt leader had died. Those who had believed in Ingram’s immortality would
go on to believe just as fervently in other myths. 


Others
would rise to power under the Eye and Three banner,
but Kit suspected they wouldn’t last long. Already a steady stream of refugees
trailed through the gates, preferring to take their chances out in the unknown
wilderness. The living dead wouldn’t win this war without a fight.


“Well,
Arjun was the one who said you had to cut off the head of a fallen angel,” Kit
said. “I hope he was right.”


“Could
be,” Jacob said. “”Maybe God was on our side after all.”


“Cool
story, dude.”


“What
do we know? We’re just kids.”


The
backpack quivered a little at Kit’s feet. She gave it a slight kick. “I don’t think
it’s dead,” she said, wondering if it could hear her. “Maybe
it’s still a zombie.”


“Don’t
worry about it,” Jacob said. “Once we find a safe place to do it, we’ll pull
all its teeth. Let it go hungry.”


“You’re
weird. In a good way.”


Jacob
stood up and wiped the crumbs from his hands. “You ready?”


Kit
stood and lifted their secret cargo, knowing the burden was left solely to the
two of them. They headed for the gate and off into whatever future waited for
them in the wasteland of the world.



 

 


THE END
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